<u>GL software developer's guide</u>

by Tony Tebby and David Karlin edited by Michèle Wright

Page 2

<u>Contents</u>

1.0	ABOUT THIS GUIDE
2.0	
2.1	Memory Map
2.2	Calling ucos Houtines
2.3	Exception Processing
2.4	
3.0	MACHINE CODE PHUGRAMMING UN THE QL
3.1	Jobs
3.2	SuperBASIC Procedures And Functions 10
3.3	Tasks
3.4	Operating System Extensions
4.0	MEMORY ALLOCATION
4.1	Heap Mechanism
5.0	INPUT/OUTPUT ON THE QL
5.1	Serial I/O
5.2	File I/O
5.3	Screen And Console I/O
6.0	QDOS DEVICE DRIVERS
6.1	Device Driver Memory Allocation
6.2	Device Driver Initialisation
6.3	Physical Layer
6.4	The Access Layer
7.0	DIRECTORY DEVICE DRIVERS
7.1	Initialisation Of A Directory Driver 30
7.2	Access Layer
7.3	SLaving
8.0	BUILT-IN DEVICE DRIVERS
9.0	INTERFACING TO SUPEREASIC
9.1	Memory Organisation Within The SuperBASIC Area . 37
9.2	The Name Table
9.3	Name List
9.4	Variable Values Area
9.5	Storage Formats
9.6	Code Restrictions
9.7	Linking In New Procedures And Functions 41
9.8	Parameter Passing
9.9	Getting The Values Of Actual Parameters 42
9.10	The Arithmetic Stack Returned Values 43
9.11	The Channel Table
10.0	HARDWARE-RELATED PROGRAMMING 45
10.1	Метогу Мар
10.2	Display Control
10.3	Display Control Register 46
10.4	Keyboard And Sound Control
10.5	Serial I/O
10.6	Real-time Clock
10.7	Network
10.8	Microdrives
11.0	ADDING PERIPHERAL CARDS TO THE QL
11.1	Expansion Connector
11.2	CPU Interface
11.3	Peripheral Card Addressing
11.4	Add-on Card ROMs
12.0	NON-ENGLISH QLS
12.1	Video
12 2	Non-English-Language Keyboards
• • 	

12.3	Character Set
12.4	Special Alphabets 53
13.0	MANAGER TRAPS
14.0	I/O MANAGEMENT TRAPS
15.0	I/O TRAPS
16.0	VECTORED ROUTINES
17.0	QDOS SYSTEM STANDARDS
18.0	QDOS KEYS
18.1	Error Keys
18.2	System Variables
18.3	SuperBASIC Variables
18.4	Offsets On BASIC Channel Definitions
18.5	Job Header And Save Area Definitions 134
18,6	Memory Block Table Definitions
18.7	Channel Definitions
18.8	File System Definition Blocks
18.9	Screen Driver Data Block Definition 139
18.10	Queue Header Definitions
18.11	Arithmetic Interpreter Operation Codes 140
18.12	IPC Link Commands
18.13	Hardware Kevs
18.14	Trap Keys
18.15	List Of Vectored Routines
19.0	DOING BUSINESS WITH SINCLAIR
19.1	How To Offer A Product To Sinclair
19.2	Where Software Products Should Be Sent For
	Review
19.3	How Products Are Reviewed And What Sinclair Are
	Looking For
19.4	Contractual Options In Dealing With Sinclair
	Research
19.5	Promotion And Distribution
19.6	Summary
20.0	BIBLIOGRAPHY
1	

1.0 ABOUT THIS GUIDE

This guide describes the methods which may be used for machine code programming on the QL. Its contents are also relevant to compiler writers who must implement a run-time library for other languages. This guide describes only those techniques which are specific to the QL. It does not contain a general description of 58000 or 68008 assembly lenguage programming: this information can be obtained from a number of different sources, details of which may be found in the bibliography. It is, therefore, strongly recommended that a reference book describing 68000 assembly language be consulted before attempting to understand this guide.

The guide also gives details of how various peripherals such as hard disk interfaces, add-on memory and ROM cartridges may be added on to the QL, with many details about how the firmware for such devices should be written.

Readers may notice that there are no circuit diagrams or detailed explanations of the QL's internal hardware structure in this manual. This is because it is not necessary to have such information in order to write software for the QL. We have tried in the design of Qdos to provide you with a stable interface to the machine through its operating system; everything you need is there and so long as you build your products using the interface provided there is no danger that any future upgrade of the QL will introduce an incompatibility with existing software products. We will, in short, continue to support all of the system routines documented in this guide, but specifically reserve the right to change the QL's hardware or firmware in any other way we think fit. Provision of circuit diagrams and the like would, apart from endangering the safety of our design patterns, be giving you a route to build products that rely on nonsupported elements in the QL's design.

The commercial section of this guide sets out the various options offered by Sinclair Research for the distribution of QL Software. Its aim is to give you an idea of the way in which we work and the likely channels through which a potential product would pass before it is accepted for publication and offered for sale to our customers. The section also gives information on the purchase and duplication of Microdrive cartridges.

Finally, should you feel that anything essential is missing from this manual we would be very grateful if you would write and tell us. The address to write to is:

Software Publishing Department (Dave[oper's Guide) Sinclair Research Limited 25 Willis Road Cambridge CB1 2AQ

2.0 INTRODUCTION TO QDOS

Qdos is the QL operating system. It is a single-user multi-tasking operating system: that is, it provides the means for several independent programs to run concurrently in the QL, but does not provide any mechanisms to prevent those programs from interfering with each other. Qdos can be thought of as a collection of several things:

- 1. A set of useful routines for performing functions such as memory allocation, Input/Output, etc..
- A mechanism for maintaining lists of things to be done on interrupt, including the function of allocating slots of CPU time to programs which require them.
- 3. A mechanism for starting up the computer, and determining the configuration of any add-on hardware that is connected to it.

The Qdos mechanisms for start-up are described in section 2.4. Once start-up has been performed, Qdos does not "run" in the sense that traditional operating systems run: its pieces of code and data structures simply exist for programs to use. There is no Qdos "main program" that maintains continuous control of the machine: the SuperBASIC interpreter, which takes the place of the command interpreter found in traditional operating systems, is simply a program which runs on the QL and uses Qdos's facilities, albeit with a number of special provisions. It is possible, and indeed commonly done, to destroy the SuperBASIC interpreter completely, and yet still use all the facilities of the operating system.

Note that in this guide, hex numbers are preceded by a dollar sign (\$) as used in the Motorola assembly language format.

2.1 Memory Map

This section describes how Qdos maintains its RAM area. In the QL, the RAM starts with the screen RAM at address \$20000, and the area available to Qdos starts at \$28000. In an unexpanded QL, the RAM finishes at \$3FFFF, whilst in a QL with expansion memory, the RAM may go up as far as \$BFFFF. The Qdos initialisation routine determines the amount of RAM present and adjusts the position of its pointers accordingly.

The memory map is as follows:

SV_RAMT	سې دې چې اندا د بري چې دې وې دې وې	
SV_RESPR	 Resident procedure area 	1 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
SV_TRNSP	 Transient program area] { [
SV_BASIC	 SuperBASIC area	
SV_FREE	Free memory area (used) up for slave blocks by the filing system)	
SV_HEAP	Common heap area	
	System management tables	
1	System variables	Base of system variables
] 1 1	Display RAM	
		Base of BAM

2.1.1 Principles -

There is no memory management hardware in the QL. This means that all code must execute from fixed addresses in physical memory, and that a piece of code may not be moved after it has been loaded into memory. For this reason, memory is usually allocated in fixed size areas which remain in a fixed location until deleted. The SuperBASIC area is an important exception to this.

2.1.2 System Variables -

The Qdos system variables are a block of memory containing information required by the operating system.

This block is normally located at address \$28000, but is not fixed at this address in principle. Applications programs should not rely on that fixed address, but should get the address of the base of system variables by calling the MT.INF trap (see section 13.0).

Some of the system variables can usefully be monitored by applications programs, and some of them can safely be altered. A complete list of the system variables, each with its size and offset from the base of system variables, is given in section 17.2.

Included in the system variables area are a set of longword pointers indicating the locations of the other areas in the memory map.

2.1.3 System Management Tables -

Immediately above the system variables are various tables used by Qdos to maintain the list of jobs and various other pieces of information. The supervisor stack also resides in this area.

2.1.4 Common Heap -

The common heap area contains the channel definitions which are maintained by the I/O sub system, together with the working storage required by the I/O drivers or programs. The allocation of space in this area is carried out either by device drivers, when invoked, or directly by jobs. There are two traps provided to allocate and release space in this area: MT.ALCHP and MT.RECHP (see Section 13.0). The heap allocations of a job are automatically released when the job is removed.

The common heap is an example of the use of a general heap mechanism provided by Qdos, which operates in the way described in the entry for MT.ALLOC in section 13.0.

The user code needs to retain one pointer to the free space in the heap. This is a long word and is a relative pointer to the free space in the heap. When the heap has no free space, either because it does not exist, or because it is full, this pointer is zero.

2.1.5 Free Memory Area -

The free memory area is used by Qdos as a buffer memory for the Microdrives, or, if Qdos is suitably extended, for other filing system devices. The area is structured as a collection of <u>slave</u> <u>blocks</u>, that is, blocks which are associated with a physical block on a medium. When memory is allocated in another area which would encroach on the free memory area, Qdos must remove one or more slave blocks. Before such a removal takes place, Qdos ensures that a true copy of the information is present on the medium. Whilst the common heap grows upwards into the free memory area, the areas above it grow downwards into it. As there are three areas above it [the resident procedure area, the transient program area and the SuperBASIC area], special provisions are made so that all three can grow at the appropriate times.

2.1.6 SuperBASIC area -

The SuperBASIC interpreter owns a special area located immediately above the free memory area: this area is used for all the interpreter's storage requirements such as the SuperBASIC program, its variables, its table of I/O channels and the interpreter's working storage. This area is noteworthy in that it can be moved by Qdos without the knowledge of the SuperBASIC area itself needs to shrink. Its size may also be altered. The mechanism which makes such movement or alteration in size possible operates as follows.

All references to the SuperBASIC area are made relative to the address register A6, and the value of A6 on entry to the interpreter is adjusted by Qdos to the current base of the SuperBASIC area (which is held in the system variable SV_BASIC), offset by the length of the interpreter's job header (currently \$68 bytes).

The SuperBASIC interpreter divides its working area into several portions, details of which may be found by looking at the BV definitions in section 17.3. All of the pointers to these various portions are also relative to A6.

2.1.7 Transient Program Area -

The transient program area is the area of memory into which the user's applications programs are loaded. Each job is allocated a block of memory in the transient program area, which it keeps until it is deleted: this area is used for the job's code, data and stack. Programs loaded in this way are not normally re-entrant, but it is relatively straightforward to use the mechanisms in the system to set up a single piece of code which is shared by several different jobs with different data areas.

There is no safe way of determining a priori where a program will be loaded, therefore programs are normally position independent (see section 3.1 on jobs).

2.1.8 Resident Procedure Area -

Memory allocated in this area is unavailable to the operating system. The system knows only two things about the resident procedure area: how to allocate memory in it, and how to release it completely. Both of these operations can only be carried out when there are no transient programs in the machine, due to the fact that the transient program area cannot be moved. Normally, the allocation is done immediately after start-up, and deallocation is never performed. The area is normally used to load in machine code procedures and functions written to extend the SuperBASIC Language (see section 9.7), and occasionally for Loading in the code of device drivers when these are not located in ROM in an add-on device.

2.2 Calling Odos Routines

There are two categories of Qdos routines available to the user: traps and vectored routines. The mechanism for calling a routine is different for each of these two categories.

2.2.1 Traps -

Traps are called using the 68008 TRAP #n instruction: on the QL, this has the effect of a subroutine call to a defined location which has the side effect of saving the status register and entering supervisor mode.

Of the sixteen trap numbers available on the 68008, numbers 0 to 4 inclusive are defined for use by Qdos, the remainder being free for the user to redirect to his own routines. Roughly speaking, the traps are utilised as follows:

- TRAP #0 Special trap for entering supervisor mode
- TRAP #1 Manager traps routines which perform overall control of the QL hardware and of the operating system's resources
- TRAP #2 Input/Output management traps (I/O traps which allocate resources)

TRAP #3 Input/Output traps which do not allocate resources

TRAP #4 Special trap for the SuperBASIC interpreter.

Traps are called by setting up any required parameters in registers AO-A3 and D1-D3, setting up the code for the required trap in DO (usually with a MOVEQ instruction), then executing the TRAP instruction. Trap routines do not affect D4 to D7 or A4 to A6. There are, however, a few defined cases which are exceptions to this.

When the TRAP operation is complete, control is returned to the program at the location following the TRAP instruction, with an error key in all 32 bits of DO. This key is set to zero if the operation has been completed successfully, and is set to a negative number for any of the system-defined errors (see section 17.1 for a list of the meanings of the possible error codes). The key may also be set up as a pointer to an address which holds a QDOS error string. In this case the key is in the form address + \$80000000 ie. with its top bit set. The string is in the usual Qdos form of a word giving the length of the string, followed by the characters.

Note that all traps can return the error code ERR.BP (for bad parameter). Note also that the condition codes may not be set according to the error code on return from a trap, thus a program wishing to detect an error should execute a TST.L DO instruction immediately after the TRAP instruction. Details of all the Qdos traps are given in sections 13.0-15.0.

2.2.2 Vectored Routines -

In addition to the routines accessed by traps, there are several utility routines which are available to the applications program: their addresses are held in a vector table which is located in the ROM starting at address \$CO. A vectored routine can be accessed by the following code:

MOVE.W VECTOR_ADDRESS, An JSR (An)

where VECTOR_ADDRESS is the address of the vector table entry, and An is a suitable address register which is not required by the particular routine on entry.

There are some exceptions to this technique: for some vectored routines, the code is:

MOVE.W VECTOR_ADDRESS,An JSR \$4000(An)

The entries in section 16.0 for vectored routines which require this treatment are suitably marked.

There are no general rules covering the handling of errors in vectored routines. Some routines return an error code in DD in the same way as traps, but others use the technique of returning to one of a set of alternative return addresses. An example is the vectored routine MD.SECTR, which returns to the location after the call if there is a "bad medium" error detected, to the address 2 bytes later if there is a "bad sector header" error detected, and to the address 4 bytes later for a correct completion. Thus the correct code to trap these errors would be:

MOVE.W VECTOR_ADDRESS,An

- JSR \$4000(An)
- BRA.S BAD_MEDIUM_ERROR
- BRA.S BAD SECTOR ERROR

* Code for processing a correct return starts here

BAD_MEDIUM_ERROR

* Code for processing a bad medium error starts here

BAD SECTOR ERROR

* Code for processing a bad sector error starts here

Obviously, a similar mechanism can be used with any number of error returns (including zero or one).

Complete details of the vectored routines are given in section 16.0, including information about the behaviour of each routine when an error occurs.

2.2.3 Atomic Actions -

In general, system calls are treated as atomic: while one job is in supervisor mode, no other job in the system can take over the processor. This provides for resource table protection without the need for complex procedures using semephores. If a job needs to execute some action other than a single system call into which no other job must be allowed to intervene, it should enter supervisor mode before entering the code which performs this action. Supervisor mode is entered using TRAP #0. The stack pointer only is changed by this trap.

A job should only use 64 bytes on the supervisor stack, and all of the space used on this stack must be released before exiting supervisor mode. In general, there should be nothing on the supervisor stack when a manager trap is made.

Some system calls are only partially atomic, that is, when they have completed their primary function, some other job may gain a share of CPU time before control returns to the calling job. These partially atomic system calls must not be made from a job in supervisor mode. All of the scheduler calls (ie, TRAP #1 with DO=4, 5, 8, 9, \$A, \$B) fall into this category, as do all the I/O calls (TRAP #3), unless immediate return (timeout=0) is specified.

A piece of code in supervisor mode can be interrupted by the frame (50/60 Hz) or external interrupts, so care must be taken, when writing interrupt servers, that the system's internal data structure is not modified, directly or indirectly, by system calls. In practice, since interrupt servers tend only to be moving data into or out of queues, this is not a serious limitation.

2.3 Exception Processing

There are three categories of exception traps on the 68008: user traps, traps for software error conditions, and traps for hardware interrupts. There is also one special hardware trap called "bus error", which can be used to trap bad conditions on the address bus: this trap is not suported by the QL hardware.

User traps 0 to 4 inclusive are treated as defined in sections 13.0 through 15.0.

User traps 5 to 15 inclusive, together with the software error traps for "address error", "iltegal instruction", "divide by zero", "check array", "trap on overflow", "privilege violation" and "trace" are redirectable by the user on a per-job basis: see the entry for MT.TRAPV in section 13.0.

Traps and exception vectors which are not used by QDOS may be redirected through a table which is set up by a particular job.

If a job has set up a table of trap vectors for itself, then that table will automatically be used when that particular job is being executed. The vector tables used by other jobs will not be affected. A job set up by, even if not owned by, a job which has set up a table of trap vectors, will use the same table as that job, until it is redefined.

If the job ID is a negative word, then the table will be set up for the calling job.

The table is in the form of a long word address for each trap or exception. They are in the following order:

\$00 address error illegal instruction \$04 \$08 zero divide \$0C CHK \$10 TRAPV \$14 privilege violation \$18 trace interrupt level 7 \$1C \$20 trap #5 \$24 trap #6 \$28 trap #7 \$20 trap #8 \$30 trap #9 \$34 trap #10 \$38 trap #11 \$3C trap #12 \$40 trap #13 \$44 trap #14 \$48 trap #15 \$4C end of table

All interrupts on the QL are auto-vectored, therefore there is no treatment of the 68008 vectored interrupt traps. Interrupts generated by the QL internally are level 2 auto-vectors: the interrupt handling mechanism includes the facility for detecting an interrupt on the EXTINTL (external interrupt, active low) line in the QL's expansion port. (See section 11.1 for details of the interface to the relevant hardware).

It is also possible to generate a level 7 (non-maskable) interrupt: the treatment of this can also be redirected on a per-job basis. Pressing CTRL-ALT-7 on the keyboard generates a level 7 interrupt and also resets all communications with the IPC: a suitable interrupt handler could be written to perform a warm start on the system to allow partial recovery from a crash.

2.4 Start-up

The first thing that Qdos does when the system is reset is to execute a RAM test. This test determines the amount of contiguous RAM present, and if there is any RAM failure, hangs up the machine. If the screen goes white a failure in the first memory test pass has occured which is likely to be a real memory failure. If the screen goes green then a failure in the second memory pass has occured which indicates some problem with memory refresh or addressing.

Qdos then initialises the system variables, the system management tables, and the SuperBASIC area.

Gdos then does the same for the other ROMs in the expansion slots.

If all of these ROMs return control to Qdos, the next action is to try to open a device driver "BOOT": if this is found, its contents are loaded as a SuperBASIC program and executed. If no device driver "BOOT" has been linked in, Qdos attempts to find a file "MDV1_BOOT" and load and execute its contents as a SuperBASIC program. If both of these attempts fail, Qdos starts up the SuperBASIC interpreter with an empty program memory.

3.0 MACHINE CODE PROGRAMMING ON THE QL

Four types of machine code are available to program the QL, each being used to perform quite different operations: <u>lobs</u>, <u>SuperBasic procedures and functions</u>, <u>tasks</u>, and the operating system or extensions to it. Thus there are several differences in both the form in which they are written, and the way in which they are treated by Qdos.

3.1 Jobs

Most application programs written in machine code or compiled code will be in the form of jobs. A job is an entity which has a share of machine resources: it has a <u>priority</u> which allows it to claim time-slots of CPU activity, and it has a fixed-size area of memory where data and code can be stored: code normally starts at the bottom of the area, and data at the top. This area is located somewhere in the <u>transient program</u> area.

Note that the command interpreter is itself a job but with the exceptional characteristic that its data area is expandable.

A job also has the ability to <u>own</u> I/O <u>channels</u> or other jobs. There is no protection between jobs under Qdos, so that channels are available for use by all jobs. Ownership simply implies that when the owner of a channel or job is deleted, the owned channel or job is deleted also (this process continues recursively).

Jobs have three well-defined states: they are active, sharing CPU resources with other jobs; suspended, for example, waiting for I/O or another job; or inactive, occupying memory but not capable of using CPU resources.

The priority of a job can be zero, in which case it is suspended, and does not consume CPU time. It can in fact be suspended for its entire lifetime and never execute at all, which would be the case if it was simply used as a means of obtaining some memory into which data could be loaded. A job at any other priority level is active.

When a job is started, two parts of its area of memory have defined meanings: the bottom of the code area, and the stack, which is at the top of the data area. It is the programmer's responsibility to set up the bottom of the code area, which should be in the following form for use by Qdos utilities:

BRA.L	JOB_START
DC.W	0
DC.W	\$4AFB
DC.W	JOB_NAME_LENGTH
DC.W	'Name of job'

JOB_START

Code begins execution here (assuming that the start address defined
 when the job was created was zero)

On the first occasion that a job is <u>activated</u>, [A6] points to the base of the job area, [A6,A4] points to the bottom of the data space, and (A5,A5) points to the top of the job area. There may be some information on the stack, which will be in the following form: [A7] points to the number of channels which have been opened for the job before it was activated; above this is a sequence of longwords holding the channel IDs, and above these are a command string which may have been passed to the job. It is the programmer's responsibility when starting a job to set up this information: the SuperBASIC EXEC, EXEC_W commands set a job up without setting up the stack except for a word value of zero indicating channel IDs. The utility EX produces the full stack format and is available in QL Toolkit. Any utilities produced by Sinclair are compatible with this form.

(A6,A5)	
	Command string
	Channel ID
	Channel ID .
	.
	Channel ID
[A7]	Number of Channel IDs
	Data area
(A6,A4)	
	Code area
	Job name
	\$4AFB
1 	DC.W O
(A6)I	BRA.L JOB_START

Note that the normal sequence in Qdos is as follows:

- reserve space for a job;
- load its code in;
- 3. open its channels;
- 4. activate it.

Execution begins at an address specified when the job was created. This is normally specified as zero, which is why the first thing in a job is normally a BRA.L instruction to the entrypoint of the code.

Since Qdos cannot give guarantees as to where a job will be loaded, it is usual to write jobs as position-independent code, although it is possible to avoid this constraint if a special relocating loader is used after the space for the job has been allocated.

n.

The system job table holds information about the jobs within the system. The system variable SV_JBBAS points to the base of the job table, and SV_JBTOP points to the top. The table is a series of longwords each of which points to a job control block: the contents of this are described in section 17.5. The job is identified to the system by its <u>Job ID</u>: this is a longword consisting of a word giving its position in the job table (in the least significant word), and a word of tag allocated by the operating system when the job is created (in the most significant word).

The traps that may be called relating to jobs are as follows:

MT.INF	returns the current job ID, plus miscellaneous informatio
MT.JINF	returns the status of a job
MT.CJOB	creates a job
MT.JOB	returns information on a job
MT.RJOB	removes an inactive job
MT.FRJOB	forces removal of a job (whether inactive or not)
MT.FREE	finds the largest space available for a job
MT.TRAPV	sets the trap-vector table for a job
MT.SUSJB	suspends a job
MT.RELJB	releases a job
MT.ACTIV	activates a job
MT.PRIOR	changes the priority of a job

A job terminates itself by calling MT.FRJOB with its own job ID (or -1, which always refers to the current job).

3.2 SuperBASIC Procedures And Functions

The SuperBASIC command interpreter is job number zero. It behaves like all other jobs in most respects, with the important exception that it owns a special data area which is expandable, and may be moved without the knowledge of the interpreter. This area is located immediately below the transient program area.

Machine code procedures and functions which are added to SuperBASIC appear to the user to be identical to those which are built into the ROM. From the user's point of view they are routines which are executed from within job number zero, but which have certain constraints on the way they are coded.

The most important constraint is that A6 is used to point to the (moveable) base of the SuperBASIC data area. The system may move the area and change the value of A6 between instructions without the knowledge of the interpreter, therefore A6 must not be modified within the procedure or function, and its value must not be stored or used in calculation. This constraint may be side-stepped by entering supervisor mode, but A6 must then be restored on exit back to user mode (The processor is in user mode when a procedure or function is entered). The stackpointer A7 must of course be restored to its original value before exiting from the procedure.

On exit from the procedure, an error key is passed to the interpreter in DO.L: this must be set to zero if there was no error. The procedure or function can then be exited using an RTS statement. Machine code procedures and functions are normally loaded into the <u>resident</u> <u>procedure</u> area above the transient program area. This area can only be expanded or deleted when the transient program area is empty, which is normally immediately after the machine is booted.

Trap #4 is the one special trap which relates to SuperBASIC procedures and functions. This trap is used to make the addresses passed to an I/O trap relative to A6, which is necessary when working with the SuperBASIC variables area. It only affects the following trap, and must therefore be called before each trap whose addresses are to be modified.

Details of parameter passing, function returns and other useful information about the SuperBASIC interface are given in section 9.0.

3.3 Tasks

Tasks are special pieces of code invoked under interrupt, usually as part of the physical layer of a device driver. They obey special rules according to the precise conditions under which they are called: these rules are described in the sections on device drivers (sections 6.0-8.0). The important restriction on tasks is that they must not allocate or release machine resources: this should only be done from within a job, or within the access layer of a device driver.

3.4 Operating System Extensions

Some parts of user-defined device drivers do not fit into any of the above categories: they are special routines called from within a job via the Qdos Input/Output sub-system (see section 6.0). These routines have their own rules, and these are described in the sections on device drivers (sections 6.0-8.0).

.pa

4.0 MEMORY ALLOCATION

Memory is allocated differently in each area of the Qdos memory map.

- * Memory in the resident procedure area is allocated using the traps MT.ALRES and MT.RERES.
- * Memory in the transient program area is allocated by the mechanisms described in section 13.0 for creation and deletion of jobs. The vectored routines MM.ALLOC and MM.LNKFR may be used within a job to perform primitive heap allocation inside that job's own data area.

- * Memory in the SuperBASIC area is allocated by various mechanisms. The traps MT.ALBAS and MT.REBAS are used by the interpreter to change the size of the entire area, but are not normally used by anything else. The vectored routine BV.CHRIX is used to allocate space on the arithmetic stack: the interpreter itself cleans up this space on return from a procedure or function. Space in the remaining parts of the SuperBASIC area is usually allocated by the vectored routines being used to perform the operations that require the space, so that this allocation is invisible to the user, except that it usually results in a modification of the value of AS.
- * Memory in the free memory area is not allocated or deallocated by the user, except by the slave block mechanisms defined in section 7.0 on directory device drivers.
- * Memory in the common heap is allocated and released by the traps MT.ALCHP and MT.RECHP. The area allocated in this way by a job is released when that job is deleted. The same mechanisms can be accessed from within device drivers via the vectored routines MM.ALCHP and MM.RECHP.

4.1 Heap Mechanism

The mechanisms for allocating and releasing heap space are common to various routines. They are as follows:

A heap is an area of memory which contains a linked list of used heap items, and a linked list of free heap items. Each heap item is an area of memory (which is a multiple of 8 bytes long), together with a pair of longwords: the first is the length of the heap item, while the second is a pointer (relative to itself) to the next heap item in the list. The use of relative pointers ensures that heaps may be moved.

A heap is set up by linking an area of ram into a non-existent heap (free space pointer=0). A heap is expanded by linking an area of ram, preferably but not necessarily, contiguous with the current top of the heap, into the heap.

Provided the user code can remember the length of a heap item, all of the memory in it may be used by the code. On allocation of the heap item, the first long word holds its length, and so, if desired, this may be retained by the user code.

The user code requires to keep one pointer to the first free space item in the heap. This is a long word, and is relative. When the heap has no free space, either because it does not exist, or because it is full, this pointer is zero.

Releasing a heap item adds it to the list of free space items within the heap, and consolidates it with adjacent free spaces where appropriate.

5.0 INPUT/OUTPUT ON THE QL

A QL program uses I/O by accessing the Qdos The IOSS in turn accesses the <u>device</u> <u>driver</u> for the appropriate device. The device driver is a piece of code which can perform low-level I/O routines for a particular device: that device may correspond to a piece of hardware, such as a serial port, or it may be some notional device occupying a piece of memory, such as a <u>pipe</u>, which is a communication channel between jobs.

QL I/O is performed through the IOSS using an I/O <u>channel</u>. The applications program <u>opens</u> a channel by passing a <u>device name</u> to the IOSS, which returns a <u>channel ID</u>. The IOSS and the built-in device drivers have the ability to recognize qualifiers appended to the actual name of the device which can direct the open operation in particular ways, such as identifying a file name, or selecting some hardware option. The program then uses the channel ID to identify to the IOSS which channel it wishes to access when performing read or write operations on it. It can also <u>close</u> the channel, passing the channel ID to the IOSS. There may be several channels open which use the same device driver, such as multiple screen windows, or microdrive files. For this reason, all the built-in drivers are re-entrant, as must be the user-defined drivers if they are to have the same capability.

The QL ROM contains drivers for several devices such as screen windows, serial ports, pipes, microdrives, and so on. The user can add his own device drivers for pieces of add-on hardware, or simply for additional functions with the existing hardware.

Note that a channel ID is not the same thing as a SuperBASIC channel number (denoted by #expression): the latter is the index of an entry in the SuperBASIC channel table which includes a channel ID. See sections 17.4 and 17.7 for details of the channel table.

5.1 Serial I/O

All device drivers have, at the very least, the capability to perform serial I/O: that is, the operations of reading bytes, writing bytes, and testing for pending input. Serial I/O is completely byte-oriented - unlike many operating systems there is no inbuilt record structure, which means that the user is free to superpose his own record maintenance in whatever form he wishes. I/O which is purely serial is completely redirectable: when different devices are being used, the device name passed to the channel open trap is the only thing that changes.

The IOSS supports one control character only, this being the <u>newline</u> character, which is ASCII 10 (\$0A). Whilst this has the disadvantage that one cannot directly store files of graphics commands which can be retrieved by a simple copy, it does have the advantage that files containing arbitrary sequences of bytes cannot do irretrievable damage to the system by being copied to a device for which they were not intended. The serial driver has the option of supporting ASCII 13 as a newline, and ASCII 26 (CTRL-Z) as an end of file marker.

All serial I/O calls support a time-out feature, which may be zero (return immediately), indefinite (wait until the operation is complete), or finite (wait until the operation is complete, or for a set time, whichever is the sooner). This last feature makes it very easy to write code which, for example, puts up a menu only if the user hesitates. The IOSS supports the following calls for serial I/O:

IO.OPEN opens	a channel			
IO.CLOSE closes	a channel			
IO.PEND tests	for pending input			
IO.FBYTE fetche	s a single byte			
IO.FLINE fetche	s a line of bytes terminated b	y newline	(ASCII 1	0]
IO.FSTRG fetche	s a string of bytes			
IO.SBYTE sends	a single byte	•		
IO.SSTRG sends a	e string of bytes			

The fetch and send traps have several special meanings when used in conjunction with screen or console channels: for a more detailed description of these, see section 15.0 on Screen I/O.

For the fetch byte and fetch string traps, characters read from the keyboard are not echoed in the associated window, and cursor handling is left to the applications program.

5.2 File I/O

Qdos files appear to the applications program as arrays of bytes on a physical device, with an associated <u>file pointer</u> which gives the "current position" in a file. A file also has a header, which is normally 64 bytes long containing information about the file such as its name, length, etc. Further details concerning the format of the file header are given in section 7.0 on Directory Device Drivers.

The open call to a file system device supports several modes: old (exclusive), old (shared), or new (exclusive). New (overwrite) mode has a slot allocated in the open keys, but is not currently supported for microdrives. In addition, a special open key indicates that it is desired to open the directory of the medium for reading rather than a particular file; the directory cannot be explicitly written, but is maintained by the device driver when open calls and deletions are made.

Qdos supports a system of <u>slaving</u>, whereby 512-byte blocks of data are buffered in the free memory area (see section 4.0): all unused memory being taken for this area. The filing system may return from a write operation when that operation has only been performed on the slave block concerned; Qdos will later force the system to convert that slave block into a true copy of the data on the physical device. As a result of this mechanism, add-on filing devices normally support 512-byte logical blocks: however this blocking system is transparent to the applications program. A single slave block table is shared by all the directory drivers which want to use it to improve their performance.

In addition to the serial I/O operations described above, Qdos supports the following operations for file-system devices:

IO.FORMT	formats a sectored medium
IO.DELET	deletes a file
FS.CHECK	checks all pending operations on a file
FS.FLUSH	flushes buffers for a file
FS.POSAB	positions the file pointer absolutely
FS.POSRE	positions the file pointer relatively

FS.MDINF	gets information about the mounted m	nedium
FS.HEADS	sets the file header	
FS.HEADR	reads the file header	
FS.LOAD	loads a file into memory	
FS.SAVE	saves a file from memory	

The FS.FLUSH and FS.CHECK command are subtly different: FS.FLUSH ensures that all write operations are complete, whereas FS.CHECK ensures that all write and read operations (including prefetches) are complete.

5.3 Screen And Console I/O

The keyboard and screen devices are treated in a special way by Qdos, and have a large number of functions in addition to those available for purely serial I/O devices. Two types of device are supported: scr [for screen], which is a screen window, and con [for console], which is a screen window with an associated keyboard channel. The three channels #O, #1 and #2 which are opened by SuperBASIC are all console channels.

5.3.1 Display Modes -

The QL has two display modes (see the Concepts manual for details). The display mode can be set or read using the MT.DMODE trap, but as this trap clears all screen windows, it should be used with great care. A program can also find out whether the user selected TV or monitor at switch-on by inspecting the value of the system variable SV_TVMOD.

There are two main coordinate systems used for screen I/0: these are the <u>graphics coordinate system</u> and the <u>pixel coordinate system</u> (see the Concepts manual for details). Note that in 256-pixel mode and for several commands in 512-pixel mode, the least significant bit of a dimension in the x-direction is ignored, so that a given pixel address refers to the same location in both modes. Some traps refer to character coordinates: these are based on the pixel coordinate system but are scaled by the current character spacing for the window.

5.3.2 Window Properties And Operations -

A window is an area of screen which may be in any position on the screen, subject to the restriction that its x-position must be an even number. A window may be of any size that does not run off the edge or bottom of the screen, subject to the same restriction. Windows may overlap, but the system does not store or retrieve the area of overlap, it being the user's responsibility to ensure that any information is not lost or garbled.

Each window will have its own particular set of characteristics: a border width, a border colour, a paper colour, a strip colour, an ink colour, a cursor position, a cursor increment, a flag which says whether the cursor is suppressed, a pair of font pointers, information about newline treatment, and graphics information. Details of the window definition block are given in the section 15.0. The special traps for dealing with windows are as follows:

SD.PXENG	returns window information in pixel coordinates
SD.CHENQ	returns window information in character coordinates
SD.BUHUH	sets the border width and colour
SD.WUEF	redefines a window
50.00NC	enables the cursor
50.00M3	sappresses the cursor
ED ECETE	scrulis a whole window
en erset	scrutts the tup pert of a window
30.30AD1 20 DAN	pope o whole window
SD PAN	pans the line the curson is on
OD DANDT	pens the right-hand and of the line the oursen is an
	clears a whole window
SD CLART	clears the bottom part of a window
	clears the line the curson is on
SD CLERT	clears the right-hand and of the line the cursor is on
SD BECOI	recolours a window
SD.NEGOL SN SETDA	sets the paper calcup
SD SETST	sate the strin colour
SD SETTN	sate the jok colour
SD ETH	fills a mectangular block in a window
SD SETMO	sets the character writing or plotting mode
	acta due cuaracter writering of brocering mode

5.3.3 Screen Character Output Operations -

Newline characters receive slightly different treatment when bytes are being sent to a screen or console channel rather than to any other device. In addition to being caused by a newline character, a newline is automatically inserted when the cursor reaches the right-hand side of the window; when this happens during an IO.SBYTE trap, the error code ERR.OR (for out of range) is also returned.

If the cursor is suppressed, the newline is held pending. It can be cleared by any call to position the cursor, or activated by any of the following events:

> sending another byte or string; changing the character size; activating the cursor; requesting the cursor position.

This feature allows the right-hand character squares to be used without generating stray blank lines.

The following additional operations apply to screen character output:

SD.FOUNT	sets or resets the character fount	
SD_SETFL	sets or resets hardware flash (256-pixel mode onl	y)
SD.SETUL	sets or resets underlining	-
SD.SETSZ	sets the character size and spacing	

5.3.4 Graphics Operations -

The QL can perform line, arc or ellipse drawing on a window basis in scaled coordinates. It also provides a primitive area flood routine. The traps are as follows:

SD.LINEdraws a lineSD.ARCdraws an arcSD.ELIPSdraws an ellipseSD.SCALEsets the scale
SD.ARC draws an arc SD.ELIPS draws an ellipse SD.SCALE sets the scale
SD.ELIPS draws an ellipse SD.SCALE sets the scale
SD.SCALE sets the scale
SD.GCUR move the graphics cursor
SD.FLOOD set or reset area filling

5.3.5 Special Properties Of Console Channels -

For the console device, the IO.FLINE trap behaves in a particular fashion: the characters typed are echoed in the console window, and the left and right cursor keys (with or without CTRL) are used to edit the line in the standard way. In addition, the cursor is automatically enabled.

An additional trap, IO.EDLIN, is provided for console channels, which invokes the line editor on a pre-defined string. The line-editor may be exited by typing ENTER, or by typing either the cursor-up or the cursor-down character.

The user can temporarily suspend screen output to a console channel by typing the <u>freeze</u> <u>screen</u> <u>character</u> (CTRL-F5). Output is resumed when any character is typed, but the character is ignored for all other purposes. If a non-indefinite time-out has been set for the suspended operation, it may return non-complete if the screen is frozen past the time-out period.

5.3.6 Special Keyboard Functions -

Several console channels may be open at the same time. If they are used by different jobs, it may be that more than one console channel is expecting input at a given time. When this occurs, the user may cycle round the list of console channels currently expecting input by typing the <u>change queue</u> <u>character</u> on the keyboard. The cursor in the console window to which keyboard input is currently directed will flash if it is enabled. Any enabled cursors in other windows will be steady.

The change queue character is normally CTRL-C (ASCII 3). It can be changed by modifying the system variable SV_CQCH.

The keyboard maintains a type-ahead queue of seven characters in the 8049 processor which controls it. In addition to this, there may be more type-ahead in the queue for each console channel.

The keyboard auto-repeats on all keys except the keyboard change queue character, CTRL-Space (the SuperBASIC break) or CTRL-F5 (the freeze screen character). However, auto-repeat will not occur unless the type-ahead queue for the console channel to which input is currently directed is empty. The delay before auto-repetition begins is held in the system variable SV_ARDEL, and the interval between repetitions is held in SV_ARFRQ (both in multiples of 1/50th or 1/60th of a second). These can be altered by a program.

When CAPSLOCK is pressed, the system will jump to a user-supplied routine whose absolute address is held in the system variable SV_CSUB if the value of this is non-zero. This routine should restore all registers to their initial state before returning.

5.3.7 Extended Operations -

`_

A special trap SD.EXTOP is provided to allow a program to invoke a user-supplied routine using the same environment that is passed to the routines in the screen driver. See the description in section 15.0 (I/O Traps) for a more detailed discussion of this trap.

6.0 ODOS DEVICE DRIVERS

A user-supplied Qdos device driver is a collection of routines which allow an applications program to perform IOSS functions on a user-supplied device in the same way as such functions are performed on the devices built into the system. As these routines are linked into the system's lists in front of the corresponding system routines, they may be used to replace the system routines. At the very least, the device driver contains a set of routines for opening a channel, closing a channel, and performing serial I/O on that channel: these routines are called via the IOSS as part of the job that is performing the I/O. The driver may also include one or more tasks, that is, routines performed asynchronously with the calling job, usually under interrupt.

Such tasks, which are known as the <u>physical layer</u> of the device driver, normally communicate with the rest of the device driver, which is known as the <u>access layer</u>, using asynchronous queues. These queues are usually polled by the task at regular intervals, either on every occasion the scheduler is entered, or on every 50/60 Hz polling interrupt.

Drivers for file system devices use a slightly different, and more general, mechanism: this is described in section 7.0.

Both drivers and tasks are linked in to lists provided by the operating system. The following traps are used to add and remove items from those lists:

MT.LXINTlinks in an external interrupt service taskMT.LPOLLlinks in a 50/60 Hz polling service taskMT.LSCHDlinks in a scheduler loop taskMT.LIODlinks in a device driver to the I/O systemMT.LDDlinks in a directory device driver to the file system

MT.RXINT, MT.RPOLL, MT.RSCHD, MT.RIOD and MT.RDD remove these links.

The QL provides several utility routines which are useful for various actions commonly performed in device drivers, such as decoding a device name, performing queue operations, etc.

6.1 Device Driver Memory Allocation

Device drivers allocate memory in two areas: the device driver definition block and the channel definition block. The <u>device</u> <u>driver</u> <u>definition</u> <u>block</u> belongs to the driver itself, and is allocated by the code which sets up the driver when it is initialised and Linked into the various Lists. The <u>channel</u> <u>definition</u> <u>block</u> belongs to each I/O channel, and is allocated by the driver itself when a channel is opened. Various parts of the channel definition block are thereafter used by the IOSS for its own purposes.

In theory, the access layer can allocate space on the heap at other times: in practice this is not usually required. The whole system can be made re-entrant to allow several channels to be open with the same device driver and the same device driver definition block, but with different channel definition blocks.

Note that the system will certainly crash if the area of a channel definition block is deallocated and used for something else before the channel is closed. or if the area of a device driver definition block is deallocated and used for something else before the device driver is removed from the system's lists, for example if the device driver definition block is in a transient program which is force-removed. This possibility can be obviated by allocating the block in the common heap with a job number of zero, or by allocating it in the resident procedure area.

Tasks must not allocate or release memory: this must be done for them by the access layer, or by the device driver initialisation code.

6.2 Device Driver Initialisation

The code to initialise a device driver must first allocate the space for the device driver definition block, usually by allocating some space in the resident procedure area, although any of the normal allocation mechanisms may be used.

The device driver definition block will normally have the following structure, assuming that A3 has been made to point to it:

\$00(A3)	Link to next external interrupt routine
\$04(A3)	Address of external interrupt routine
\$08(A3)	Link to next poll interrupt routine
\$OC(A3)	Address of poll interrupt routine
\$1D(A3)	Link to next scheduler loop routine
\$14(A3)	Address of scheduler loop routine
\$18(A3)	Link to access layer of next device driver
\$1C(A3)	Address of input/output routine
\$20(A3)	Address of channel open routine
\$24(A3)	Address of channel close routine
\$28(A3)	Any further workspace required for the device driver

The initialisation code should fill in the addresses of the open, close and I/O routines, together with those of any of the routines for tasks that it will be employing. It should also fill in any preset data required in the remainder of the workspace.

Finally, the link routines described above should be called to include the driver in the operating system's lists.

Note that the structure of the first 24 bytes of the device driver definition block is not mandatory; however it is desirable from the point of view of consistency that it be kept the same. The comments in later sections about the base of the device driver definition block being passed to the driver are only valid if the above structure has been used.

6.3 Physical Layer

The physical layer tasks are normally the ones which perform actual I/O under interrupt or polled control. They usually take data out of queues or put data into queues, the other end of such queues being maintained by the access Layer.

When the operating system calls one of the tasks in the physical layer, it passes the task a standard set of values in some of the registers. These values are as follows:

D3 Number of 50/60Hz interrupts since last scheduler call [scheduler loop only]
A3 Pointer to base of device driver definition block
A6 Pointer to system variables
A7 Supervisor stack - routines may use up to 64 bytes

6.3.1 External Interrupt Tasks -

An external interrupt task must check its own hardware to determine whether the interrupt was for itself or for some other driver. It may also need to clear the source of the interrupt at that point. If the interrupt was not for itself, it should return.

6.3.2 Polling Interrupt Tasks -

Polling interrupt tasks should only be used when critical timing operations are required. In common with the external interrupt tasks, they can interrupt atomic operations in the rest of the system, such as access layer calls to the same driver, so they should be used with great care.

6.3.3 Scheduler Loop Tasks -

Calls from the scheduler loop do not interrupt atomic tasks. This means that operations such as allocating or releasing memory can be performed safely. Note that it is quite common for the same routine to be included both in the scheduler loop and in the external interrupt list.

Scheduler loop tasks are called at around 50/60Hz when the machine is busy, and more frequently if the machine is idle.

All physical layer calls return with RTS. DO to D7 and AO to A6 inclusive may be smashed.

6.4 The Access Layer

The access layer consists of three routines: the channel open, the channel close, and the Input/Output routine. These routines are called for the appropriate driver by the IOSS in response to a user's trap instruction. In the case of the channel open, the routine is called in turn for each device driver in the machine until a driver's open routine returns correctly to indicate that it has recognised the device name. Due to this mechanism, an incorrect open routine may crash the whole system when an open to any device is attempted, whereas the other routines are only invoked in response to the particular device being used.

For all access layer calls, the values of A3, A6 and A7 are the same as for the physical layer. The other registers have different meanings, as described below in the sections for the individual types of call.

All access layer calls return using RTS.

6.4.1 The Channel Open Routine -

When the channel open routine is called via the IOSS, the following registers are set in addition to A3, A6 and A7 which are as described above:

AO address of the device name D3 access code as defined in the IO.OPEN trap

The open routine should perform the following operations:

First, decode the name; the utility IO.NAME, which is described in section 16.0, will normally be used for this purpose. Return with ERR.NF in DO if the name was not recognised by this driver, or with ERR.BN if the name was recognised, but some of the additional information was incorrect in value or format.

Then, if the device cannot be shared, check whether the device is in use and prevent another channel from being opened to it. If the device is in use, return ERR.IU.

Finally, allocate some space for the channel definition block. Any buffers or working area required for each channel are normally allocated in the common heap. Return with ERR.OM if there was not enough memory to do this.

On return from the open routine, the following should be set:

A0 address of channel definition block
 A7 stackpointer returned to its value at entry
 D0 error return code (zero for a successful open)

The remaining registers may be smashed.

6.4.2 The Channel Close Routine -

When this routine is entered, in addition to the usual values of A3, A6 and A7, A0 points to the base of the channel definition block.

The function of the close routine is simply to release the memory taken up by the channel definition block and to ensure that everything in the device driver definition block is tidy.

Under some circumstances, it may not be possible to close the channel immediately because there are bytes waiting to be transmitted by the physical layer. In this case, the physical layer must contain a scheduler loop task, and the close routine should set a flag for the physical layer to complete the release of the memory on the next invocation of that task in which it is possible to do so. When this happens, it is usually necessary to build in a special mechanism to cope with the undesirable event of a program closing a channel to a particular device, and then re-opening it immediately only to receive an "in use" error because the closed channel has not yet been cleared.

The close routine should return with zero in DO, as it is assumed that a close routine cannot fail. The other registers (apart from A7) may be smashed.

5.4.3 The Input/Output Routine -

The I/O routine is called once when an I/O call is made, and then, unless the time-out was set to zero, on every subsequent scheduler loop until the operation is complete or the time-out has expired.

In addition to the usual values of A3, A6 and A7, the following registers are set:

DO The trap code passed to the IOSS (O in top three bytes)

D1 Additional information as defined in the trap calls in section 15.0

D2 Additional information as defined in the trap calls in section 15.0

D3 Zero on the first entry for a given trap call, -1 thereafter

AO Base of channel definition block

A1 Additional information as defined in the trap calls in section 15.0

A2 Additional information as defined in the trap calls in section 15.0

The I/O routine should return ERR.NC (not complete) if it cannot complete the operation immediately. If a string operation has been partially completed, the values in D1 and A1 (number of bytes transferred and buffer pointer) should be set appropriately so that the operation can continue on the next try. D0 should be zero on return if the operation has been completed correctly. Registers D2 to D7 may be smashed.

Since most of the code for handling serial I/O is common to all device drivers, the I/O routine usually calls one of the utility routines IO.SERQ or IO.SERIO (which are described in section 16.0). IO.SERQ assumes that the only function of the access layer is to move bytes in and out of a pair of queues pointed to by fixed positions in the channel definition block, while IO.SERIO assumes that the operations required of it can all be made up out of three primitive routines for sending one byte, fetching one byte, and checking for pending input, such routines being supplied by the writer of the device driver.

Note that channels are assumed to be bidirectional; it is the responsibility of the I/O routine to trap an operation in a direction that is not allowed.

Note also that output operations which appear to the user as complete have merely completed the access layer call correctly: there being no general way in which the user can ascertain whether the physical layer has in fact completed the operation.

7.0 DIRECTORY DEVICE DRIVERS

Drivers for devices which have a directory and form part of the filing system have a somewhat extended set of functions. For directory device drivers, there are three blocks in which memory is allocated, rather than two: these are the <u>directory driver linkage block</u>, the <u>physical definition block</u> and the <u>channel definition block</u>.

There is one directory driver linkage block for each directory driver: it is an extended form of the device driver definition block as found in a non-directory device driver. The block contains information about how to use the driver, together with the links in the operating system's lists.

Each directory driver may control up to 8 drives (numbered 1 to 8). Each drive has one physical definition block: this contains the drive number and information about the medium.

For each I/O channel that is open, there is an open channel definition block.

The file system is assumed to be composed of 512-byte blocks: thus a byte within a file is addressed by the IOSS by a block number and a byte number within that block. It is of course possible to have a different physical block size, but the mapping of the IOSS structure onto the physical structure will be less convenient.

Each file is assumed to have a 64-byte header (the logical beginning of file is set to byte 64, not byte zero). This header should be formatted as follows:

\$00	long	file length
\$04	byte	file access key (not yet implemented - currently always zero)
\$05	byte	file type
\$06	8 bytes	file type-dependent information
\$0E	2+36 bytes	file name
\$34	Long	reserved for update date (not yet implemented)
\$38	Long	reserved for reference date (not yet implemented)
\$3C	long	reserved for backup date (not yet implemented)

The current file types allowed are: 2, which is a relocatable object file; 1, which is an executable program; and 0 which is anything else. In the case of file type 1, the first longword of type-dependent information holds the default size of the data space for the program.

7.1 Initialisation Of A Directory Driver

The initialisation routine should firstly allocate room for the directory driver linkage block, and then write into it the information about the driver routine addresses, the length of the physical definition block required for each drive, and the drive name. Note that for directory drivers, the decoding of the device name is performed by the IOSS, not by the open routine in the device driver as in non-directory drivers: the function of the open routine is to search for the file name within the given drive. The linkage block may be allocated in the resident procedure area if the driver is resident there, but will usually be in the common heap. The system will crash if the linkage block is overwritten without the driver being unlinked. When this has been done, the traps MT.LXINT, MT.LPOLL, MT.LSCHD and MT.LDD can be called to link the driver and any associated tasks into Qdos.

The format of the directory driver linkage block is as follows (assuming that A3 has been made to point to it):

\$00(A3)	link to next external interrupt routine
\$04(A3)	address of external interrupt routine
\$08(A3)	link to next 50/60 Hz interrupt routine
\$OC(A3)	eddress of 50/60 Hz interrupt routine
\$10(A3)	link to next scheduler loop routine
\$14(A3)	address of scheduler loop routine
\$18(A3)	Link to access Layer of next directory driver
\$1C[A3]	address of input/output routine
\$20(A3)	address of channel open routine
\$24(A3)	address of channel close routine
\$28(A3)	address of entry for forced slaving
\$2C[A3]	reserved
\$30(A3)	reserved
\$34(A3)	address of entry to format medium
\$38(A3)	length of physical definition block
\$3C(A3)	word-length of drive name
	characters of drive name (e.g. MDV)

Note that a directory driver must have at least 40 bytes of RAM for the linkage block.

7.2 Access Layer

The access layer of a directory driver contains five routines: the channel open/file delete routine, the close routine, the I/O routine, the forced slaving routine and the format routine.

For all directory device driver access Layer calls (including open), AO points to the base of the channel definition block when each routine is called. However, the format of the block is somewhat different:

The first \$18 bytes are reserved for the IOSS.

\$18(AO)	FS_NEXT	Long	link to next file system channel
\$1C(AO)	FS_ACCES	byte	access mode (D3 on open call, -ve on delete)
\$1D(AC)	FS_DRIVE	byte	drive ID
\$1E(AO)	FS_FILNR	word	number of file on drive
\$20(AO)	FS_NBLOK	word	block number containing next byte
\$22(AO)	FS_NBYTE	word	next byte from block
\$24(A0)	FS_EBLOK	word	block number containing byte after EOF
\$26(AO)	FS_EBYTE	word -	byte after EOF
\$28(AO)	FS_CBLOK	Long	pointer to slave block table for current slave
		-	block which may hold current/next byte
\$2C(AO)	FS_FNAME	2+36 bytes	file name
\$58(AO)	FS_SPARE	72 bytes	spare

A1 points to the physical definition block, which is formatted as follows: The first \$10 bytes are reserved for the IOSS.

\$10(A1) FS_DRIVR Long

pointer to access Layer Link for driver

ł

\$14(A1) FS_DRIVN bytedrive number\$16(A1) FS_MNAME 2+10 bytes medium name\$22(A1) FS_FILES bytenumber of files open on this medium

7.2.1 The Channel Open/File Delete Routine -

The function of the open routine depends on the access mode. This may have been passed to the IOSS in D3 if the open routine was called as a result of an IO.OPEN trap, or it may be a negative number, which would be the case if the routine has been entered as a result of an IO.DELET trap.

In order to understand the open routine, it is necessary first to understand the way in which Qdos handles device names. When a device name is passed to the IOSS as a result of an open or delete call, the IOSS looks for a match in its lists of device drivers and directory device drivers. The matching mechanism for non-directory device drivers is defined within the open routine The matching mechanism for directory device drivers is as for that driver. follows. The first characters of the name are checked against the drive name in the directory driver linkage block (which is put there when the driver is initialised), and these are expected to be followed by a drive number between 1 and 8, followed by an underscore, followed usually by the filename. If a match is found, the file system looks to see if there is a physical definition block for that drive already in existence. If there is not, a physical definition block is created in the system's table of physical definition blocks (the drive ID in the channel definition block is an index to this table). Note that the file system has no knowledge of whether a drive is actually connected, and will set up the definition block regardless.

The IOSS then checks to see if this is the second or subsequent open to a shared file: if this is the case it generates the complete channel definition block itself, setting FS_NBYTE to \$40, and copies the remaining information from the channel definition block for the first open. The directory driver's open routine is not called. Otherwise, the IOSS calls the open routine, passing it the file name in the channel definition block.

On entry to the open routine, the following registers are set:

A0 base of channel definition block
A1 base of physical definition block
A3 base of directory driver linkage block
A6 base of system variables

The channel and physical definition blocks are all set to zero except for the following, which are filled in by the IOSS:

FS_NEXT link to next file system channel
FS_ACCES access mode
FS_DRIVE drive ID
FS_FNAME file name
FS_DRIVR pointer to directory driver access layer
FS_FILES number of files open on this drive (maintained by IOSS)

In the case of a device with removable media, the open routine should find out the name of the medium and install it in FS_MNAME. It should also look at the access mode to find out which operation is required. If the required operation is delete, it should perform that operation and return, but if the

е

required operation is another sort of open, then it should fill in the appropriate portions of the channel definition block, namely FS_FILNR, FS_EBLOK, FS_EBYTE,FS_NBLOK and FS_NBYTE. FS_CBLOK is a pointer to the slave block table which may be filled in as an indication to the I/O routine that the block it is looking for may be slaved there. The I/O routine must check this however, normally by searching the slave table.

The IDSS will free the channel definition block on exit from the open routine if the action was a delete or if the open routine returns an error key in DO.

The maintenance of the directory structure of the medium is the responsibility of the open and close routines - the IOSS plays no part in this. Equally, the open routine is responsible for understanding the meaning of the access mode and reacting accordingly.

The open routine may smash registers D1 to D7 and A1 to A5 inclusive before returning. D0 is the error key, and the remaining registers should be preserved.

7.2.2 The Channel Close Routine -

As far as the IOSS is concerned, this routine behaves in the same way as for a non-directory device driver. It is of course necessary for the close routine to maintain the directory structure of the medium, so its operation will normally be rather more complicated.

The close routine for a directory device driver has two additional functions: it must unlink the channel from the list of files open, and must decrement the FS_FILES field in the physical definition block, which gives the number of files open on the medium. Suitable code for performing these operations and ending the close routine is as follows:

÷	get	address o	f physical definition	block into A2
		MOVEQ	#0,D0	top three bytes must be clear
		MOVE.B	FS_DRIVE(A0),DO	get the drive ID
		LSL.B	#2.D0	convert it to a table offset
		LEA.L	SV FSDEF (A6),A2	get base of PDB table
		MOVE L	(A2,D0.W),A2	get address from (base+offset)
×	now	decrement	the file count	-
		SUBQ.B	#1.FS FILES(A2)	
*	now	unlink the	e file	
		LEA	FS NEXT(A0),A0	get address of Link pointer
		LEA	SV FSLST (A6) .A1	and pointer to start of Linked
Ŀ	ist		_ ,	•
		MOVE.W	UT_UNLNK.A4	routine to unlink an item
		JSR	(A4)	
		LEA	-FS.NEXT(A0),A0	restore AO to base of channel def
		MOVE.W	MM.RECHP.A4	routine to release channel def spac
		JMP	[A4]	call it, and exit from the close
				•

The close routine must also initiate the process of tidying up any slave blocks remaining for that channel. It need not force the slave blocks to be made into true copies itself, but it must be guaranteed that the copying will happen without further intervention by the calling program.

7.2.3 The Input/Output Routine -

This routine also appears to the IOSS to be identical for both directory and non-directory device drivers, though once again the routine is usually rather more complex for most normal file system devices. The main difference is that the I/O routine for a random access file system device must take into account the current block and position as provided by the IOSS, since these may have been updated by the IOSS as a result of a file pointer positioning trap.

7.3 Slaving

The area of memory between SV_FREE and SV_BASIC is used by the filing system as temporary storage for file slave blocks and for the slave block table. A slave block is a block of 512 bytes of data. The slave block table is a table of 8 entries whose start point is held in the system variable SV_BTBAS and whose top is held in the system variable SV_BTTOP; the system variable SV_BTPNT points to the most recently allocated slave block table entry. The address of a slave block, relative to the base of system variables, is equal to 512/8 times the offset of the corresponding entry in the slave block table from the beginning of that table.

Currently, only the first byte of each slave block table entry is used by Qdos itself: the remaining bytes are available for use by the driver. This byte is divided into two four bit nibbles. The most significant nibble contains the drive identifier (0..15), and the least significant nibble is a code indicating the status of the block. The byte is formatted as follows:

```
$00 unavailable to filing system
$01 empty block
$x3 block is true representation of file
$x7 block is updated, awaiting write
$x9 block is awaiting read
$x8 block is awaiting verify
x is the drive ID for this file
```

For microdrives, the remaining space in each slave block table entry is laid out as follows:

BT_PRIOR	01	byte	available for slaving algorithms
BT_SECTR	02	word	physical sector number*2
BT_FILNR	04	word	file number
BT BLOCK	06	word	block number within the file

It is left to the device driver to decide what the slave blocks are used for but it must be prepared to release a slave block if requested to do so by the memory manager. This is done by calling the driver's forced slaving routine with the following parameters:

A1 points to the base of the offending slave block A2 points to the physical definition block A3 points to the base of the directory driver linkage block

Registers DO to D3 and AO to A4 inclusive may be smashed. There may not be an error return to this routine.

Typically the slave blocks are used to buffer data being written to a device, the actual writing being carried out by an asynchronous task.

Searching for an empty slave block involves performing a linear search through the slave block table, usually starting from SV_BTPNT or SV_BTBAS. The status of each entry in the table must be checked and only those blocks which are empty or true representations should be taken. When a new block is allocated SV_BTPNT should be updated to point to the allocated block. Allocating slave blocks is a form of memory allocation and should only be carried out by access layer or scheduler loop calls.

The position in memory of a slave block which corresponds to a slave block table entry may be calculated using the following code:

MOVE.L A4,DO A4 is pointer to slave block table entry

* form offset into slave block table, gives

* slave block no. * 8; entries are 8 bytes wide in table

SUB.LSV_BTBAS(A6),D0LSL.L#6,D0multiply by 64 (8 * 64 = 512)MOVE.LD0,A5ADD.LA6,A5add offset to system variable base

* A5 now has base address of slave block

7.3.1 The Format Routine -

This routine is to a large extent independent of the other routines. It is called with the drive number in D1, a pointer to the medium name in A1, and a pointer to the directory driver linkage block in A3.

It should return the error code in DO, the number of good sectors in D1 and the total number of sectors in D2. Registers D3 to D7 and AO to A5 inclusive may be smashed.

8.0 BUILT-IN DEVICE DRIVERS			
The following (devices are built in to the QL ROM:		
CON_wXhaxXy_k (window "x", "y",	Console I/O, area "w" by "h" pixels, top left hand corner at pixel position keyboard type-shead buffer length "k" characters.		
512x256 display	The size and position are defined in terms of pixels on a / map (position 256x128 is the centre of the screen in both		
u, optu, securi	Default CON_448x180a32x16_128		
SCR_wXhaxXy window	Screen output definition is as for CON. Default SCR_448x180a32x16		
SERnpz	RS232 serial I/O port "n", "p" indicates parity: E,O,M,S for even, odd, mark or space		
parity,	"z" indicates protocol: R indicates raw data, Z or C indicates that Ctrl-Z is used as an EOF marker, C indicates that ASCII 13 is to be exchanged with ASCII 10.		
	Default SER1R no parity.		
NETI_nn	Serial network output		
	link from node "nn"		
NETO_nn	Serial network input link to node "nn"		
PIPE_n	Job connection and synchronisation if "n" given it is an output pipe of Length n bytes,		
passed in D3.	otherwise it is an input pipe connected to the channel ID		
MDVn_name	Microdrive file MDV1 refers to microdrive "1".		

Within device names, no distinction is made between upper and lower case letters.

•__

-----) -----)
9.0 INTERFACING TO SUPERBASIC

When writing SuperBASIC procedures or functions in machine code, there are several things that an applications programmer may want to do: he may wish to look at or modify the information held in SuperBASIC variables and arrays, he may wish to access or modify the SuperBASIC list of I/O channels, and he may wish to reserve and use space on the arithmetic stack. He will also, of course, wish to access the list of parameters passed to the routine and return values either to those parameters or in a function return. In order to do this, it is necessary to understand the data structures used by the interpreter and to emulate the interpreter's techniques for manipulating them.

9.1 Memory Organisation Within The SuperBASIC Area

The SuperBASIC area contains twelve distinct areas:

the job header, the SuperBASIC work area, the name table, the name list, the variable values area, the channel table, the arithmetic stack, the token list, the line number table, the program file, the return list, the buffer.

There are also various other stacks used by the interpreter.

The job header is located at the bottom of the SuperBASIC area, and looks just like any other job header (see section 17.5). Immediately above this is the SuperBASIC work area: this is an area of fixed storage used for the working variables of the interpreter. Included in these working variables are pointers to the other areas: the interpreter can not only shuffle these areas around, but may also ask Qdos to change the size of the whole SuperBASIC area.

The organisation of this area is shown in section 17.3. Throughout normal operation of the interpreter, A6 points to the base of the SuperBASIC work area, the whole of which may move between instructions, with a corresponding change in A6. All the pointers are, of course, relative to A6, so that their values need not be changed when the SuperBASIC area is moved.

The name table, the name list and the variable values area are required by the applications programmer in order to access and/or modify SuperBASIC variables and parameters. The channel table is required in order to access SuperBASIC I/O channels, and the arithmetic stack (usually abbreviated to RI stack) is a convenient area in which to reserve storage, and is also where parameters are passed. The remaining areas are not described in this document.

9.2 The Name Table

All variables, procedure names, parameters and even expressions are handled through the name table. This is a regular table of eight byte entries, but the entries hold different information according to the type of entry.

The entries may be as follows:

Bytes 7-4	Bytes 3-2	Bytes 1-0	Туре
Bytes 7-4 Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Ptr to RI stack Ptr to RI stack Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer Value pointer	Bytes 3-2 Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer -1 -1 Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer	Bytes 1-0 \$0001 \$0002 \$0103 \$0101 \$0102 \$0103 \$0201 \$0202 \$0203 \$0203 \$0203 \$0300 \$0301 \$0302 \$0303 \$0400	TypeUnset stringUnset floating point numberUnset integerString expressionFloating point expressionInteger expressionStringFloating point numberIntegerSubstringString arrayFloating point arrayInteger arraySuperBASIC procedure
Line no in msw Line no in msw Line no in msw Value pointer Value pointer Abs. address Abs. address	Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer Name pointer	\$0501 \$0502 \$0503 \$0602 \$0702 \$0800 \$0800	SuperBASIC string function SuperBASIC f.p. function SuperBASIC integer function REPeat Loop index FOR Loop index Machine code procedure Machine code function

Byte 0 of the name table has an additional usage during parameter passing: see section 9.8.

The Name pointer is a pointer to an entry in the name list (see the following section). A name pointer of -1 indicates a nameless item such as the value of an expression; any other negative pointer indicates a pointer to another entry in the name table of which this entry is a copy.

The Value pointer is a pointer to an entry in the variable values area (see section 9.4). A value pointer of -1 indicates that the value is undefined.

Since all these areas may move during execution, the pointers are offsets from the base of each area. For the RI stack, the base is at the high address; for the others it is at the bottom.

Note that functions written in SuperBASIC are typed according to whether the name ends in %,\$ or neither. Functions written in machine code, in common with procedures written in SuperBASIC or machine code, have no type.

The entries for expressions and substrings are for use within the expression evaluator: the applications programmer would not normally use them.

9.3 Name List

The names in the name list are stored as a byte character count followed by the characters of the name. Note that this format is different from all other uses of strings in Qdos in which a word character count is used.

9.4 Variable Values Area

This area is a heap in which the values are stored. The format for each type of data item is given in the following sections.

9.5 Storage Formats

9.5.1 Integer Storage -

An integer is a 16-bit two's complement word.

9.5.2 Floating Point Storage -

A floating point number is stored as a two byte exponent followed by a four byte mantissa.

The most significant four bits of the exponent are zero, whilst the remaining twelve bits are an offset from -\$800. The mantissa is two's complement and fractional, with bit 31 of the mantissa representing -1, and bit 30 of the mantissa representing +1/2. There are no implicit bits in the mantissa, so either bit 31 or bit 30 will be set for a normalized number, except in the special case of zero.

The value of the number is thus mantissa * 2 to the power (exponent-\$800). If the mantissa is viewed as two's complement absolute (as opposed to fractional), the value of the number is given by: mantissa * 2 to the power (exponent-\$81F). The \$1F corresponds to 31 decimal: the length of the mantissa minus one.

Examples of floating point storage are as follows:

1	lex	Decimal
-		
0804	50000000	10.00
0801	4000000	1.00
07FF	40000000	0.25
07FF	80000000	ð <u></u> ;50
0800	80000000	-1.00
0000	00000000	0.00 '

9.5.3 String Storage -

A string is stored as a word character count, followed by the characters of the string. The string storage always takes a multiple of two bytes. Examples are as follows:

Hex	String				
	<u></u>				
0004 41 42 43 44	"ABCD"				
0003 41 42 43 x x	"ABC"				
0000	R H				

9.5.4 Array Storage -

An array descriptor has a header which consists of a longword offset of the array values from the base of the variable value area, followed by the number of dimensions (word), followed by a pair of words for each dimension. The first word is the maximum index, the second word is the index multiplier for this dimension.

The storage of floating point and integer arrays is entirely regular. A floating point array takes 6 bytes per element, an integer array 2 bytes per element.

A string array is stored as an array of characters; except that the zeroth element of the final dimension is a word containing the string length. The final dimension defines the maximum length of the string. This is always rounded up to the nearest even number.

A substring is the result of internal slicing operations: this is a regular array of characters; the base of the indexing is one rather than zero.

Examples of Floating Point Storage

Floating	point [.]	variables	(in hex)
0000	0000	0000	0.0
0801	4000	0000	1.0
0800	8000	0000	-1.0
0804	5000	0000	10.0

Floating point arrays

base,2,3,3,2,1 DIM A(3,2)

Examples of String Storage

(Numbers are in decimal)

String variable

4;65,66,67,68

"ABCD"

String array

base,2,3,12,10,1

DIM A\$(3,10)

4;65,66,67,68,x,x,x,x,x,x,x "ABCD" 9;49,50,51,52,53,54,55,56,57,x "123456789" 0;x,x,x,x,x,x,x,x,x,x,x "" 1;32,x,x,x,x,x,x,x,x,x ""

Substring array

base,1,3,1	A\$(0,1	TO	3)	as	above
65,66,67	"ABC "				

9.6 Code Restrictions

There is a simple set of rules for writing procedures in machine code for SuperBASIC.

1. As the SuperBASIC program area is liable to move at any time while the execution is in user mode, all references to this area must be indexed by A6 or A7. A6 and A7 must never be saved, used in arithmetic or address calculations, and must never be altered, except by pushing or popping the A7 stack. In extreme circumstances it is possible to enter supervisor mode (Trap #0) to make the following action atomic. If this is done, A6 and User stack pointer must not be saved or manipulated before entering supervisor mode, and they must be restored before exiting.

2. Not more than 128 bytes must be used on the user stack.

3. DO must be returned as an error code (long).

4. D1 to D7 and AO to A5 inclusive may be treated as volatile.

9.7 Linking In New Procedures And Functions

New SuperBASIC procedures and functions written in machine code may be linked into the name table using the vectored routine BP.INIT (see section 16.0). When the procedures and functions are in a ROM in the suitable format (see section 11.4), BP.INIT is called automatically. If the procedures and functions are to be stored in RAM, they should be loaded into the resident procedure area as, once added, they may not be removed except by re-booting the machine. It is usually convenient to load the code for calling BP.INIT to make the linkage into the same area, although this is not necessary.

9.8 Parameter Passing

The SuperBASIC interpreter passes parameters using a substitution mechanism. which operates as follows. The interpreter first evaluates any of the parameters that are expressions. A new entry is then created at the top of the name table for each actual parameter. In the case of a procedure or function written in SuperBASIC, this is followed by a null entry for any formal parameter that is missing from the actual parameter list. The interpreter then swaps the new name table entries with the old name table entries corresponding to the actual parameters. In the case of a procedure or function written in machine code, the code is then called with A3 pointing to the name table entry for the first perameter in the list, and A5 pointing to the last [[A5-A3]/8 is the number of parameters].

If a local statement is encountered, the entry in the name table is copied to a new position at the top of the table, and an empty entry put in its place.

At the end of a SuperBASIC procedure or function, the parameter entries are copied back and local variables are removed. The parameter entries in the name table together with any temporary storage in the variable value table are then removed for all procedures and functions.

Byte 0 of the name table entry for a parameter has an additional meaning to that associated with a normal name table entry. The bottom four bits have the usual indication of type (O=null, 1=string etc.), but the top four bits are used to indicate the separator that was present after the parameter in the actual parameter list, together with information as to whether the actual parameter was preceded by a hash (#).

Thus the format of byte O is as follows:

h sss tttt l

ł

1

_type: 0=null, 1=string, 2=floating point, 3=integer

_type of following separator: O=none, 1=comma, 2=semi-colon, 3=backslash, 4=exclamation mark, 5=T0

_1 if the parameter was preceded by hash, otherwise O

9.9 Getting The Values Of Actual Parameters

For the purpose of using scalar (as opposed to array) parameters locally in the same way as 'call by value' parameters in other high-level languages, it is expedient to use one of a set of four vectored routines which place the values of actual parameters on the arithmetic stack. Each routine assumes that all the parameters will be of the same type. It is passed the values of A3 and A5 which point to the name table entries for the parameters; it returns the number of parameters fetched in the Least significant word of D3, and the values themselves in order on the arithmetic stack with the first parameter at the top (lowest address) of the stack. These routines smash the separator flags. They are as follows: CA.GTINT gets 16-bit integers, CA.GTFP gets floating point numbers, CA.GTSTR gets strings, and CA.GTLIN gets floating point numbers but converts them to 32-bit long integers.

These routines may still be used when processing parameters of mixed type or when wishing to inspect the separators. To begin with, the values of A3 and A5 should be saved; then, for each parameter in succession, the separator flags are inspected, and the appropriate routine is called with A3 pointing to the parameter and A5 equal to A3+8, thus getting one parameter.

These routines smash D1, D2, D4, D6, A0 and A2. The error codes are returned in D0 and the condition codes.

A special technique is provided for use in those routines in which it is necessary for the user to be able to type in a string without quotes, as is required for SuperBASIC commands involving device names. Firstly, the name is inspected to see if it is a valid set string variable. If it is, the string is fetched using CA.GTSTR; if it is not, the parameter's name itself is fetched from the name list, and converted to string form by changing its word count from byte to word, realigning the string if necessary. If a string is to be input without quotes, it must of course follow the rules for SuperBASIC names, as described in the Concepts manual.

9.10 The Arithmetic Stack Returned Values

The top of the arithmetic stack is usually pointed to by A1. Space may be allocated on the stack by calling the vectored routine BV.CHRIX: the number of bytes required is given in DO.L; DO to D3 are smashed by the call. Since both the stack within the SuperBASIC area and the SuperBASIC area itself may move during a call, the stack pointer should be saved in BV_RIP(A6) before the call, and restored from BV_RIP(A6) after the call has been completed. The routine ensures that the restored value will be correct.

The vectored routines for getting parameters reserve their own space on the arithmetic stack.

The arithmetic stack is automatically tidied up both after procedures, and after errors in functions. To make a good return from a function, the returned value should be at the top (lowest address) of the stack with nothing below it (that is with both (A6,A1.L) and BV_RIP(A6) pointing to it) when the routine is exited. The type of the returned value should be in D4 (1=string, 2=floating point number, 3=integer). Since SuperBASIC has no long integer type, long integers must be converted to floating point before returning.

Values can also be returned to parameters or, indeed, global variables, by putting the value on the arithmetic stack in the same way, pointing A3 to the appropriate name table entry and calling the vectored routine BP.LET. D0 is an error return, and D1, D2, D3, A0, A1 and A2 are smashed. If the actual parameter was an expression, no error will be given, but the value returned will be lost. The type of the returned parameter is determined by the name table entry, and the information on the arithmetic stack must be in the correct form.

Note that strings must be aligned on the arithmetic stack so that the character count is on a word boundary. All entries on the stack must be a multiple of two bytes long, so that a string of odd length has one byte at the end which contains no information.

9.11 The Channel Table

A channel number (#n) is an index to an entry in the SuperBASIC channel table. This is a table of items which are each of length CH.LENCH (currently\$28) bytes. The base of the table is at $BV_CHBAS[A6]$, and the top is at $BV_CHP(A6)$; thus the base of the entry for channel #n is given by:

((n*CH.LENCH+BV_CHBAS(A6))(A6)

The format of each table entry is as follows:

.

\$00	Long	the channel ID
\$04	float	current graphics cursor (x)
\$0A	float	current graphics cursor (y)
\$10	float	turtle angle (degrees)
\$16	byte	pen status
\$20	word	character position on Line for PRINT and INPUT
\$22	word	WIDTH of page

If a channel entry is off the top of the channel table, or if the channel ID is negative, there is no channel open to that # number.

10.0 HARDWARE-RELATED PROGRAMMING

10.1 Memory Map

The 68008 has one megabyte of address space. Although an unexpanded QL uses only the bottom 256 kbytes of this, the allocation for the remainder is determined and should be adhered to when designing add-on hardware. This is how it is made up:

\$FFFF	······································
\$E0000	Add—on ROM (Up to 128 kbytes)
\$C0000	Add-on peripherals [8 slots of up to 16 kbytes each]
\$40000	Add-on RAM (Up to 512 kbytes)
\$28000	On-board user RAM (96 kbytes)
\$20000	Screen RAM (32 kbytes)
\$10000	On-board I/O (Partially decoded)
۱ ۱ \$0C0D0	PLug-in ROM cartridge (16 kbytes)
\$000001	On-board ROM ((48 kbytes) [

The registers in the on-board I/O area are partially decoded: the details of this decode may vary according to different versions of the QL hardware - some versions will recognise any address in the entire area. However, the address map normally used is the same for all QLs:

Address	Function	Function
(Hex)	(Read)	[Write]
\$18023 \$18022 \$18021 \$18020 \$18003 \$18002 \$18001 \$18001 \$18000	Microdrive data (track 2) Microdrive data (track 1) Interrùpt/IPC link status Microdrive/RS-232-C status Real-time clock byte 3 Real-time clock byte 2 Real-time clock byte 1 Real-time clock byte 0	Display control Microdrive/RS-232-C data Interrupt control Microdrive control IPC link control Transmit control Real-time clock step Real-time clock reset

The display control registers are in the ZX8301 "Master chip", and the others are in the ZX8302 "Peripheral chip". The details of the QL hardware are rather obscure, and it is strongly recommended that these registers should not be used by applications programs, and should only be accessed via Qdos traps or vectored routines.

10.2 Display Control

The display format in memory is explained below: this format is specific to the QL and may change on future Sinclair products. It is, therefore, strongly advised that screen output be performed using only the standard screen driver, together with the MT.DMODE trap.

In 512-pixel mode, two bits per pixel are used, and the GREEN and BLUE signals are tied together, giving a choice of four colours: black, white, green and red. On a monochrome screen, this will translate as a four level greyscale.

In 256-pixel mode, four bits per pixel are used: one bit each for Red, Green and Blue, and one bit for flashing. The flash bit operates as a toggle: when set for the first time, it freezes the background colour at the value set by R, G and B, and starts flashing at the next bit in the line, when set for the second time, it stops flashing. Flashing is always cleared at the beginning of a raster line.

Addressing for display memory starts at the bottom of dynamic RAM and progresses in the order of the raster scan - from left to right and from top to bottom of the picture. Each word in display memory is formatted as follows:

High byte (AD=O)					Lo۱	w By	Mode									
العلم عنه الله الحواصية (العالمي العلم																
D7	D6	D5	D4	D3	D2	D1	DO	D7	D6	D5	D4	D3	D2	D1	DO	
										<u> </u>		<u></u>				
G7	G6	G5	G4	G3	G2	G1	GO	R7	R6	R5	R4	R3	R2	R1	RO	512-pixel
G3	F3	62	F2	G1	F1	GO	FO	R3	B3	R2	B2	R1	B1	RO	BO	256-pixel

R, G, B and F in the above refer to Red, Green, Blue and Flash. The numbering is such that a binary word appears written as it will appear on the display: ie RO is the value of Red for the rightmost pixel, that is the last pixel to be shifted out onto the raster.

10.3 Display Control Register

This is a write-only register, which is at \$18063 in the QL.

One of its bits is available through the Qdos MT.DMODE trap: bit 3, which is O for 512 pixel mode and 1 for 256 pixel mode.

The other two bits of the display control register are not supported by Qdos, these being bit 1 of the display control register, which can be used to blank the display completely, and bit 7, which can be used to switch the base of screen memory from \$20000 to \$28000. Future versions of Qdos may allow the system variables to be initialised at \$30000 to take advantage of this dual-screen feature: the present version does not.

Bits 0, 2, 4, 5 and 6 of the display control register should never be set to anything other than zero, as they are reserved and may have unpredictable results in future versions of the QL hardware.

10.4 Keyboard And Sound Control

The keyboard and loudspeaker are controlled by the QL's second processor, which is an 8049 single-chip microcomputer: this is known in the QL as the <u>Intelligent Peripheral Controller</u> or <u>IPC</u>. The MT.IPCOM trap provides a set of commands that the CPU can send to the IPC over the serial link that connects them. This trap is discussed in greater detail in section 13.0.

When the keyboard is accessed via the console driver, the usual functions of debounce and conversion to ASCII are performed, in addition to the functions described in section 15.0. The other way of accessing the keyboard is to use the MT.IPCOM trap to monitor the instantaneous state of the keys directly: this is the only way of detecting multiple key presses (necessary for joystick input), or of detecting the state of the SHIFT, CTRL and ALT keys when no other key has been depressed. See the SuperBASIC Keywords entry on the KEYROW function for an example of the use of this technique.

The same trap, with different parameters, is used for sound generation.

10.5 Serial I/O

The QL's serial I/O should only be accessed via the serial driver, except for setting the baud rate, which is performed by the MT.BAUD trap. The only other function that can safely be performed by the user independently of the operating system is the checking of the transmit handshake lines (DTR on channel 1 and CTS on channel 2), which can be looked at by monitoring bits 4 and 5 of the microdrive status register respectively. Note that if the connector is rewired to use these pins as data lines, this function could be used to perform RS-232-C reception entirely in software, which would make it possible to perform XON-XOFF handshaking or split baudrate operation.

10.6 Real-time Clock

The QL's real-time clock is a 32-bit seconds counter. The three traps MT.RCLCK, MT.SCLCK and MT.ACLCK are used to read, set and adjust the clock. The vectored routines CN.DATE and CN.DAY are used to convert the time obtained to a string.

10.7 Network

This should not be accessed other than by the built-in device driver.

10.8 Microdrives

Normally, these should not be accessed other than by the built-in device driver. However, it is possible to write routines to access microdrive sectors directly in order to perform such functions as fast medium-to-medium copying or recovery of data from a damaged medium. There are four vectored routines provided for this purpose: MD.READ, MD.WRITE, MD.VERIN and MD.SECTR. Use of these routines requires a detailed understanding of the microdrive hardware and format, and is probably beyond the scope of most users. However the following routines are also required to perform the action of selecting and deselecting a microdrive. In current versions of the operating system (up to KS) they are not vectored, through they should be in future releases. The routines are called STARTUP and WIND_DWN respectively

; ; Routine to start up a microdrive. ; NB:RETURNS IN SUPERVISOR MODE (if d3=1 to 8); ; d1 d1 smashed ; d2 d2 smashed ; d3 number of microdrive d3 preserved ; a0 a0 SV_BASE ; a3 a3 pc_tctrl (=\$18020) ; ; errors: ; ; OR:microdrive out of range ; startup

cmp.l #1,d3 ;legal microdrive?

blt.s ill_drve ;jump if not

cmp #8,d3 ;legal microdrive?

bgt.s ill_drve ;jump if not

move.l (sp)+,a3 ;a3=return address

moveq #mt.inf,d0 ;select MT.INF

trap #1 ;a0=To system variables

trap #0 ;supervisor mode

move.l a3,-{sp};'return' (geddit?) the return address

moveq #10h,d0 ;microdrive mode

bsr sys_wser ;wait for RS232 to complete

or #0700h,sr ;shut out rest of world

move.l d3,d1 ;d1 is microdrive to be started

move.l #pc_tctrl,a3 ;a3=Control register

bsr md_selec ;start it up

moveq #0,d0 ;no problems

rts ;return ill_drve

moveq #-4,d0 ;error=out of range

rts ; ; Routine to wind down (all!!) microdrives ; NB:MUST BE CALLED IN SUPERVISOR MODE ; ; d1 d1 smashed ; d2 d2 smashed ; a0 a0 SV_BASE ; a3 a3 Instuction after call to here (!!) ; wind_dwn

moveq #mt.inf,d0 ;select MT.INF

```
;aO=To system variables
 trap #1
                #pc_tctrl ,a3 ;a3=Control register
 move.l
bsr.s md_desel ;wind it down
bsr
      sys_rser ;re-enable RS232
                (sp)+,a3 ;a3=return address
move.L
move #0,sr
               ;interrupts off
                a3,-[sp] ;'return' return addr.
move.L
 rts
                 return
Associated subroutines for startup and wind_dwn ; sys_wser
move.b
               d0,~(sp) ;save operation wait
subg.w
               #1,sv_timo(a0) ;decrement timeout
blt.s set_mode ;done?
move.w
               #(20000*15-82)/36,d0 ;time=18*n+42 cycles delay1
dbra d0,delay1 ;delay
                ;repeat until timeout expires set_mode
bra.s wait
clr.w sv_timo(a0) ;clear wait
and.b #pc.notmd,sv_tmode(a0) ;not RS232
move.b
               (sp)+,d0
or.b d0,sv_tmode(a0) ;either mdv or net
and.b #OFFh-pc.maskt,sv_pcint(a0);disable transmit interrupt exit
               sv_tmode(a0),pc_tctrl ;set pc
move.b
rts sys_rser
bclr #pc..serb,sv_tmode(a0) ;set RS232 mode
or.b #pc.maskt,sv_pcint(a0) ;enable transmit interrupt
bra.s exit md_desel
moveg #pc.desel,d2 ;clock in deselect bit first
moveq #7,d1
                ;deselect all
```

Page 49

```
bra.s sedes md_selec
 moveq #pc.selec,d2 ;clock in select bit first
                #1,d1 ;and clock it through n times sedes clk_loop
 subq.w
                d2,(a3) ;clock high
 move.b
moveq #[18*15-40]/4,d0 ;time=2*n+20 cycles
 ror.L d0,d0
bcir #pc..sclk,d2 ;clock low
               d2,(a3) ;...clocks d2.0 into first drive
move.b
'moveq #[18*15-40]/4,d0 ;time=2*n+20 cycles
ror.l d0,d0
moveq #pc.desel,d2 ;clock high - deselect bit next
dbra d1,clk_loop
rts drive
bsr.s startup
bsr.s wind_dwn
```

1

rts

11.0 ADDING PERIPHERAL CARDS TO THE QL

Peripheral cards may be plugged into the expansion connector on the left-hand side of the QL, or into one of the connectors in the QL expansion module: a unit which allows several add-on cards to be connected to the QL in parallel. The QL expansion module consists of a power supply and a card cage containing a specially wired backplane. The backplane is connected to the QL via a ribbon cable and buffer card.

There are two general categories of peripheral card for the QL: pure add-on memory cards, and other peripheral cards.

It is intended that only one pure add-on RAM card be plugged into the machine at any one time. It is allocated the address area between \$40000 and \$BFFFF; the add-on memory should be contiguous from \$40000 upwards. This allows for an add-on memory size of up to 512 kbytes.

There is also room for an add-on ROM card of up to 128 kbytes, which is allocated the addresses \$E0000 to \$FFFFF.

Other peripheral cards contain electronics for the devices being added, a small ROM containing the drivers for the devices being added together with a code allowing the QL to detect that the card is present, and a 4-bit comparator which is used to select the card as explained below.

Note that the convention adopted in this document for an active Low signal is to append the letter "L" to the end of the signal name, as in DTACKL, VPAL etc. This takes the place of the overbar indication used in the data sheets from most vendors.

11.1 Expansion Connector

The expansion connector allows extra peripherals to be plugged into the QL. Details of the connections available at the connector may be found in the QL Concepts manual.

The connector inside both the QL and the expansion module is a 64-way male DIN-41612 indirect edge connector, as found on standard Eurocard modules. The connector on each add-on card should be the inverse version of this.

The VIN supply is in the region of +9V DC: the trough never falling below 7V. Up to 500 mA may be drawn from this to power the card.

No add-on card should load any pin on the edge connector by more than two LSTTL loads. All add-on card data bus output drivers should be a 74LS245 or equivalent, in terms of drive ability, and in being tri-state.

Care should be taken with the physical length of runs off the expansion bus.

When the expansion module is connected, RESETCPUL is held low until power is applied to the expansion module. Switching off the expansion module also forces RESETCPUL low.

11.2 CPU Interface

The CPU interface is totally memory-mapped onto the 68008's bus, control of the bus for use with the video display controller being obtained by using the DTACKL signal to arbitrate the bus. Memory access is entirely controlled by DSL, with ASL left unused. ASL should not be used to gate any add-on hardware.

An unexpanded QL does not look at address lines A19 and A18. In peripheral cards which are to be added to the QL, it is necessary for each card to disable the circuitry on the QL itself when that peripheral card recognises its own address. This is achieved by pulling signal DSMCL high before DSL goes low including buffering times. This is done typically by using a fast NPN switching transistor (such as an MPS2369) connected as an emitter follower with the emitter connected to DSMCL, the collector to $\pm 5V$ and the base to a logic signal. Note that the timing for this operation is the most critical in most hardware interfaces to the QL, especially when the necessary signals have been buffered.

Add-on cards must supply DTACKL or VPAL as required, to notify the CPU that they have recognised their address.

ALL 68008 signals are available both on the expansion connector and in the expansion module to allow expansion to include coprocessors or other peripherals.

The following signals are outputs only: AO-A19, RDWL, ASL, DSL, BGL, CLKCPU, E, RED, BLUE, GREEN, CSYNCL, VSYNCH, ROMOEH, FCO-2, RESETCPUL.

The following lines are inputs only, and should only be driven from open collector outputs: DTACKL, BRL, VPAL, IPLOL, IPL1L, BERRL, EXTINTL, DBGL.

The data bus, DO-D7, is bidirectional.

When using the QL expansion module, the data bus buffers in the module are enabled whenever A18 or A19 is high, or if the Data Bus Grab Signal (DBGL) is asserted by any add-on card on pin 25A of the edge connector. If DBGL is to be used, it should be driven by an open collector buffer. The DBGL signal should be asserted when an external device wishes to respond to an address in the lowest 256K - this is usually occupied by existing (unexpanded) QL hardware. Normally this is only used to "take over" the system ROM and replace it with another operating system. Its effect is to enable the data bus buffer in the QL buffer card: on the bare QL it is not connected, and the peripheral is assumed to be able to "pull" harder than the QL, as it will when it is equipped with the required data bus buffer (74LS245 or equivalent).

The EXTINTL pin may be used to generate a level 2 external interrupt, which can be linked to a user task (see section 6.3). Note that the EXTINTL pin must not be negated until the Qdos start-up mechanism is complete, or there is a risk of the system hanging up.

11.3 Peripheral Card Addressing

Peripheral cards (other than pure add-on memory cards) are allocated the address space between \$CO000H and \$DFFFFH. Each peripheral card, when selected, must disable DSMCL and assert VPAL or DTACKL as required, for its own use. This address space is split into eight slots of 16 kbytes each; each peripheral card should normally take only one block if a full set of eight peripheral cards is to be allowed to operate concurrently.

There is a set of four select lines, SPO-SP3, appearing on the edge connector. The first card in the QL expansion module, or a single card directly plugged into the QL, receives a value of zero on these four lines. Each slot in the expansion module has a value one different from that in the other slots: this means that each card is allocated 16 kbytes of address space. The card select logic compares the values on A17-A14 against the number coming in on the select lines in order to determine whether that card is selected. For the card to be selected it must be the case that A14=SPO, A15=SP1, A16=SP2 and A17=SP3.

If there is a ROM containing device drivers for the peripheral card, it should sit in the bottom addresses of the 16 kbyte block. The format of the lowest part of this ROM is specified in the next section.

11.4 Add-on Card ROMs

When the machine is booted, the operating system checks for plug-in ROM drivers by looking for the characteristic longword flag \$4AFB0001 at the base of each location in which a ROM might be present. The beginning of a plug-in ROM should be in the following format:

00	\$4AFB0001 [flag to indicate ROM is present]
04	pointer to list of BASIC procedures and functions
06	pointer to initialisation routine
08	string identifying the ROM

The pointers are relative to the base of the ROM. If the list pointer is zero then there will be no attempt to limk routines into SuperBasic.

The List of BASIC procedures and functions is in the form used by BP.INIT (see section 16.0).

At start-up the machine will link in the additional BASIC procedures from the ROM, then call the initialisation routine (in user mode) which must not modify A6, and finally must restore AO (the initial window ID), and A3, the pointer to the ROM, on exit. Up to 128 bytes may be used on the user stack.

The description should be in the form of a character count (word) followed by the ASCII characters of the device description(s) ending with the newline character (ASCII 10). It is recommended that the number of characters should be limited to 36.

All code for device drivers must be position independent, since the eddresses of the ROM and the devices on the card will be dependent upon the position at which it has been plugged into the QL expansion module. This allows multiple copies of the same add-on card to be used simultaneously.

12.0 NON-ENGLISH QLS

There are three areas in which non-English QLs may differ from English QLs: the video, the keyboard, and the character set for serial communications.

The version codes for non-English QLs are adjusted appropriately to contain a character identifying the country. In the version code returned by MT.INF, this character replaces the decimal point; in the string returned by the SuperBASIC VER\$ function, the character is added on at the end, producing a string three characters long for non-English QLs.

12.1 Video

This is different for countries where the television system is NTSC, which permits the use of fewer raster lines than PAL. In QLs for such countries, the following options are the defaults:

For monitor operation, a 50Hz 624-line non-interlaced system is used; this is the same system as is used on the English QL. The full 512x256 pixel display is available, and the default windows and character size are the same as for the monitor mode on an English QL.

For TV operation, a 60Hz 524-line non-interlaced system is used in which the number of raster lines available is limited to 192. In order to ease the task of software conversion, an alternate display font is provided which allows a 6x8 character square instead of the usual 6x10: This ensures approximately the same number of visible rows of text on both PAL and NTSC QLs, at the cost of true descenders and reduced vertical spacing. The default windows and graphics scaling for TV operation are different from those of the English QL.

It is to be expected that a different version of any applications software (or at least different options) will be required for NTSC operation on domestic televisions.

12.2 Non-English-language Keyboards

The keyboard layout for most European countries will be different from the English layout. This difference should be largely transparent to applications software, since the 'QL ASCII' codes contain all the characters necessary for the European countries in question, and the codes generated are independent of the keyboard layout and hence of the actual key depressions required to generate them.

However, there are a few subtleties, the following being the most obvious:

- 1. A program which draws pictures of keys in certain places will certainly produce an incorrect drawing if the location of those keys has changed between countries.
- 2. The keyrow function (or MT.IPCOM trap) refers to the physical position of the keys, not to their logical meaning. For example, a test on an English QL for the letter 'Q' using keyrow will turn into a test for the letter 'A' on a French QL which has an AZERTY keyboard.

3. An instruction to 'hit any key' will not be strictly accurate for a country which employs non-spacing diacriticals, where the keypress of an accent character does not generate a code until the character to be accented is pressed. The length of the type-ahead buffer in the IPC will be apparently reduced in such cases.

12.3 Character Set

The English character set is available in all countries. However, in non-English countries, the character set for serial communications may [optionally] be translated into a 'local' character set, this being chosen by the Sinclair distributor for that country as being a commonly used interface standard. A further option allows the user to specify his own translation table, since it is anticipated that a number of countries will have several standards [i.e., no standards at all].

12.4 Special Alphabets

Languages with non-Roman alphabets, such as Hebrew, Greek, Thai, Arabic, etc., require special treatment. No general scheme has been devised for making software transportable to these countries, and the implementation means will be specific to each country.

13.0 MANAGER TRAPS

The special trap #O is used to enter supervisor mode. The user should store the status register somewhere before calling this trap, so that he can return to user mode by restoring it to its previous value.

MT.ACLCK ****** ≭ MT ACLCK ≑ TRAP #1 D0=\$15 苹 * Adjust the clock Call parameters Return parameters D1.L adjustment in seconds D1.L time in seconds ??? D2 D2 * D3 DЗ ??? AO AO ??? A1 A1 preserved * A2 A2 늈 preserved * AЗ preserved A3 圡 ***** As setting the clock takes a significant time, no adjustment is made if a call is made to adjust the clock and D1=0. Time starts at 00:00 1 January 1961. MT.ACTIV *********** × × * TRAP #1 DO=\$A MT.ACTIV ¥ ż * Activate a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID * D2.B priority (0 to 127) D2 preserved * D3.W timeout (0 or -1) D3 preserved # AΠ AΠ base of job ctrl area * A1 A1 preserved * A2 A2 preserved * AЗ A3 preserved if D3=0 * ≭ Error returns: * × 효 NJ job does not exist * NC job already active

This activates a job in the transient area. Execution commences at the start address defined when the job was created.

If the timeout is zero then the execution of the current job continues, otherwise the current job will be suspended until the job activated has completed. The trap will then return with the error code from that job.

2

≭

*

*

×

ż

MT.ALBAS ****** # * MT.ALBAS TRAP #1 DO=\$16 # ż Allocate Basic program area ŧ * Call parameters Return parameters \$ # D1.L number of bytes required D1.L nr. bytes allocated # D2 ??? D2 ≠ DS D3 ??? ≝ ΔD AO ??? * Δ1 A1 ??? **±** ??? A2 2A * A3 ??? A3 卒 A6 A6 base address new base address * A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer * * Error returns: * ¥ OM out of memory × ☆ ****** MT.ALCHP **** \$ * * TRAP #1 D0=\$18 MT.ALCHP ± × * * Allocate common heap area * Call parameters Return parameters * * D1.L nr. bytes required D1.L nr. bytes allocated # D2 ??? × D2.L owner job ID * ??? D3 D3 * ΔŪ AO base address of area 幸 * A1 A1 · . ??? * * A2 A2 ??? ≭ * AЗ AЗ ??? * * ¥ Error returns: \$ ź OM out of memory NJ job does not exist * ****** This trap is a specific example of the general heap allocation mechanism

described in section 2.1.4 and accessible using MT.ALLOC.

MT.ALLOC

********** 苹 * ¥ ŧ Trap #1 D0=\$C MT.ALLOC * * 莽 ☆ Allocates an area in a heap ż Call parameters Return parameters D1.L length required D1.L length allocated * ??? D2 D2 ×, D3 ??? D3 ≑ AO ptr to ptr to free space AO base of area allocated* * A1 ???A1 * A2 A2 ??? 奻 ᆇ A3 AЗ ??? * * A6 * base address A6 preserved # * * Error returns: ≭ * ≠ OM no free space Large enough * ******

Two trap entries are provided for user heap management where this is required to be atomic. A6 is used as a base address for both this call and for MT.LNKFR so that AO (and A1) is an address relative to A6.

See section 2.1.4 for details of the heap mechanism.

MT.ALRES

****	****	****	******	*****	******	*****	***	*****	*****	***	* * *	*****	**
*													*
*	TRAP	#1	D0=\$E		MT.ALRI	ES							*
*													*
*		ALL	ocate r	reside	ent prod	cedure	ar	rea					*
×					•								*
*	Call	par	ameters	3		Re	tur	n pa	ramete	rs			*
*		•						•					×
*	D1.L	num	ber of	bytes	s reqd.	D1		???					卒
*	D2				•	D2)	???					×
*	D3					DB		???					苹
*	A0 -					AO		base	addre	ss c	f	area	*
*	A1					A1		???				•	*
¢	A2					A2		???					*
*	A3					A3		???					*
×	• .												÷
*	Error	· re	turns:										*
*													*
×		OM d	out of	memor	'Y								×
*		NC I	unable	to al	locate	(TRNS	Pa	rea t	not emp	oty]			×
*						•				-			×
* * * * *	*****	****	*****	*****	*****	*****	***	****	******	****	**	****	* *

This trap, in common with its partner MT.RERES (release resident procedure area) should only be invoked when the transient program area is empty.

MT. BAUD ******* \$ 늎 ≑ MT.BAUD # TRAP #1 D0=\$12 ≉ * ᆂ Sets the baud rate \$ ÷ Call parameters Return parameters * * D1.W baud rate . D1 ??? * D2 D2 preserved * D3 D3 preserved # # ΔÛ ΑC preserved # A1 Δ1 ⋬ preserved \$ A2 A2 preserved ź \$ AЗ AЗ preserved ≉ * ***** MT,CJOB ************ ≭ 苹 TRAP #1 D0=\$1 MT.CJOB * * * Creates a job in transient program area Return parameters Call parameters # D1.L owner job ID D1.L job ID * D2.L Length of code (bytes) D2 preserved \$ D3.L length of data space D3 preserved × AD AO base of area allocated* * A1 start address or O A1 preserved # A2 A2 preserved * AЗ AЗ preserved * 卒 Error returns: ☆ * OM out of memory * NJ no room in job table or D1 is not a job *****

This trap allocates space in the transient program area, and sets up a job entry in the scheduler tables. This does not invoke the job and the only initialisation is that two words of 0 are put on the stack. The program itself would normally be loaded, by another job, into the space allocated, after this system call. The stack pointer saved in the job control area points initially to two zero words on the stack (at the highest addresses in the job's data area); if channels are to be opened for the job, or a command string is to be passed to the job, then this can be done before the job is activated.

If D1 is negative, the new job is independent, otherwise it is owned by the calling job.

MT.DMODE

≉ \$ ₽ MT.DMODE # TRAP #1 D0=\$10 * * * ≑ Sets or reads the display mode * * ≑ ź Call parameters Return parameters * 苹 * D1.B key -1 read mode D1.B display mode * ź O mode is 4 colour * ≭ 8 mode is 8 colour ż D2.B display type ≭ D2.B key -1 read display * 0 monitor * * 1 625 Line TV ¥ 2 525 Line TV * * * * The mode when 'TV' is selected at switch-on is set to * * # 1 or 2 depending on the version of QL shipped ¥ # D3 D3 preserved * AO AO preserved ≉ A1 A1 preserved ż * **S**A A2 preserved * # AЗ AЗ preserved Α4 ??? *****

This call is used to set or read the current display mode. It is treated as a manager trap as it affects all the displayed windows. If a call is made to set the screen mode, then all the windows on the screen are cleared and the character sizes may be adjusted. Obviously, there are serious risks involved in calling this trap to set the mode when there are jobs in the machine accessing the screen.

MT.FREE

****	****	****	******	**
*				*
*	TRAP	#1 D0=\$6	MT.FREE	*
* .	••••			¥
*		Find largest	contiguous free space that may be	*
*		allocated in	the transient program area	*
*		-		*
*	Call	parameters	Return parameters	÷
*		•	·	*
*	D1`_		D1.L Length of space found	¥
*	D2		D2 ???	*
*	D3	· •	D3 ???	*
*	AO		A0 ???	×
*	A1		A1 ???	ŧ
*	A2		A2 ???	ŧ
×	A3		A3 ???	¥
*				
****	*****	****	*******	: *

***** ŧ ≄ ≑ TRAP #1 D0=\$5 MT.FRJOB * * * Force remove job from transient program area * * Call parameters Return parameters * * D1.L job ID D1 ??? ≉ D2 D2 ??? × D3.L error code D3 ??? * AO ??? AO * A1 ??? A1 * A2 A2 ??? * A3 A3 ??? # * Error returns: * * * # NJ job does not exist *** This inactivates a complete job tree and deletes all jobs in it. If D1 is a negative word then the job is the current job. Neither of the traps MT.FRJOB or MT.RJOB to remove jobs can remove job O. Neither of these traps are guaranteed atomic. If there is a job waiting on completion of any job removed, this is released with DO set to the error code (see MT.ACTIV DO=\$A). MT.INF ****** ≭ ź * TRAP #1 DO=\$0 MT.INF * * ź System information Call parameters Return parameters * D1 D1.L current job ID 눞 D2 D2.L ASCII version (n.nn) * D3 D3 preserved pointer to system vars* AD AO х A1 A1 preserved * * A2 🗄 A2 preserved * A3 AЗ preserved

MT.FRJOB

*

MT.IPCOM

***	****	*****	****	*****	****	****	* *		
*							÷		
*	TRAP	#1 D0=\$1	1	MT.IPCOM			≭		
*							≭		
*							ŧ		
÷		Sends a c	ommanc	to the I	PC		*		
*							*		
淬	Call	parameter	S		Retu	rn parameters	≑		
*						·	#		
*	D1				D1.B	return perameter	*		
*	D2				D2	preserved	*		
ż	D3				D3	preserved	*		
*					D5	???	*		
*					D7	???	*		
추	AO				AO	preserved	*		
¥	A1				A1	preserved	*		
*	A2				A2	preserved	*		
*	A3	pointer to	comm	and	AЗ	preserved	*		
×							*		

This trap sends a command to the IPC.

A command sent to the IPC is a nibble followed by a stream of nibbles or bytes being the parameters of the command; some information may then be returned from the IPC. The command format for MT.IPCOM is a header describing the command to be sent, followed by the parameters to be sent, followed by a byte indicating whether a reply is expected. The IPC communication is completely unprotected and the command must not contain any errors or else the entire machine will hang up. IPC communications is a very slow process and excessive use of the IPC, for example: polling all rows of the keyboard - the cursor keys have been organised to all be in one row, will cause very high processor overheads.

The command format allows 0, 4 or 8 bits to be transferred from each byte in the parameter block. This is encoded in 2 bits:

send Least significant 4 bits
send nothing
send all 8 bits
send nothing.

The complete command format is:

1 byte	the IPC command nibble in the LS 4 bits;
1 byte 🛼	the number of parameter bytes to follow;
1 Long word	containing the codes for the amount of each
	parameter byte to be sent in reverse order:
	bits 1,0 the amount of the first byte to send
	bits 3,2 the amount of the second byte
	etc.;
n bytes	the parameter bytes
1 byte	length of reply encoded in bits 1,0.

Most of the IPC commands are for use by the operating system and any attempt by application programs to use these is liable to cause loss of data or worse. There are three commands for the IPC which may be used by applications programs:

\$9 read a row of the keyboard, 1 parameter 4 bits the row number 8 bits reply

\$A initiate sound, 8 parameters 8 bits pitch1 8 bits pitch2 16 bits interval between steps 16 bits duration step in pitch 4 bits 4 bits wrap 4 bits randomness of step 4 bits fuzziness no reply

\$B kill sound, no parameters, no reply.

1

Page 65

MT.JINF

```
*****
₽
                                                  *
≑
                                                  *
                    MT.JINF
   TRAP #1 D0=$2
*
                                                  *
≑
       Information on a job
☆
⇒
   Call parameters
                            Return parameters
                            D1.L next job in tree
*
   D1.L job ID
#
   D2.L job at top of tree
                            D2.L owner job
*
   D3
                           D3.L MSB -ve if suspended
                                                 *
#
                                LSB priority
*
   AG
                           AO
                                                  ź
                               base address of job
*
   Å1
                           A1
                               ???
*
   A2
                           A2
                                preserved
ż
   A3
                           AЗ
                               preserved
*
   Error returns:
       NJ job does not exist
*****
```

This trap returns the status of a job.

This trap may be used to check the status of a tree of jobs. On each call D2 should be the ID of the job at the top of the tree; to scan a complete tree the trap is made with D1 being the return value of the previous call. When the tree has been completely scanned D1 is returned equal to zero.

MT.LDD See the entry for MT.LXINT for details.

MT.LIOD See the entry for MT.LXINT for details.

MT.LNKFR

****	****	*****	****	****	* *
*					*
×	Trap	#1 DO=\$D MT.LNKFR			×
¥	*				*
*		Links a free space (back)	int	o a heap	*
*		•		•	¥
	Call	parameters	Retu	rn parameters	*
*		•		·	*
*	D1.L	length to link in	D1	???	×
×	D2	-	D2	???	*
*	D31.		D3	???	*
*	AD 🗋	base of new space	AO	???	×
*	A1	ptr to ptr to free space	A1	???	*
*	A2		A2	???	*
*	AЗ		AЗ	???	÷
*	A6	base address	A6 (preserved	*
*					*
****	*****	*******	****	*****	主文

A6 is used as a base address for this call and for MT.ALLOC so that A0 (and A1) is an address relative to A6.

MT.LPOLL See the entry for MT.LXINT for details.MT.LSCHD See the entry for MT.LXINT for details.

1

<u>____j</u>

ź

÷

≭

×

*

\$ *

*

*

MT.LXINT ****** ⇇ * TRAP #1 D0=\$1A MT.LXINT ≠ D0=\$1C MT.LPOLL * D0=\$1E MT.LSCHD MT.LIOD * D0=\$20 D0=\$22 MT.LDD ż Links an external interrupt service routine a polling 50/60 Hz service routine a scheduler loop task an IO device driver. * or a directory device driver ź into the operating system * Call parameters Return parameters * D1 D1 preserved * D2 D2 preserved * D3 D3 preserved * AΩ address of link AΠ preserved A1 ??? A1 * A2 A2 preserved ź A3 A3 preserved ******* MT.PRIOR ******** × * TRAP #1 DO=\$8 MT PRIOR * Changes job priority * Call parameters Return parameters * D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2.B priority (0 to 127) D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved AO AD base of job ctrl area A1 A1 preserved A2 A2 preserved A3 AЗ preserved Error returns: - NJ job does not exist *******

This call is used to change the priority of a job. If D1 is a negative word it will change the priority of the current job. Setting the priority to O will cause inactivation. This call reenters the scheduler and so a job setting its own priority to zero will be immediately inactivated.

MT.RCLCK

÷											
ŧ	TRAP	#1	DO=\$13	MT.RCLCK			*				
#							\$				
÷		Rea	ds the cla	ock			*				
×							*				
≄	Call	par	ameters		Retu	rn parameters	. ≠				
¥		•				•	*				
ŧ	D1				D1.L	time in seconds	*				
*	D2				D2	222	*				
÷.	D3				D3	preserved	*				
*	AO				AO	222	*				
*	A1				A1	preserved	‡				
 *	A2				A2	preserved	*				
*	AЗ				AЗ	preserved	*				
*						•	*				

5

≉

ŧ

#

\$

MT.RDD See the entry for MT.RXINT for details

MT.REBAS

MT.RECHP

MT.RELJB

×

×

¥

×.

A1

2A

AЗ

TRAP #1 DD=\$17 MT.REBAS Release Basic program area Call parameters Return parameters D1.L nr. of bytes to release D1.L nr. bytes released D2 ??? D3 D3 ??? A0 A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A6 bese address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 2?? D2 ??? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DD=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1 L job ID D1.L job ID D2 preserved D3 preserved			
Release Basic program area Call parameters D1.L nr. of bytes to release D1.L nr. bytes released D2 ??? D3 D3 A0 ??? A1 A1 A2 A2 A3 A3 A4 ??? A3 A3 A4 ??? A3 A3 A4 ??? A5 bese address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer A8 P#1 D0=\$19 MT.RECHP Release of area to be freed A0 A1 ??? A3 ??? A3 ??? A3 ??? <td>TRAP</td> <td>#1 DO=\$17 MT.REBAS</td> <td></td>	TRAP	#1 DO=\$17 MT.REBAS	
Release Basic program area Call parameters Return parameters D1.L nr. of bytes to release D1.L nr. bytes released D2 2?? AD AD P2 AI AI 2?? AD AD AI 2?? AA 2?? AA 2?? AA 2?? AA 2?? AB A??? AA 2?? AA A??? AA A??? AA A??? AA A??? AB base address AG new base address AF user stack pointer A7 new base address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 D0=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 P?? A0 ??? A1 ???			
Call persmeters Return parameters D1.L nr. of bytes to release D1.L nr. bytes released D2 ??? D3 D3 ??? A0 A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? A6 bese address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 D0=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 A3 ??? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 preserved D3 D2 preserved D3 D2 preserved D3 PT.RECHP		Release Basic program ar	ea
D1.L nr. of bytes to release D1.L nr. bytes released D2 P?? D3 D3 A0 A0 A0 A0 A1 A1 A2 A2 A3 A2 A6 base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer A7 nese of area to be freed A0 P?? A1 A2 P?? A3 P?? A3 A3 Releases a job Releases	- · ·		B /
D1.L nr. of bytes to release D1.L nr. bytes released D2 ??? D3 P?? A0 A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? A6 bese address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 preserved	Call	parameters	Keturn parameters
D1 D1 D1 D1 D1 D1 D2 P? D3 D3 P?? D3 P?? D3 P?? A0 A0 P?? D3 P?? D3 P?? A0 A0 P?? D3 P?? D3 P?? A0 A0 P?? D3 P?? D3 P? A1 A1 P?? D3 P?? A3 P? A5 base address A6 new base address A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 D0=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area D1 P?? D1 D1 P?? D3 D3 P?? A0 base of area to be freed A0 P?? P? D3 D3 P?? A0 base of area to be freed A0 P?? P? A3 A3 P?? A1 A1 P?? A3 A3 P?? A3 A3 P?? A2 A2 P?? A3 A3 P?? A3 <t< td=""><td></td><td>no of buton to polonon</td><td>D1 Da bytas pstassed</td></t<>		no of buton to polonon	D1 Da bytas pstassed
D2 D2 P?? A0 A0 P?? A1 A1 P?? A2 A2 P?? A3 A3 P?? A6 bese address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 P?? D2 D2 P?? A0 base of area to be freed A0 P?? A1 A1 P?? A2 A2 P?? A3 A3 P?? A3 A3 P?? A5 base a job Call parameters Return parameters D1 D1 P?? D2 D2 P?? A1 A1 P?? A2 A2 P?? A3 A3 P?? A3 A3 P?? A3 A3 P?? A4 DD=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 Preserved D3 D3 Preserved		W. O: DATES ID LETESSE	DILL HE. DYLES FELEASED
AD AC ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? A6 base address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 D3 ??? A0 base of area to be freed AD ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved D3 D3 preserved	03		D3 222
A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? A6 bese address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 P2?? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DD=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 Preserved D3 preserved D3 preserved	AD		AD ???
A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? A6 base address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 ??? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DD=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 Preserved D3 preserved D3 preserved	A1		A1 ???
A3 A3 ??? A6 bese address A7 user stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters D1 D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved D3 D3 preserved	A2		A2 ???
A6 base address A6 new base address A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 P?? D2 D2 ??? D3 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DD=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D1 P?? A6 D1 P?? D2 P2?? A7 D2 P2	AЗ		A3 ???
A7 user stack pointer A7 new stack pointer TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 D3 ??? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? **********************************	A6	bese address	A6 new base address
TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 P?? D2 D2 ??? D3 P?? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DD=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	A7	user stack pointer	A7 new stack pointer
TRAP #1 DD=\$19 MT.RECHP Release common heap area Call parameters Return parameters D1 ??? D2 D2 ??? D3 D3 ??? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DD=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	6 i3a .add		
Call parameters Return parameters D1 2?? D2 D2 2??? D3 2?? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 2?? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 preserved D3 preserved		Release common heap area	
Call parametersReturn parametersD1P?D2D2D3D3A0base of area to be freed A0A1A1A2A2A3A3A3??A4A3A5A3A6A8A7A9A8A9A9A9A9A9A1A1A2A2A3A3A3???A3A3A3???A3A3A3???A4A1A5A2A6A2A7A3A7???A3A3A3???A4A3A5A3A6A3A7A3A7A3A7A3A7A3A7A4<	a		B
D1 ??? D2 ??? D3 ??? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 ??? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 preserved D3 preserved D3 preserved	Call	parameters	Keturn parameters
D2 P?? D3 D3 ??? A0 base of area to be freed A0 ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 preserved D3 Preserved D3 preserved	D1		D1 222
D3 P?? A0 base of area to be freed A0 P?? A1 A1 P?? A2 A2 P?? A3 A3 P?? A3 A3 P?? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 preserved D3 Preserved D3 P??	02		D2 ???
AO base of area to be freed AO ??? A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	D3		D3 ???
A1 A1 ??? A2 A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? TRAP #1 D0=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D2 preserved	AO	base of area to be freed	AO ???
A2 ??? A3 A3 ??? **********************************	A1		A1 ???
A3 A3 ??? **********************************	A2		A2 ???
TRAP #1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	AЗ		A3 ???
TRAP #1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters D1.L job ID D2 D3 D3 preserved D3 preserved			
TRAP #1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	****	******	*****
**************************************			•
TRAP #1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	****	****	****
TRAP #1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB Releases a job Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	_		
Releases a job Call parameters D1.L job ID D2 D3 D3 D2 D3 D2 D3 D2 D3 D2 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3	TRAP	#1 DO=\$9 MT.RELJB	
Releases a jobCall parametersReturn parametersD1.L job IDD1.L job IDD2D2D3D3D4D3			
Call parameters D1.L job ID D2 D3 D2 D3 D2 D3 D3 D2 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3 D3		Releases a job	
Call parameters Return parameters D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved			
D1.L job ID D2 D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	12		Return parameters
D1.L job ID D1.L job ID D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	Ì₁ Call	Darameters	
D2 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved	`≟ Call)arameters	
U3 D3 preserved	Call D1.L	oarameters ob ID	D1.L job ID
	Call D1.L D2	oarameters ob ID	D1.L job ID D2 preserved

A1

SA

AЗ

preserved

preserved

preserved

After this call all jobs are rescheduled.

1

The activity of jobs can be controlled by activation or by modification of the priority levels. A job at priority level 0 is inactive, at any other priority level it is active.

MT.RERES ******** ≑ ź * TRAP #1 D0=\$F MT.RERES ⇒ * ≠ * Release resident procedure area ≑ ≠ Call parameters Return parameters * ≵ D1 D1 ??? × ??? D2 D2 ÷ ??? D3 D3 # AO AO ??? A1 ??? A1 * A2 A2 ??? 韋 AЗ A3 ??? ᅕ * Error returns: * * NC unable to release (TRNSP area not empty) ****** This trap, in common with its partner, MT.ALRES (allocate resident procedure area), should only be invoked when the transient program area is empty. MT.RIOD See the entry for MT.RXINT for details. MT.RJOB ******* * * * TRAP #1 D0=\$4 MT.RJOB * * ż Remove job from transient program area * × Call parameters Return parameters × × × ??? × D1.L job ID D1 D2 ??? * D2 ≄ D3 ??? 늊 D3.L error code `??? AD AO A1 A1 ??? * A2 ??? A2 * AЗ ??? £А * 夲 Error returns: * - NJ job does not exist 本 NC job not inactive ***** This trap removes a job (and its subsidiaries) from the transient program area. Only inactive jobs may be removed.

MT.RPOLL See the entry for MT.RXINT for details.

MT.RSCHD See the entry for MT.RXINT for details.

MT.RXINT				و بالد بالد بالد بالد والد	ر علم ماد ماد م	در بدر خد بقد بام بندر بدر عام عام بد	ملد مدر بدم طد کم	بال کې د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د	
	***	*****	* * * *	****	****	* * * * * * * * * * * *	****	****	***** *
	*	TOAD	44	DO-\$18		MT DYTNT			*
	×	1154	11	00-410		MT ODOLL			*
	*			D0-\$15		MT RECHN			*
	*			D0-\$11		MT BIOD			\$
	*			00-+21		MT BOD			#
	辛					m .noo			*
	*		Rem	oves an	ext	ernal inte	erunt	service routine	*
	*		11010	a col	lind	- 50/80 Hz	Serv	ice routine	*
	*			a sch	hedui	ler loop t	ask		#
	*			an IC) dev	/ice drive	а-тк аг	``	*
	÷			or a	dire	ectorv dev	ice d	river	\$
	÷				°rom	the opera	tina	svstem	*
	*			•			3	-,	*
	*	Call	раг	ameters			Retu	rn parameters	*
	*		•					•	*
	추	D1					D1	preserved	*
	*	D2					D2	Dreserved	*
	×	D3					D3	preserved	*
	*	ÂÛ	add	ress of	Link	< .	AD	preserved	~
	*	A1	-				A1	???	*
	×	A2					A2	preserved	*
	*	A3					AЗ	preserved	卒
	*	. –					-		*
	***	*****	***	*****	****	*******	****	*****	*****
				•					
MT.SCLCK									
	****	*****	****	******	****	*******	****	*****	*****
	*								*
	*	TRAP	#1	D0=\$14		MT.SCLCK			*
	*								*
	*		Set	s the cl	ock				*
	*								*
	*	Call	para	ameters			Retui	rn parameters	*
	*	_							*
	*	D1.L	time	e in sec	onds		D1.L	time in seconds	*
	*	D2					D2	???	*
·	*	D3					D3	.???	辛
	*	AO					AO	???	*
	*	A1					A1	preserved	
	*	A2					A2	preserved	*
	*	AЗ					AЗ	preserved	卒
	*								*
	****	*****	****	*****	****	******	*****	*****	*****

- 4

MT.R
MT.SUSJB

†							#
*	TRAP	#1	D0=\$8	MT.SUSJB			岑
*							÷
* .		Sus	pends a j	ob			*
*	-		-				÷
÷	Call	par	ameters		Retu	rn parameters	*
*							¥
* *	D1.L	job	ID		D1.L	.job ID	*
*	D2				D2	preserved	*
	D3.W	tim	eout peri	od	DS	preserved	*
*	AO				AO	base of job ctrl area	*
÷	A1	addı	ress of f	lag byte	A1	preserved	*
*	A2				A2	preserved	¥
*	AЗ				AЗ	preserved	*
*							×
*	Erroi	r ret	turns:				*
*							夲
#		NJr	not a val	id job ID			×
‡							×
ے لک بات بات سات	فوجابه يشويك يقرينا	له مله مله ماه ما	المتحاصية والمحاصية والمحاصية والمحاصية والمحاصية	جاور ماور طور بقو مقور بالور يقور عاور بالور بالور ماور	و ملو ملو مايو ملو ملو	سال سال بال بال بال على على على على على على على على على عل	مالد ساله

A job may be suspended for an indefinite period, or until a given time has elapsed. The timeout period is up to (\$7FFF times the frame time).

If the job ID is a negative word, then the current job is suspended. The flag byte is cleared when the job is released. If there is no flag byte, then A1 should be 0. If the timeout period is specified as -1, then the suspension is indefinite; no other negative value should be used. If the job is already suspended, the suspension will be reset. All jobs are rescheduled.

MT.TRAPV

****	*****	****	******	*****	*****	****	******
							÷
×	TRAP	#1	D0=\$7	MT.TRAPV			~ *
×							*
*		Set	the per-job	pointer	to tra	ap vectors	*
*			• -	•			*
*	Call	para	meters		Retu	rn parameters	*
×		•				•	*
×	D1.L	job	ID		D1.L	job ID	*
*	D2	-			D2	preserved	*
*	D3				D3	preserved	*
*	AO				AD	base of job	*
*	A1 _	poin	ter to tabl	e	A1	???	*
*	A2 📜				A2	preserved	*
*	AЗ				AЗ	preserved	*
*		•					*
 ф							*
****	*****	****	*****	******	*****	*****	******

Note: When a routine in the table is entered as a result of an exception, the CPU is in supervisor mode. The routine should return with an RTE command (not RTS). Any registers used must be saved and restored.

14.0 I/O MANAGEMENT TRAPS

IO.CLOSE

***	****	***	*****	****	******	****	******	******	*****
									*
¥	TRAP	#2	D0=\$2		IO.CLOSE				#
*									ŧ
*		Clo	ses a ci	nanne	L				÷
*									*
*	Call	par	ameters			Retu	rn par	rameters	*
÷									菜
*	D1					D1	prese	erved	후
*	D2					D2	prese	erved	芣
*	D3					D3	prese	erved	荣
×	AO	chai	nnel ID			AO	???		*
*	A1					A1	prese	erved	*
×	A2					A2	prese	erved	*
*	AЗ					AЗ	prese	erved	*
×									*
추	Error	r rei	turns:						*
×									*
*		NO d	channel	is n	ot open				*
추	-								*
****	* * * * * *	****	*****	****	******	****	*****	******	*****
****	*****	****	*****	****	****	****	*****	******	****

IO.DELET

*								*
夲	TRAP	#2	D0=	-\$4	IO.DELET			*
*		. –						*
*		De	lete	a file				*
*				2 ,				*
*	Call	nai	romot	070		Rotu	en naremeters	*
*	outt	Pu				11000		*
*	D1.I	int	ι TD	(as fil	e open[]]	D1	222	*
*	n2	301			o opon <i>(</i> , ,	פח	nreserved	*
*	na					03	222	*
÷	۸ <u>۵</u>	ada	Inoce	of cha	nnol namo	Δ <u>Π</u>	579 999	*
*	AU A1	aut	11 633		met name	A0 A1	222	÷.
*	A1 A2					A0	111 202	*
*	AC A9					AC 10	itt nnoonnyod	*
*	AJ					AO	preserveu	*
*	E			. .				 *
*	CLL01	· 1.6	scatu	5;				-1-
*					• • • • • •		1	*
*		NU	not	opened -	- too many	chan	nets open	*
т -	-	UM	out	of memor	у			*
*		NH	file	or dev	ice not fo	und		**
*	<u>``</u>	BN	bad	file or	device na	me		*
₩								*
****	*****	* * * *	****	******	*******	****	*****	*****

IO.FORMT

****	*****	***	*****	*****	****	*******	* =
≠							#
#	TRAP	#2	DD=\$3	IO.FORMT			#
*							*
*		For	mat a sector	red medium			≖
*							*
÷	Call	раг	ameters		Retu	rn parameters	*
*							*
*	D1				D1.W	number of good sectors	; *
*	D2				D2.W	total nr of sectors	*
*	D3				D'3	preserved	*
*	A0	ptr	to medium r	ame	AO	???	×
*	A1				A1	preserved	
×	A2				A2	preserved	*
*	A3				-A3	preserved	÷
*							*
卒	Error	r re	turns:				×
*							
*		OM (out of memor	У			*
*		NF	drive not fo	und			×
*		IU (drive in use				*
*		FF :	format faile	d			¢
*							*
****	*****	****	****	****	*****	*****	卒

The medium name is in the form of a character count (word) followed by the ASCII characters of the drive name, the drive number, underscore then up to 10 characters for the medium name. For example, MDV1_November.

IO.OPEN

***	****	****	*****	****	****	*******	******	* * *
÷ *	TOAD	#5	00-21					* ·
*	INAF	πc	ן שִׂשׁעָן					×
*		Ope	n a channel					*
*	6-11		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		⊡ - +			≑
*	Lali	par	ameters		KETU	rn paramete	12	*
	D1.L	job	ID		D1	job ID		*
≭	D2				D2	preserved		*
*	03.L	Cod	e Id (exclusiv	(e) file o	UU r dev	preserved ica		* #
*		1 0	Ld (shared)	file		108		*
*		2 n	ew (exclusiv	/e) file				*
× ×		3 n	ew (overwrii	te] file				* *
*	AO	add	ress of char	nel name	AO	channel ID	I	*
‡	A1				A1	preserved		*
* *	A2				A2	preserved		*
≁ ≠	AB				AB	preserved		*
*	Erroi	r re	turns:					
卒								*
		NO 1	not opened -	- too many	chanr	nels open		× ☆
*		DM (joo does not out of memor	v exist				*
*		NF 1	file or devi	ce not fou	ind			*
*		EX 1	file already	exists				*
₩ ₩		LU 1	file or devi	ce in use	10			 ∓ ★
*		511 1						*
****	*****	****	******	*******	*****	*****	*****	**
If th the c	ne job channe	ID I wi	is passed a ill be assoc	s a negati iated with	ve wo the	ord (for ex current jo	ample —1) b.	then
The f This shout	ile c stri d poi	ng nt t	evice name s is preceded to this word	hould be a by a char lon a wor	n stri Pacter Pd bou	ng of AS count (wo ndary).	CII charac rd), the po	ters. inter
The e bee⊓ for e	error reco exampl	retu gnis e CC	ırn "BN" ind sed but that)N_512y240.	icates tha the addit	it the ional	name of informati	the device on is incor	has rect,
The c in p error	ode i racti code	s us ce, is	ually ignor this is non-zero th	ed for acc anything o en no chan	ess t ther nel h	o any non- than a fil as been op	-shared dev e store. If ened.	vice: f the
Note Micro	that drive	Ne fil	es.	te) is n	ot c	urrently	supported	for

15.0 I/O TRAPS

FS.CHECK

****** \$ * * TRAP #3 D0=\$40 FS.CHECK ÷ ≑ ₽ Check all pending operations on a file * * Call parameters Return parameters D1 D1 222 # D2 D2 preserved * D3.W timeout D3.L preserved ≍ * * AO channel ID AO preserved * A1 A1 ??? * * A2 A2 preserved * A3 AЗ preserved * * Error returns: * * NC not complete ≭ NO channel not open ****

This trap is used to check whether all of the pending operations have completed.

FS.FLUSH

********** * * × TRAP #3 D0=\$41 FS.FLUSH ≭ ¥ × Flush buffers for this file × # * * Call parameters Return parameters \$ × D1 D1 ??? * D2 * D2 preserved * D3.W timeout D3.L preserved # * AO channel ID AO preserved * ??? A1 A1 × A2 A2 preserved 卒 AЗ AЗ preserved × * Error returns: ≉ ² NC not complete * * * NO. channel not open * ******

When a write operation to a file is complete, the data written may still be in the slave blocks rather than on the file. For further details please see Section 5.2 on File I/O. This call may be used to check that a file is in a known state.

FS.HEADR

****	****	* * * *	* * * * * *	******	*****	*****	****	****	****	**	卒卒
*											≉
*	TRAP	#3	D0=\$	47	FS.HEADR						*
*											#
÷.		Rea	ad fil	e heade	зr						ż
*											*
÷	Call	par	ramete	rs		Retur	n para	meter	S		#
÷											*
*	D1					D1.W	length	of h	eader	read	≯
*	D2.W	buf	fer L	ength		D2	preser	ved			芣
*	D3.W	tin	neout			D3.L	preser	ved			卒
夲	AO	cha	nnel	ID		AO	preserv	ved			≑
*	A1	bas	e of	read bu	ıffer	A1	top of	read	buffe	Г	*
	A2					A2	preserv	ved			×
*	AЗ					AЗ	preser	ved			#
÷											卒
*	Error	' re	turns	:							÷
*											×
卒		NC	not c	omplete	9						*
*		NO	chann	elnot	open						*
≭		BO	buffe	r overf	low						¥
*			-ا- باد باد باد باد	الم عام عام عام عام عام	- سلم سلم على على على على على على على ع	الد الد ماد باد ماد م	- دا- بابر بابر بابر بابر بابر ب	ا-، مکه باد باد ما	ta alla sila alla sila	ن مار بار بار م	*
~~~~~		****	*****	* * * * * * * *	*******	* * * * * *	******	*****	****	****	<b>x x</b>

The read header call is provided so that a Job can allocate the space for a load call as well as determining the characteristics of a file. The buffer provided must be at least 14 bytes long. In the case of a trap to a pure serial device, then the length of the header returned in D1 will be spurious.

The file pointer is such that position zero is the first byte after the header. Thus block boundaries on standard directory driver files are at positions 512*n-64.

# FS.HEADS

****	****	****	******	*******	****	***	****	***
*								*
*	TRAP	#3	D0=\$46	FS.HEADS				<b></b>
÷								*
*		Set	file header	r				*
*								¥
÷	Call	para	ameters		Retu	rn paramete	ers	*
*								*
*	D1	•			D1.W	length of	header se	t *
*	D2				D2	preserved		*
*	D3.W	time	eout		D3.L	preserved		*
*	A0 🗽	char	nnel ID		AD	preserved		¥
*	A1	base	e of header	def	A1	end of hea	oder def	*
<del>¢</del>	A2	•			A2	preserved		*
*	A3				A3	preserved		*
*								*
÷.	Error	ret	urns:					*
*								*
*		NC n	ot complete	9				*
<b>₽</b>		NO c	hannel not	open				<i>∓</i>
<b>∓</b>				د. بله باد	44444			7 * * * *

This call sets the first 14 bytes of the header. The length of file will normally be overwritten by the filing system. When a header is sent over a pure serial device, then the 14 bytes of the header are preceded by a byte \$FF.

1

FS.LOAD

****	****									
*								*		
¥	TRAP	#3	D0=\$48	FS.LOAD				*		
*								*		
*		Load	file into	memorv				×		
×				<b>,</b>				*		
×	Call	para	meters		Retur	n parameters	8	*		
*		•				•		*		
*	D1				D1	???		*		
*	D2.L	Leng	th of file		D2	preserved		*		
*	D3.W	time	out		D3.L	preserved		*		
*	AO	chan	inel ID		AO	preserved		*		
*	A1	base	address fo	or Load	A1	top address	after	load*		
*	A2				A2	preserved		*		
*	A3				A3	preserved		*		
*								*		
¥	Error	• ret	urns:					*		
×								*		
*		NO c	hannel not	open				*		
*				-				*		
****	*****	****	*******	*****	****	********	******	*****		

Files may be loaded into memory in their entirety with the file load trap. If the transient program area is used for this, a trap #1 must have been invoked to reserve the space before the file load trap is invoked.

D3 should be set to -1 before both this trap, and FS.SAVE, and the base address in A1 must be even.

FS.MDINF

****	* * * * *	****	*****	******	*****	*****	*****	****	¥ ¥
*									¥
*	TRAP	#3	D0=\$45	FS.MDINF					*
卒									*
*		Get	information	n about me	edium				¥
*									¥
*	Call	para	ameters		Retu	rn param	eters		*
×									*
÷	D1				D1.L	empty/g	ood sec	tors	*
*	D2				D2	preserv	ed		×
×	D3.W	time	eout		D3.L	preserv	ed		÷
*	AO	char	nnel ID		AD	preserv	ed		*
*	A1	ptr	to 10 byte	buffer	A1	end of i	medium	name	*
*	A2				A2	???			×
*	A3				AЗ	???			*
*	<b>`</b> ``								*
*	Error	r ret	turns:						*
÷		•							*
<b>*</b>		NC n	not complete	3					*
*		NO c	channel not	open					*
*									7
****	平平卒卒者	****	******	******	* * * * * * *	*****	*****	~~~ <u>~</u> ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	- <del>-</del>

The name of the medium, its capacity, and the available space may be obtained for a file or directory that is open.

The medium name is 10 bytes long and left justified. Any remaining bytes are filled with the space character (\$20).

The number of empty sectors is in the most significant word (msw) of D1, the total available on the medium is in the least significant word (lsw).

A sector is 512 bytes.

#

\$

*

×

≄ *

*

*

×

*

*

≭

\$

* ¥

늌

¥

¥

*

*

*

*

#

*

*

×

*

*

×

*

¥

*

*

*

×

FS.POSAB ******* ¥ ≉ TRAP #3 D0=\$42 FS.POSAB * 夲 Position file pointer absolute ≑ Call parameters Return parameters D1.L file position D1.L new file position D2 D2. preserved D3.L preserved D3.W timeout ΔO channel ID AO preserved ??? A1 A1 **2**A A2 preserved A3 £А preserved Error returns: * * NC not complete NO channel not open # EF end of file ******* FS.POSRE ***** * * TRAP #3 D0=\$43 FS.POSRE * ≄ Position file pointer relative × * Call parameters Return parameters * * D1.L offset to file pointer D1.L new file position ¥ D2 D2 preserved * D3.W timeout D3 preserved × AD channel ID AO preserved * A1 A1 ??? # A2 2A preserved * A3 A3 preserved * * Error returns: × * NC not complete

NO channel not open

. EF end of file

*

#

* × *******

If a file positioning trap returns an off file limits error, then the pointer is set to the nearest limit, this being 0 or end of file. The relative file positioning may, of course, be used to read the current file position.

### Page 83

FS.SAVE

```
****
≄
                                                 ≑
#
   TRAP #3 D0=$49
                   FS.SAVE
                                                 ⇒
       Save file from memory
   Call parameters
                           Return parameters
ż
                           D1
                               ???
   D1
   D2.L length of file
                           D2
                               preserved
   D3.W timeout
                           D3.L preserved
*
   Αū
       channel ID
                           AO
                               preserved
#
       base address of file
                           A1
                               top address of file
                                                 *
   A1
*
   A2
                           A2
                               preserved
×
   A3
                           A3
                               preserved
*
   Error returns:
       NO channel not open
       DF drive full
                                                *
********
```

In common with FS.LOAD, D3 should be set to -1 before this trap, and the base address in A1 must be even.

#### IO.EDLIN

***** * TRAP #3 D0=\$4 IO.EDLIN * * Edit a line of characters × (console driver only) * * Call parameters Return parameters ± * D1 D1 cursor/line length cursor/line Length * D2.W Length of buffer D2 preserved ¥ D3.W timeout D3 preserved * AD channel ID AO preserved * pointer to end of line* A1 pointer to end of line A1 * A2 2A preserved * A3 AЗ preserved * Error returns: 太 * ¥ NC not complete * NO channel not open * BO buffer overflow *******

This is similar to the fetch line trap, except that the pointer A1 is always to the end of the line, D1 contains the current cursor position in the msw and the length of the line in the lsw and the line (from the current cursor position) is written out to the console when the call is made. The line should not have a terminating character when the trap is made, but the terminating character will be included in the character count on return. Enter (ASCII 10), up cursor or down cursor are all acceptable terminating characters.

1

IO.FBYTE

IO.FLINE

ᅓᆂᆂ	*****	د جو جو جو ہ	*****	****	**********	*****	***	* + + *
±								بە بە بە ·
*	75 A 10		D0-	<b>.</b>				
.т -	THAP	#3	=טט	\$1	10.FBTIE			Ĩ
*		_						*
*		Fet	ich a	byte				#
*	<b>.</b>					<b>—</b> .		
· <del>~</del>	Call	. par	amet	ers		Hetu	irn parameters	7
## 								*
₩ 	D1					01.8	byte fetched	÷
*	D2					D2.L	. preserved	*
¥	D3.W	tin	eout			D3.L	. preserved	*
*	AO	cha	Innel	ID		AO	preserved	莽
*	A1					A1	222	芣
*	A2					A2	preserved	*
≠.	AЗ					A3	preserved	*
¥								*
*	Erro	r re	turn	S:				*
*								*
*		NC	not	complet	e			*
÷		NO	chan	nel not	open			*
*		EF	end	of file				*
÷								*
***	****	****	****	*****	****	****	****	***
÷								*
*	TRAP	#3	D0=	\$2 or 3				*
*								*
¥	D0=\$2		IO	.FLINE	fetch a l	ine o	f characters terminat	ed*
*					by ASCII	<lf></lf>	(\$A)	*
¥	D0=\$3		IO	FSTRG	fetch a s	tring	of bytes	*
÷	•					-	•	*
辛	Call	par	ameto	ers		Retu	rn parameters	*
莽		•					·	*
*	D1					D1.W	nr. of bytes fetched	*
卒	D2.W	len	gth (	of buff	er	D2.W	preserved	*
*	D3.W	tim	eout			D3.L	preserved	*
卒	AO	cha	nnel	ID		A0	preserved	*
*	A1	bas	e of	buffer		A1	updated ptr to buffe	r *
*	A2					A2	preserved	*
*	AЗ					AЗ	preserved	*
÷								*
*	Erroa	r re	turns	5:				*
*								*
¥		NC	not d	complet	е			*
*	٠.,	NO	chanr	nel not	open			*
*	•	EF (	end c	of file	•			*
×		BO·I	ouffe	er over:	flow (fetcl	h <mark>lin</mark> e	e only)	*
*							-	*
这次士	*****	****	* * * * *	*****	****	*****	******	***

The character count of a fetch a line trap includes the linefeed character if found.

IO.FSTRG See the entry for IO.FLINE for details.

IO.PEND

<b>辛辛辛</b> 辛	****	*****	********	**
*				₽
*	TRAP	#3 DO=\$0 IO.PEND		*
*				*
*		Check for pending input		*
*				*
*	Call	parameters	Return parameters	#
¥				¥
*	D1		D1 ???	*
*	D2		D2.L preserved	*
*	D3.W	timeout	D3.L preserved	*
*	AO	channel ID	AD preserved	*
*	A1		A1 ???	*
*	A2		A2 preserved	*
*	A3		A3 preserved	*
*				<b>卒</b>
卒	Erro	r returns:		*
<del>×</del>				*
*		NC not complete (no pendi	ing input)	*
<del>*</del>		NO channel not open		#
÷		EF end of file		÷
추				*
****	****	****	*******	**
		. · ·		
This	trap	is used to check for pend	ling input on a channel.	Ĭt

does not read any data or modify the input channel in any way.

IO.SBYTE

****	****	******	*****
*			*
×	TRAP	P #3 D0=\$5 IO.SBYTE	*
*			*
*		Send a byte	*
*			*
*	Call	L parameters Return parameters	*
*			*
¥	D1.B	B byte to be sent D1 ???	*
*	D2	D2.L preserved	*
×	D3.W	V timeout D3.L preserved	*
<del>×</del>	AO	channel ID AO preserved	*
*	A1	A1 ???	*
<b>*</b>	A2	A2 preserved	<b></b>
*	A3	A3 preserved	÷
<b></b>		•	*
<del>×</del>	Error	or returns:	*
*			*
*	•	NC not complete	*
*	*	NO channel not open	*
*		DF drive full	*
*		OR off window / paper etc	*
<del>×</del>		• •	*
للسيد الدارين	للدينام بكرينان بالدرم	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	التدارية الجارية الدارية المأريق بكران

IO.SSTRG

**** * ≉ ≱ ≭ TRAP #3 D0=\$7 IO.SSTRG 幸 ÷ Send a string of bytes ≑ ≉ Call parameters Return parameters ≍ * D1 D1.W nr. of bytes sent ₽ D2.W nr of bytes to be sent D2.W preserved * D3.L preserved D3.W timeout # channel ID AD AO preserved ź A1 base of buffer A1 updated ptr to buffer # ¢ 2A A2 preserved ż ≱ A3 * A3 preserved ÷ * ź * Error returns: * * NC not complete ᆂ NO channel not open * DF drive full * ******

Please refer to section 5.3.5 for details of the special treatment afforded to newlines on the console or screen device. See the entry for SD.POINT for details.

SD.BORDR

SD.ARC

**** * 눛 * TRAP #3 D0=\$C SD.BORDR * * Sets the border width and colour * \$ Return parameters Call parameters # <u>ъ</u>р D1.8 colour D1 ??? 苹 D2.W width D2.L preserved * D3.W timeout D3.L preserved * AO channel ID AO preserved A1 * A1 preserved ÷ A2 A2 preserved * * Error returns: * 幸 NC not complete × 🛬 NO channel not open *********

This call redefines the border of a window. By default this is of no width. The width of the border is doubled on the vertical edges. The border is inside the window limits. All subsequent screen traps (except this one) use the reduced window size for defining cursor position and window limits. As a special case, the colour \$80 defines a transparent border so that the border contents are not altered by the trap.

If the call changes the width of the border, then the cursor is reset to the home position [top left hand corner].

See the entry for SD.PXENQ for details.

1

SD.CHENQ

************* * ≉ TRAP #3 DO=\$20 to 24 * ≝ ≉ * Clears part or all of a window ≱ D0=\$20 SD.CLEAR clear all of window SD.CLRTP clear top of window * D0=\$21 ≉ D0=\$22 SD.CLRBT clear bottom of window * DO=\$23 SD.CLRLN clear cursor line ± D0=\$24 SD.CLRRT clear right hand end of cursor line \$ * Call parameters Return parameters ź * * D1 D1 ??? * * D2 D2.L preserved ≉ D3.W timeout D3.L preserved. ≉ AO channel ID AO preserved ż A1 ??? A1 * A2 A2 preserved * Error returns: NC not complete * NO channel not open

*****

The clear window traps can clear all or part of a window. To clear a part of a window the cursor is used as a reference. The clear operation consists of overwriting all the pixels in the designated area with paper colour.

The division between the top of the window and the bottom of the window is the cursor line. The cursor line is in neither the top nor the bottom of the window.

The cursor line is the whole height of the current character fount (either 10 or 20 rows). The right hand end includes the character at the current cursor position.

SD.CLRBT	See	the	entry	for	SD.CLEAR	for	details.

 ${\sf SD.CLRLN}$  . See the entry for  ${\sf SD.CLEAR}$  for details.

SD.CLRRT See the entry for SD.CLEAR for details.

SD.CLRTP See the entry for SD.CLEAR for details.

# Page 90

SD.CURE

****************** # * * SD.CURE TRAP #3 DO=\$E * # * Enable the cursor ᆂ # * Call parameters Return parameters ź 추 ≉ D1 ??? D1 D2.L preserved * D2 \$ D3.W timeout D3.L preserved ź ± AO channel ID AΟ preserved * A1 A1 ??? × A2 A2 preserved * ¥ Error returns: * * NC not complete NO channel not open ******

The cursor is automatically enabled when a read line or edit line trap is issued to a console window.

### SD.CURS

* * * *	****	~ ~ ~ ~	*****	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	*****		***
*							*
<del>×</del>	TRAP	#3	D0=\$F	SD.CURS			*
*							*
×		Sup	press the	cursor			*
*		•					*
*	Call	par	ameters		Retu	rn parameters	*
<del></del>		•					*
<del></del>	D1				D1	???	*
*	D2				D2.L	preserved	*
*	D3.W	tim	eout		D3.L	preserved	*
<b></b>	AO	chai	nnel ID		AO	preserved	*
*	A1				A1	???	*
*	A2				A2	preserved	*
<del>*</del>							*
*	Erros	r re	turns:				*
<del></del>							*
<b></b>		NC r	not compl	ete			*
×		NO d	channeln	ot open			*
*							*
****	*****	****	*****	****	*****	*****	****

The calls to suppress or enable the cursor do not return an error if the cursor is already suppressed or enabled (respectively), as they merely ensure that the cursor is in the desired state.

SD.ELIPS See the entry for SD.POINT for details.

SD.EXTOP

***	* * * * *	******	******	*****	* *
*					≠
*	TRAP	#3 D0=\$9 SD	.EXTOP		*
¥					萍
*		Calls an extended	operation		*
<del>¢</del>			·		<b>*</b>
*	Call	parameters	Retu	r⊓ parametars	*
≄		•			*
*	D1	parameter	D1	parameter	*
≄	D2	parameter	D2	preserved	*
*	D3.W	timeout	D3.L	preserved	*
*	AO	channel ID	AO	preserved	*
*	A1	parameter	A1	parameter	*
*	A2	start address of	routine A2	preserved	*
*				-	*
*	Erro	returns:			×
*					*
*		NC not complete			*
<del>*</del>		NO channel not op	en		*
<b>#</b> .		and anything f	rom the opera	ation routine	*
*					*
**********					

This trap invokes an externally supplied routine as if it were part of the standard screen driver. D1, D2 and A1 are passed to the routine, while only D1 and A1 are returned. The code within the routine is executed in supervisor mode with A0 pointing to the channel definition block (see Section 7.2) and A6 pointing to the system variables as for standard device drivers.

SD.FILL

****	****	*******					
×		*					
<b>#</b>	TRAP	#3 D0=\$2E SD.FILL *					
*		*					
*		Fill rectangular block in window *					
*		*					
*	Call	parameters Return parameters *					
*		*					
*	D1.B	colour D1 ??? *					
*	D2	D2.L preserved *					
*	D3.W	timeout D3.L preserved *					
*	AO	channel ID AO preserved *					
*	A1	base of block definition A1 ??? *					
*	A2	A2 preserved *					
×		*					
<del></del>	Erro	r returns: _ *					
*	-	*					
¥		NC not complete *					
*		NO channel not open *	į.				
<b>本</b>		OR block falls outside window *					
<del>‡</del>		*					
****	***********						

This trap fills a rectangular block of a window with the current ink colour, taking into account the mode set by SD.SETMD. The block definition is in the same form as the window definition. It is 4 words long: width, height, X origin and Y origin. The origin is referred to the window origin.

This is a fast way of drawing horizontal or vertical lines.

٠.

SD.FLOOD

1

* * * * *	*****						
*							*
*	TRAP	#3	DO=\$35	SD.FLOOD			≯
*							幸
*		Turr	ns area f	Lood on and	off		- <b>\$</b>
*				-			*
*	Call	para	ameters		Retu	rn parameters	*
*							*
*	D1.L	key	0=end fla	bod	D1	???	*
*			1=start (	or restart f	lood		*
卒	D2				D2	preserved	*
*	D3.W	time	eout		D3.L	preserved	*
*	AC	char	nel ID		AO	preserved	*
×	A1				A1	???	*
¥	A2				A2	preserved	*
*	A3				AЗ	preserved	*
*							×
*	Error	ret	urns:				*
*							*
*		NC п	ot comple	ete			*
7		NO c	hannel no	it open			*
*							*
***********************							

SD.FOUNT

******* 쵸 * × TRAP #3 D0=\$25 SD.FOUNT ** * \$ Sets or resets the fount 辛 Call parameters Return parameters * х‡с D1 D1 ??? # D2 D2.L preserved ≭ D3.W timeout D3.L preserved \$ AÖ channel ID Αū preserved ÷ base of fount Α1 A1 ??? * 2A base of second fount A2 preserved ᆂ \$ Error returns: * * NC not complete ** NO channel not open ***** The character fount is a 5x9 array of pixels in a 6x10 rectangle. A default fount and a second fount are built into the ROM, although alternative founts may be selected.

If the fount address is given as zero the default fount will be used.

The structure of the fount assumes that up to a certain value characters are invalid (default \$1E), from the next value (default \$1F) a known number of characters are valid (default \$61). Thus the structure is as follows:

\$00 lowest valid character (byte) \$01 number of valid characters-1 (byte) \$02 to \$0A 9 bytes of pixels for the first valid character \$0B to \$13 etc.

Each byte of pixels has the pixels in bit 6 to bit 2 (inclusive) of the byte. The top row of any character is implicitly blank.

If a character, which is to be written, is found to be invalid in the first fount, it is written using the second fount. If it is also invalid in the second fount, then the lowest valid character of the second fount is used.

The default fount extends from \$20 to \$7F.

SD.GCUR See the entry for SD.POINT for details.

SD.LINE See the entry for SD.POINT for details.

SD.NCOL See the entry for SD.POS for details.

SD.NL See the entry for SD.POS for details.

SD.NROW See the entry for SD.POS for details.

```
SD.PAN
```

******* * * TRAP #3 D0=\$18, 1E and 1F # \$ ± ≉ Pans part or all of a window \$ D0=\$18 SD.PAN pan all of window * D0=\$1E SD.PANLN pan cursor line ź D0=\$1F SD.PANRT pan right hand end of cursor line \$ * Call parameters Return parameters * * ??? D1.W distance to pan D1 ≉ D2 D2.L preserved * D3.W timeout D3.L preserved * AΠ channel ID AD preserved Αî A1 ??? * A2 A2 preserved ᆂ ≵ Error returns: ± NC not complete × NO channel not open *****

The whole of a window, or the whole of the cursor line, or the right hand end of the cursor line may be panned by any number of pixels to the right or to the left. A positive distance implies that the pixels will move to the right. The space left behind will be filled with paper colour.

The cursor line is the whole height of the current character fount [either 10 or 20 rows]. The right hand end includes the character at the current cursor position.

SD.PANLN See the entry for SD.PAN for details.

SD.PANRT See the entry for SD.PAN for details.

SD.PCOL See the entry for SD.POS for details.

SD.PIXP

***** * ≠ ***** TRAP #3 D0=\$17 SD.PIXP * * * Position cursor using pixel coordinates * * Call parameters Return parameters * ≉ ??? 苹 D1.W X coordinate D1 × # D2.W Y coordinate D2.L preserved * * D3.W timeout D3.L preserved × # AO channel ID A0 preserved 本 A1 A1 ??? ŧ A2 A2 preserved

*	rror returns: *	
#	*	
<b>÷</b>	NC not complete *	
*	NO channel not open *	
*	OR off window *	
*	*	
****	******	

The cursor position is the top left hand corner of the next character rectangle referred to the top left hand corner of the window. This trap clears the pending newline in the window.

1

_____

TRAF	#3 D0=\$30			#
TRAF	#3 D0=\$30			
		SD.PUINI		*
	D0=\$31	SD.LINE		*
	D0=\$32	2 SD.ARC	-	*
	DO=\$33	SD.EL1PS		<b></b>
	D0=\$34	SD.SCALE		*
	DO=\$36	I SD.GCUR		¥ *
		4		*
PLOT	a point, l	Ine, arc, eili	pse, set scale or graphics	÷.
curs	or position	. Expects para	meters on the arithmetic	- -
3666	k hotured r	U UY (AI)		#
				#
Call	Deremeters		Beturn persmaters	*
Jaci	parametera	•		×
<b>D1</b>			D1 222	*
פח			N2 1 preserved	*
D3 W	timeout		D3   preserved	*
	channel TA			*
A1	acithmetic	stack nointer	A1 222	*
A2			A2 preserved	*
			ne prodortod	*
Frro	r returns:			*
				*
	NC not com	olete		*
	NO channel	not open		*
		nee open		*
tted.	M1636 (1			
forma	t of the pa	rameters requi	red is as follows:	
POINT	\$00(A1)	y-coordina	te	
	\$06(A1)	x-coordina	ate	
LINE	\$00(A1)	y-coord of	finish of Line	
	\$06(A1)	x-coord o	f finish of Line	
	\$OC(A1)	y-coord o	f start of line	
	\$12(A1)	x-coord o	f start of Line	
	\$00[A1]	onalo cubt	and d by ano	
110	\$00(A1) \$06(A1)	angle subte	shugu by dfG E finish of line	
	ΨυσιΑΙ] \$00(λ1)	y-courd of	Finich of tipe	
12	Ψυυ(AI) \$19[A1]		F stant of line	
	412(A1) \$40[14]	y-coord of	F start of line	
	WID(AI)	x-coora 01	I SUAFU UL LIME	
	\$00[ \ 1	potstion or		
	\$06[11]	nodius of	allinca	
ELIPS	VUO (AIJ	raulus OI	tv of ollines	
ELIPS	SUCIATI	60060010101	ing of office	
ELIPS	\$OC(A1) \$12(Δ1)	v-coord of	^r centre	
ELIPS	\$0C(A1) \$12(A1) \$18(A1)	y-coord of	f Centre F centre	
ELIPS	\$0C(A1) \$12(A1) \$18(A1)	y-coord of x-coord of	f centre F centre	
ELIPS	\$OC(A1) \$12(A1) \$18(A1) \$OO(A1)	y-coord of x-coord of y position	f centre f centre of bottom line of window	
ιου - -	\$06(A1) \$0C(A1) \$12(A1) \$18(A1) \$00(A1) \$06(A1)	y-coord of _ x-coord of y-coord of x-coord of rotation an radius of eccentrici	f finish of line f finish of line f start of line f start of line ngle ellipse ity of ellipse	

\$0C(A1) Length of Y axis (height of window)

SD.GCUR\$00(A1)graphics x coordinate\$06(A1)graphics y coordinate\$0C(A1)pixel offset to right\$12(A1)pixel offset down

٠.

For all the graphics traps, the parameters on the A1 stack are floating point, and coordinates are referred to an arbitrary origin (default is 0,0) with an arbitrary scale (default is height of window = 100 units).

The calling program must allocate at least 240 bytes on the A1 stack.

SD.POS

***	*******	*****			
÷		*			
≭	TRAP #3 DO=\$10 to 16	*			
*		*			
÷	Cursor positioning by character in	tervals *			
÷		*			
#	DO=\$10 SD.POS absolute position	*			
*	DO=\$11 SD.TAB tabulate	*			
*	DD=\$12 SD.NL newline	*			
¥	DO=\$13 SD.PCOL previous column	*			
*	DO=\$14 SD.NCOL next column	*			
*	DO=\$15 SD.PROW previous row	*			
*	DO=\$16 SD.NROW next row	*			
*		*			
*	Call parameters Return pa	remeters *			
*		*			
*	D1.W column number (D0=10.11) D1 ???	*			
*	D2.W row number (D0=10) D2.L pres	erved *			
*	D3.W timeout D3.L pres	erved *			
ŧ	AO channel ID AO pres	erved *			
×	A1 A1 ???	*			
*	A2 A2 Dres	erved *			
×		*			
*	Error returns:	*			
*		*			
*	NC not complete	*			
*	NO channel not open	*			
*	OR position would be out of window	*			
*		*			
****	*****				

In the case of an error return, the cursor position is not changed. The cursor position is the top left hand corner of the next character rectangle referred to the top left hand corner of the window. These traps clear the pending newline in the window.

SD.PROW See the entry for SD.POS for details.

SD.PXENQ

***	******					
<b></b>			ž			
*	TRAP	P#3 DO=\$A or B	*			
*			ź			
*		Returns the current window size and cu	rsor position *			
*			4			
*	D0=\$A	SD.PXENQ enquiry in pixel coordi	nates *			
×	D0=\$B	B SD.CHENQ enquiry in character co	ordinates *			
÷	•.,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	*			
*	Call	l parameters Return parame	ters *			
*		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	*			
*	D1	D1 preserve	d *			
*	D2	D2 preserve	d *			
<del></del>	D3.W	V timeout D3.L preserve	d *			
×	AO	channel ID AO preserve	d *			
*	A1	base of enquiry block A1 ???	*			
×	A2	A2 preserve	d *			
×		··- • • • • • • •	*			
*	Error	r returns:	÷			

<del>×</del>		*
*	NC not complete	÷
*	NO channel not open	*
π.		*
*****	*****	*****

The window size (X,Y) and cursor position (X,Y) are put into a 4 word enquiry block. The top left hand corner of the window is cursor position 0.0. These traps activate the newline if pending in the window.

1

SD.RECOL

SD.SCALE

SD.SCRBT

SD.SCROL

·····

****	*****	*****
*	· ·	
≠ TRAP	#3 D0=\$26 SD.RECOL	*
*		*
*	Recolour a window	÷
*		*
* Cali	parameters	Return parameters *
*		*
* D1		D1 ??? *
* D2		D2.L preserved *
* D3.W	timeout	D3.L preserved *
* A0	channel ID	AO preserved *
* A1	pointer to colour list	A1 ??? *
* A2		A2 preserved *
*		*
* Error	returns:	*
*		¥
<b>∓</b>	NC not complete	*
# -	NO channel not open	¥
مېد او ماد ماد چاه ماه ماد چاه خو ماه	ـــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ	مېنې . د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د د
This allo of an attr The colour required f colours mu bytes 0, 2	ws the same sort of eff ibute based screen, but List is 8 bytes long an or each of the 8 colours st be in the range 0 to , 4 and 6 need to be fil	ects as resetting the attributes it is very much slower. d should contain the new colours in the window. Each of the new 7. For 4 colour mode, only led in.
See the en	try for SD.POINT for det	ails.
See the en	try for SD.SCROL for det	ails.
********* * * TRAP	**************************************	**************************************
* : *	Scrolls part or all of a	window *

* * SD.SCROL scroll all of window D0=\$18 × DO=\$19 SD.SCRTP scroll top of window 추 * SD.SCRBT scroll bottom of window * D0=\$1A * × * ≭ Call parameters Return parameters -* * * Å D1.W distance to scroll ??? D1 * * D2 D2.L preserved * ŧ D3.W timeout D3.L preserved * × AO channel ID AO preserved × 卒 A1 -A1 ??? * × A2 A2 preserved ¢ ≉ ¥ × Error returns: ≉ * × *

NC not complete

### 

Part or all of a window may be scrolled; for partial scrolling the cursor is used as a reference. These traps cause pixels to be transferred from one row to another. Vacated rows of pixels are filled with paper colour. A positive scroll distance implies that the pixels in the window will be moved in a positive direction, ie, downwards. The space left behind will be filled with paper colour.

The division between the top of the window and the bottom of the window is the cursor line. The cursor line is included in neither the top nor the bottom of the window. The cursor is not moved.

SD.SCRTP

See the entry for SD.SCROL for details.

2

SD.SETFL

*****								
*					*			
ŧ	TRAP	#3 D0=\$2A and 2B			≭			
*					₽			
≉		Set flash and underscore			≭			
#					≄			
*	D0=\$2/	SD.SETFL set flash			≯			
*	DO=\$29	3 SD.SETUL set unders	score	<i>a</i> ,	ŧ			
¥			-		*			
<b></b>	Call	Darameters	Retu	rn perameters	#			
÷				<b>1 1 1</b>	#			
÷	D1.B	O attribute off	D1	???	*			
<b></b>		else attribute on			*			
*	D2		D2.L	preserved	÷			
*	D3.W	timeout	D3.L	preserved	¥			
÷	AO	channel ID	AO	preserved	¥			
*	A1		A1	7??	×			
*	A2		A2	preserved	×			
卒					¥			
×	Error	returns:			¥			
*					¥			
<del>¢</del>		NC not complete			Ż			
*		NO channel not open			*			
×		·			÷			
***	************							

SD.SETIN See the entry for SD.SETPA for details.

SD.SETMD

**** * * × TRAP #3 D0=\$2C ≭ SD.SETMD * * * Sets the character writing or plotting mode * * * 涬 * Call parameters Return parameters * * ¥ ??? * D1.W mode D1 × * -1 ink is exclusive ored into the background ≭ * 0 character background is strip colour * character background is transparent ≭ 1 ¥ * 0 or 1 plotting is in ink colour * * D2 D2.L preserved * * D3.W timeout D3.L preserved # * AO channel ID AO preserved ŧ * A1 🛬 A1 ??? * * A2 A2 preserved * # * * Error returns: * ≭ ¥ * NC not complete × NO channel not open ******

SD.SETPA

**** ± ≠ * ≍ TRAP #3 D0=\$27 to 29 \$ ≑ ≭ Set screen colours × * * D0=\$27 SD.SETPA set paper colour # D0=\$28 SD.SETST set strip colour * * D0=\$29 SD.SETIN set ink colour * * * Call parameters Return parameters * ᅕ ≠ D1.B colour D1 preserved * D2 D2 卒 preserved D3.W timeout D3.L preserved * * * * AD channel ID AO preserved ž A1 A1 ??? * A2 * ź AS preserved × * Error returns: NC not complete NO channel not open **********

The screen driver uses three colours. There is the background colour of a window: referred to as paper colour; this is the colour which is used by the scroll, pan and clear operations. There is the colour which is used by the character generator to provide a highlighting background for individual characters or words: referred to as strip colour. Finally, there is the colour used for writing characters and drawing graphics: referred to as ink colour.

SD.SETST See the entry for SD.SETPA for details.

SD.SETSZ

****** * * * * TRAP #3 D0=\$2D SD.SETSZ * * * 卒 Set character size and spacing * * * ≭ Call parameters Return parameters 苹 * * * D1.W character width/spacing D1 ??? * * 0 single width, 6 pixel spacing * ≉ single width, 8 pixel spacing 1. * ≭ double width, 12 pixel spacing 2 ¥ * double width, 16 pixel spacing 3 * * D2.W character height/spacing D2.L preserved single height, 10 pixel spacing double height, 20 pixel spacing * * Π * ≭ 1 * # D3.W timeout D3.L preserved ≉ ¥ channel ID AO AD preserved ≉ A1 夲 ??? A1 A2 A2 preserved

*		苧
×	Error returns:	≄
*		ź
<b>≑</b>	NC not complete	<b>*</b>
<b>*</b>	NO channel not open	#
≠	·	ŧ
* * * * *	******	*

The character generator supports two widths and two heights of character. In 8 colour mode, only the double width characters may be used. In addition the spacing between characters is entirely flexible, but for simplicity of use only two additional spacings are supported directly: these are 8 pixel and 16 pixel, in single and double width respectively.

Calls with D1=0 or 1 in 8 colour mode will operate as though a call had been made with D1 equal to 2 or 3.

.

SD.SETUL See the entry for SD.SETFL for details.

SD.TAB See the entry for SD.POS for details.

`:

# SD.WDEF

******************							
*							*
苹	TRAP	#3	D0=\$D	SD.WDEF			, <del>*</del>
*							*
*		Rec	defines a wi	ndow			*
*							÷
*	Call	par	rameters	•	Retu	rn parameters	*
*		-					*
<del>×</del>	D1.8	ьог	der colour		D1	???	*
×	D2.W	bor	der width		D2.L	preserved	*
*	D3.W	tin	neout		D3.L	preserved	*
×	AO	cha	annel ID		AO	preserved	*
×	A1	bas	se of window	block	A1	???	추
추	A2				A2	preserved	*
卒							*
*	Error	r re	turns:				*
*							*
*		NC	not complet	e			*
*		NO	channel not	open			*
*		OR	window does	not fit or	n page	3	*
*							*
*****	*****	* * *	*****	******	*****	***************	*****

This call redefines the shape or position of a window: the contents are not moved or modified, but the cursor is repositioned at the top left hand corner of the new window. The window block is 4 words long and is the width, height, X origin and Y origin.

### 16.0 VECTORED ROUTINES

### BP.INIT

****	*****	* * * * * *	******	*****	******	********	*****
<b>÷</b>							*
*	Vector	\$110	BP.INIT				*
<b></b>							*
****	****	*****	*****	*****	*****	*******	******

All addresses passed to this routine must be relative to A6.

BP.INIT is used to link in a list of procedures and functions to be added to the SuperBASIC name table. Once added, the functions can be called from SuperBASIC in the same way as the procedures and functions built in to the ROM.

On entry, A1 should point to a table in the following form:

word approximate number of procedures (see below)

for each procedure {word pointer to routine - here {byte Length of name of procedure {characters

> word 0 word approximate number of functions (see below)

for each function

(word pointer to routine - here
(byte Length of name of function
(characters

word O

The "approximate number" of procedures or functions is used to reserve internal table space. It should be exactly equal to the number of procedures

or functions unless the average length of the procedure or function names exceeds 7, in which case it should be:

(total number of characters + number of functions or procedures + 7)/8

The pointers to the routines are relative to the address of the pointer (e.g. DC.W ENTRY-*)

All registers except A1 are preserved by BP.INIT and no more than 48 bytes are used on the user stack.

BP.LET					
	***	*******	****	****	****
	*				*
	*	Vector	\$120	BP.LET	*
	×				*
	拉太太	*****	****	*****	***

All addresses passed to this routine must be relative to A6.

BP.LET assigns a value to be associated with an entry in the SuperBASIC name table. On entry, [AS,A3] should point to the name table entry, and [AS,A1] should point to the value to be assigned [see section 9.5 for details of the storage format for the various types of data]. A1 and A3 should be on word boundaries.

The type of the entity to be assigned (and hence its length) is determined by the type in the name table entry.

On exit, DO is an error code, and D1, D2, D3, AO, A1 and A2 are smashed.
BV.CHRIX

****	******	*****	******	******	*****	*****	******	*****
*								*
*	Vector	\$11A	BV.CHRIX	<				÷
ф.								<b></b>
ر مار خان مار	ېل ماد باد بله بله خو ک بله بله	ن بن بد بد بد .	۔ حد حد بدر بدر خد حد بن ب	به مله جله بحق برقود بالد مله بالد ب	ىلە ھە بىلە بىلە بىلە بىلە بىلە ب	ند عله ت منه بد عله	مدر بدر شر کو جو شور د	المائد بالاستحداث بالترابيات بالدارية والم

All addresses passed to this routine must be relative to A6.

BV.CHRIX is used to reserve space on the arithmetic stack (A6,A1). On entry, the number of bytes required should be in DO.L: DO to D3 are smashed.

Since not only the stack but the whole SuperBASIC area may move during the call, the arithmetic stack pointer should be saved in BV_RIP(A6), whence it should be retrieved after the call has been completed.

CA.GTFP See the entry for CA.GTINT for details.

CA.GTINT

***	*****	****	*****	* *
*				*
*	Vector	\$112	CA.GTINT	*
*		\$114	CA.GTFP	*
*		\$116	CA.GTSTR	ŧ
÷		\$118	CA.GTLIN	*
*				<del>×</del>
***	*****	*****	******	**

All addresses passed to these routines, must be relative to A6.

These routines are used to get the values of actual parameters to SuperBASIC procedures or functions onto the arithmetic stack. Each routine assumes that all the parameters will be of the same type, as follows:

CA.GTINT 16-bit integer CA.GTFP floating point CA.GTSTR string CA.GTLIN floating point: convert to 32-bit long integer

On entry, (A6,A3) points to the name table entry for the first parameter in the list, and (A6,A5) points to the entry for the last.

The number of parameters fetched is returned in the least significant word of D3. The values themselves are returned in order on the arithmetic stack (A6,A1) with the first parameter at the top (lowest address) of the stack.

These routines smash D1, D2, D4, D6, A0 and A2. D0, and also the condition codes, give the error code. The separator flags in the name table entries are also smashed.

CA.GTLIN See the entry for CA.GTINT for details.

CA.GTSTR See the entry for CA.GTINT for details.

CN.BTOIB See the entry for CN.DTOF for details.CN.BTOIL See the entry for CN.DTOF for details.CN.BTOIW See the entry for CN.DTOF for details.

1

-----

CN.DATE

****** # * ≄ Vector \$EC CN.DATE get date and time 苹 苹 \$EE CN.DAY get day of week * ≉ ≭ * Call parameters Return parameters ź * * D1.L date (internal value) D1 preserved ** 蚶 02 D2 preserved D3 D3 preserved × AO AD preserved * A1 A1 pointer to stack pointer to stack ≄ A2 A2 preserved ≭ AЗ A3 ÷. preserved \$ ≠ *****

All addresses passed to these routines must be relative to A6.

These are two date conversion routines: CN.DATE returns the date in the form yyyy mmm dd hh:mm:ss, CN.DAY returns a three letter day of the week. The result is put on the A1 stack in string formet. At least 22 bytes are required by CN.DATE and at least 6 bytes by CN.DAY.

CN.DAY See the entry for CN.DATE for details

CN.DTOF

******* * * 莽 * Vector \$100 CN.DTOF floating point * * \$102 CN.DTOI integer * &\$104 CN.BTOIB binary (byte) 苹 × &\$106 CN.BTOIW binary (word) 卒 * &\$108 CN.BTOIL binary (Long) * &\$10A CN.HTOIB hex (byte) * * &\$10C CN.HTOIW hex (word) * &\$10E CN.HTOIL hex (long) # × Call parameters Return parameters * * D1 D1 ??? * * D2 D2 ??? # D3 D3 ??? * D7 D7 * 0 or ptr to end buffer preserved × AO pointer to buffer AO * pointer to buffer ¥ A1 pointer to stack A2 -A1 * pointer to stack 本. A2 ??? × * AЗ AЗ ??? * * * Error returns: ☆ * * XP error in conversion (eg 1..0 as floating pt. # or no digits or too many hex or binary digits) * *********

All addresses passed to these routines, must be relative to A6.

Utilities marked & are non-functioning in V1.03 and earlier.

These routines convert from ASCII characters in a buffer (pointed to by AO) to a value on the stack (pointed to by A1).

The hex and binary conversions from ASCII to number, always put a long word on the A1 stack. A1 is set to point to the least significant byte or less significant word for the byte and word conversions.

The decimal conversions may use up to about 30 bytes on the A1 stack.

If there is an error then AO and A1 are both unchanged. Otherwise, on return, A1 points to the return value [floating point, long word, word or byte] and AO points to the next character in the buffer.

CN.DTOI See the entry for CN.DTOF for details

٠.

CN.FTOD

CN.FTOD	*****	******	*****
	*		*
	* Vector \$FO CN.FTOD * see on Itop	floating point	*
	* \$F4 CN.ITOB	binarv (bvte)	*
	* \$F6 CN.ITOBW	binary [word]	<b>*</b>
	* \$F8 CN.ITOBL	binary [long]	*
	<pre>\$FA UNLITOHB * \$FA UNLITOHB</pre>	hex [byte] bey [word]	<b></b>
	* SFE CN.ITOHL	hex [long]	*
	*		*
	* Call parameters	Return parameters	*
	<b>予</b>		*
	~ ≭ D1	DU ??? D1 222	*
	* D2	D2 ???	*
	* D3	D3 ???	*
	* AD pointer to buffer	AD pointer to buffe	r *
	* A1 pointer to stack	A1 pointer to stack	*
	* V3 * V5	A2 ??? A3 222	*
	*	AU 111	*
	*		*
	All addresses passed to these These routines convert a valu a set of ASCII characters in	e routines must be relative f ne on the stack (pointed to b a buffer (pointed to by AO).	to A6. by A1} to
CN.HTOIB	See the entry for CN.DTOF for	details.	
CN.HTOIL	See the entry for CN.DTOF for	details.	
CN.HTOIW	See the entry for CN.DTOF for	details.	
CN.ITOBB	See the entry for CN.FTOD for	details.	
CN.ITOBL	See the entry for CN.FTOD for	details.	-
CN.ITOBW	See the entry for CN.FTOD for	details.	
CN.ITOD	See the entry for CN.FTOD for	details.	
CN.ITOHB	See the entry for CN.FTOD for	details.	
CN.ITOHL	See the entry for CN.FTOD for	details.	
CN.ITOHW	See the entry for CN.FTOD for	details.	

CN.ITOBB CN.ITOBL CN.ITOBW CN.ITOD

IO.NAME

****	****	*********	****	******	* <del>*</del>
÷					*
×	Vect	or \$122 IO.NAME			*
*					≉
*		Decodes a device name			×
≠_					*
*	Call	parameters	Retu	rn parameters	#
*					∻
₽	D1		D1	???	*
*	D2		D2	???	÷
*	D3		D3	???	*
*	AÐ	pointer to name	AO	preserved	*
*	A1		A1	555	¥
*	A2		A2	???	*
×	AЗ	pointer to parameters	AЗ	preserved	夲
*					×
*	Erroi	r returns:			*
<b>*</b>					*
*		ERR.NF not recognised		·	*
*		ERR.BN name recognised	l – bu	it bad parameters	≑
*					*
****	*****	*****	*****	*******	*

This routine parses a device name. Given a device name and a description of the syntax of the name to be checked against and for the possible parameters to be appended to it, the routine determines whether the name is recognised, and extracts the parameters if it is. The device name is formed using four components:

NameASCII characters, normally Letters. Case isignored.SeparatorNumberDecimal number in the range 0 to 32767CodeOne of a list of ASCII characters

On entry to the routine, AD must point to the device name (which is in the usual Qdos string format), A3 must point to an area of memory which is sufficient to hold the decoded parameter values, and A6 must point to the base of system variables. The device description starts 6 bytes after the call, and is in the following format:

Note that all letters must be in upper case.

For each numeric parameter value in the description, the utiliy will return either the value given in the device name, or the default. For each list of codes in the description the utility will return the position of the code in the list, or zero.

# Examples:

The CON description is:

DC.W	3,'CON'	console
DC.W	5	five parameters
DC.W	'_',448,' X',180	window size
DC.W	' A',32,' X',16	window position
DC.W	'_',128	keyboard queue length

Device name

`__

# Parameters

CON	448,180,0,0,128
CON_256	<u>256</u> ,180,0,0,128
con60	448,180,0,0, <u>60</u>
cona0x12	448,180,0,12,128
con_256x64a64x128_20	256,64,64,128,20

The SER description is: DC.W 3,'SER' RS232 serial device DC.W 4 four parameters DC.W -1,1 port number [default 1] 4.'OEMS' parity (odd/even/mark/space) DC.W DC.W 2,'IH' ignore/use handshaking 3,'RZC' DC.W Raw/use CTRLZ/use CR Device name Parameters SER 1,0,0,0 SERE 1,1,0,0 ser2miZ 2,3,1,2 If the name is not matched, the routine returns immediately after the call with ERR.NF in DO. If the name is matched but the additional information is incorrect, it returns 2 bytes after the call with ERR.BN in DO. If a match is found, it returns 4 bytes after the call with DO=0. IO.OEOF See the entry for IO.QSET for details. IO.QIN See the entry for IO.QSET for details. IO.QOUT See the entry for IO.QSET for details. IO.QSET *************** 苹 * * Vector \$DC IO.QSET set up a queue ≭ × \$DE IO.QTEST test status of queue ± * * \$EO IO.QIN put byte into queue extract byte from queue * \$E2 I0.00UT * \$E4 IO.QEOF put end of file marker into queue * * * # Call parameters Return parameters # # * D1 data * D1 queue Length or data * × D2 D2 preserved/free space × DЗ D3 preserved # ≭ **‡** AO A0 preserved # * A1 A1 preserved \$ * A2 pointer to queue A2 preserved × × A3 - . A3 modified by QIN, QOUT, * # QTEST, QSET ¥ * Error returns: # * ERR.NC queue is full (QIN) or empty (QOUT, QTEST) * ≉ ᅕ ERR.EF end of file reached (QOUT, QTEST) * *****

EST See the entry for IO.QSET for details.

IO.QTEST

IO.SERIO See the entry for IO.SERQ for details.

#### IO.SERQ

****** ** * ≉ Vector \$E8 ID.SERQ direct queue handling ģ \$EA IO.SERIO general IO handling * * Return parameters Call parameters * * standard IOSS value D1 standard IOSS value D1 ≭ D2 standard IOSS value D2 standard IOSS value ≉ D3 standard IOSS value D3 ??? * standard IOSS value AO AO preserved ≭ A1 standard IOSS value A1 standard IOSS value * * Δ2 A2 222 ≭ A3 A3 ??? * * Error returns: ± ERR.BP undefined action # ± or errors returned from supplied routines × *********

These routines must be called from supervisor mode, with A6 pointing to the base of system variables. It may not be called from a task which services an interrupt.

IO.SERQ is a direct queue handling routine. When the channel definition block is set up for simple serial I/O then the 7th and 8th long words should be set to point to the queues for input and output respectively. If either input or output is prohibited, then the corresponding pointer should be zero.

IO.SERQ should be called with standard IOSS values in DO, D1, D2, D3, AO and A1.

For serial I/O where the operations for byte input and output are not so simple, the routine IO.SERIO may be called. The call instruction should be followed by three long words, these being the entry addresses for

> testing for pending input, [next byte in D1] fetch byte, [byte in D1] send byte. (byte in D1]

The use of absolute addresses for these may prove awkward; so the entry to this routine is best included in the physical definition block for the driver:

at	\$28(A3)	or	similar	or
----	----------	----	---------	----

387800E8	MOVE.W	\$E8,A4	DC.L	TEST
4E94	JSR	[A4]	DC.L	FETCH
	DC.L	TEST	DC.L	SEND
	DC.L	FETCH	4E75 RTS	
	DC.L	SEND		
4E75	RTS			

invoked by

1

or

JSR	\$28(A3)	PEA	\$28(A3)
		MOVE.W	\$E8,A4
		JMP	[A4]

For the calls to the three service routines DO should be returned as the error code, D1 to D3 and A1 to A3 inclusive are volatile.

Both of these calls treat actions 0, 1, 2, 3, 5 and 7, the header set and read actions and load and save: for undefined actions they return ERR.BP.

MD.READ

********* ≠ * Vector \$124 MD.READ read a sector * 눞 \$126 MD.WRITE write a sector # \$128 MD.VERIN verify a sector # \$12A MD.SECTR read a sector header Return parameters Call parameters ≄ D1 D1 file nr (read/verify) * * D2 02 block nr [read/verify]* ≭ D7 D7 sector nr (read headr)* ☆ AO AO ??? * A1 pointer to start of bufr A1 pointer to end of bufr* A2 ??? A2 A3 \$18020 A3 \$18020 ≠ * Error returns: * ≖ MD.WRITE none MD.READ, MD.VERIN normal - failed return+2 OK MD.SECTR normal - bad medium return+2 - bad sector header ± ᅕ ±× return+4 - OK ***********

The microdrive support routines are vectored to simplify the writing of file recovery programs. On entry A3 must point to the microdrive control register, and the interrupts must be disabled. All registers except A3 and A6 are treated as volatile.

These routines do not set DO on return but have multiple returns.

Before calling MD.WRITE the stack pointer must point to 2 words: the file number and the block number of the sector to be written.

These vectors point to \$4000 bytes before the actual entry point. The following code may be used:

MOVE.W aa.aaaa,An JSR \$4000(An)

MD.SECTR See the entry for MD.READ for details.

MD.VERIN See the entry for MD.READ for details.

MD.WRITE See the entry for MD.READ for details.

#### MM.ALCHP

***	*****	*****	****		
*			*		
*	Vector \$CO MM.ALCHP		*		
*			¥		
*	Allocate common heap	area	*		
*			÷		
*	Call parameters	Return parameters	*		
*			菜		
÷	D1.L space required	D1.L space allocated	*		
*	02	D2 ???	*		
*	DS	D3 ???	≉		
*	AB	AD base of area alloca	ıted≭		
*	A1	A1 ???	*		
*	A2	A2 ???	苹		
*	A3	A3 ???	*		
*			*		
×	Error returns:		×		
ż			쑤		
≄	OM out of memory		*		
*	•		*		
******					

This routine must be called from supervisor mode, with A6 pointing to the base of system variables. It may not be called from a task which services an interrupt.

The space requested must include room for the heap entry header. For simple heap entries this is 16 bytes long, for IOSS channels this is 24 bytes long.

The address of the heap area is the base of the area allocated, not the base of the area which may be used (contrast with trap #1 DO=\$18 and \$19).

The area allocated is cleared to zero.

#### MM.ALLOC ***** 苹 ᅕ × ≑ Vector \$D8 MM.ALLOC * × ¥ * Allocates an area in a heap × ¥ Call parameters Return parameters ¥ D1.L length allocated D1.L length required # ??? D2. D2 * D3 -D3 ??? 苹 AO ptr to ptr to free space AO base of area allocated* * A1 ??? A1 * 夲 A2 ??? A2 ¥ 苹 AЗ AЗ ??? * * ¥ Error returns: ŧ * * 苹 OM no free space Large enough *****

See section 4.1 for details of the heap allocation mechanism.

`_

MM.LNKFR	****	****	*****	****	******
	<b>±</b>				*
	* Veeto	P SOA MM INKED			*
	*				*
	*	linke a free space (back	lin	to a hean	*
	*	Ellika a trea shace thack	.,	to a licap	*
	* Cell	Deremeters	Reti	uro narameters	*
	* 0000	perameters			*
	≠ D1.I	length to link in	D1	222	*
	* n2		02 D2	222	÷
	* D3		DS	222	ᅲ
	* A0	base of new space	AD	???	*
	* A1	otr to otr to free Space	A1	7??	*
	* A2	F	A2	222	¥
	* A3		A3	???	
	*				*
	********* * * Vecto	**************************************	****	*****	****** * *
	*	, +OE totanEoto			*
	*	Releases common bean sna	ce		*
	*	hereade domment heep ope			*
	* Call	Darameters	Retu	Irn narameters	*
	*			···· p=····	*
	* D1		D1	???	¥
	* D2		D2	???	*
	* D3	•	D3	???	*
	* A0	base af area to release	AO	???	*
	* A1		A1	???	*
	* A2		A2	???	*
	* A3		AЗ	???	*
	* A3 *		AЗ	???	*

This routine must be called from supervisor mode, with A6 pointing to the base of system variables. It may not be called from a task which services an interrupt. See entry for MM.ALCHP

1

# RI.EXEC

# RI.EXECB

****	*****	******	******		
≠			*		
†	Vecto	r \$11C RI.EXEC execut	es an operation *		
*		\$11E RI.EXECB execut	es a list of operations *		
*			*		
*	Call	parameters A	Return parameters *		
*			*		
*	DO.W	operation (RI.EXEC) D	0 error code *		
卒	D1	D	1 preserved *		
*	D2	D	2 preserved *		
*	D3	D	3 preserved *		
*	AD	Α	O preserved *		
×	A1	pointer to arith stack A	1 updated *		
<b>*</b>	A2	A	2 preserved *		
*	AЗ	ptr to operation List A	3 preserved *		
*	Α4	ptr to base of var area A	4 preserved *		
<del></del>			*		
*	Erroi	returns:	*		
*			*		
*		OV arithmetic overflow	*		
*			*		
***************************************					

All addresses passed to these routines must be relative to A6.

The arithmetic package is available for general use through two vectors: the first executes a single operation; the second executes a list of operations.

The package operates on floating point numbers on a downward stack pointed to by (A6,A1.L). It operates on the top of the stack (TOS) which is pointed to by (A6,A1.L), and the next on stack (NOS) at 6(A6,A1.L).

See section 9.5 for details of the floating point format.

The interpreter takes two types of operation codes. The first is a true arithmetic operation with an operation code between \$02 and \$30 inclusive, the second is a negative code between \$FFFF and \$FF31 inclusive: this indicates a load or store operation of a floating point number to or from the location given by the calculation (A6.L+A4.L+opcode\$FFFE). If bit 0 of the opcode is clear the operation is a load (A1 decremented by 6, creating a new TOS), if it is set the operation is a store (A1 incremented by 6, NOS-->TOS)

For RI.EXEC the operation code should be passed as a word. For RI.EXECB the operation codes are in a table of bytes pointed to by A3. The table is terminated by a zero byte.

Note: for the function EXP, D7 should be set to zero or an erroneous value will be returned.

The operation codes for the interpreter are as follows:

CODE

function change to A1

	<pre>\$02 RI.NINT \$04 RI.INT \$06 RI.NLINT \$08 RI.FLOAT \$0A RI.ADD \$0C RI.SUB \$0E RI.MULT \$10 RI.DIV \$12 RI.ABS \$14 RI.NEG \$16 RI.DUP \$18 RI.COS \$1A RI.SIN \$1C RI.TAN \$1E RI.COT \$20 RI.ASIN \$22 RI.ACOS only \$24 RI.ATAN \$26 RI.ACOT \$28 RI.SQRT \$2A RI.LN \$2C RI.LOG10 \$2E RI.EXP \$30 RI.POWFP</pre>	<pre>nearest integer to TOS +4 truncate TOS to integer +4 nearest Long integer to TOS +2 integer TOS to floating point -4 add TOS to NOS +6 subtract TOS from NOS +6 divide TOS into NOS +6 positive value of TOS 0 negate TOS 0 duplicate TOS -6 cosine</pre>
UT.COM	See the entry for UT.WINDW for d	etails
UT.CSTR	<pre>************************************</pre>	<pre>************************************</pre>
UT.ERR	**************************************	**************************************

≑ write error message to given channel * \$CC UT.ERR * ≢ \$ Return parameters ≠ Call parameters * ¥ ≑ DO.L preserved ŧ DO.L error code ż # D1 D1 preserved # D2 D2 ≭ preserved ¢ D3 D3 preserved ≉ AO channet ID (UT.ERR only) AO ≭ preserved # # A1 A1 preserved # A2 Α2 preserved ≑ * AЗ AЗ * preserved × *****

These routines must be called from user mode.

<u>ٰ</u>

These routines exist for writing simple messages to a channel. They are basic error message handlers which write a standard or device driver supplied error message to either the command channel 0, or else to a defined channel.

#### UT.LINK

≭≈≑	÷ = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =	*****	;≠≠≠≠≠	****	<b>* *</b>
*					≉
¥	Vector	• \$D2 UT.LINK Link an i	tem i	nto a list	¥
≑		\$D4 UT.UNLNK unlink ar	item	from a list	≭
*					莽
\$	Call	parameters	Retu	rn parameters	*
*					*
<b></b>	D1		D1	preserved	*
#	D2		D2	preserved	*
*	D3		D3	preserved	†
卒	AD	base of item (un)linked	AO	preserved	*
¥	A1	pointer to previous item	A1	updated	*
* .	A2		A2	preserved	*
*	AЗ		A3	preserved	夲
÷				-	*

******

These two routines are provided for handling linked lists.

These routines are passed the base address of the item to be linked or unlinked, and a pointer which points to either the pointer to the first item in the list, or to an item in the list.

When an item is linked in, it will be linked in at the start of the list, or, if the pointer was to an item in the list, after that item.

When an item is removed, the pointer may point to the pointer to the first item in the list, or to any item in the list before the item to be removed.

When starting a new list, the pointer to the first item in the list must be zero.

Each item in the list must have 4 bytes reserved at the start for the link pointer.

*

*

# *

늎

≭

*

苹

*

*

*

*

#

******** 夲 ⇒ Vector \$CE UT.MINT ** * Converts an integer to ASCII adds a space and sends * it to the defined channel 按 Call parameters Return parameters ÷ż D1 ???D1.W integer value D2 ??? D2 D3 ??? * D3 # AO channel ID AD preserved ??? A1 A1 A2 A2 preserved # AЗ AЗ preserved ** * Error returns: All the usual IO ****** This routine ought usually be called from user mode. UT.MTEXT ******** * * Vector \$D0 UT.MTEXT * \$ Sends a message to a channel *

UT.MINT

* Return parameters ≭ Call parameters * ¥ D1 ??? ≭ D1 * × D2 ??? D2 ≭ D3 D3 ??? * * * AO channel ID AO preserved * * ??? A1 base of message A1 * \$ A2 A2 preserved \$ AЗ AЗ preserved ≭ Error returns: * All the usual IO ≭ ******

This routine ought usually be called from user mode.

The above routines (UT.MINT and UT.MTEXT) are provided to write parts of more complex messages to a defined channel.

The message is in the form of a text string: number of characters (word) followed by the characters in ASCII. If a new line is required at the end of the message, this should be included in the message. If the channel is 0 then D3 will be returned 0, otherwise D3 will be returned -1. In version V1.03 and earlier,

DO is set to the error return but is not tested so the condition codes will not be correct. As a special concession, interrupt servers and other supervisor mode routines can call these routines with AO=0. If the command channel is in use, they will attempt to use channel 1. This operation is not recommended, but it does seem to work!

•

UT.SCR See the entry for UT.WINDW for details.

UT.UNLNK See the entry for UT.LINK for details.

UT.WINDW	
******	****
*	*
* Vector \$C4 UT.WINDW set up a window using a supplied a	1ame⁺
* \$C5 UT.CON set up console window	*
* \$C8 UT.SCB set up screep window	*
*	*
* Call parameters Return parameters	*
*	≑
* D1 222	*
* D2 222	*
* D3 D2	*
* A0 ptr to pame (WINDW only) A0 chapped ID	*
* A1 ptr to perpendent block $\Delta 1$ 222	*
* λ0 Δ0 272	*
* 49 70	*
*	*
* Eppop poturne.	*
±	*
* BN had davice name (WINDW only)	*
	*
	*
	±
* ON WINDOW IS OIT SUPPEN	*
****	***

The above three routines, which must be called in user mode, set up console or screen windows using a parameter list which follows the call statement. In the first case, the window is opened using a name which has been supplied, a block of parameters defining the border, and the paper, strip and ink colours. The window is set up and cleared for use.

The second and third routines define the window using an additional block of four words.

The parameter block is as follows:

\$00			border colour (byte)
\$01			border width (byte)
\$02			paper/strip colour (byte)
\$03			ink colour (byte)
\$04			width (word) )
\$06	•		height (word) ) not required for UT.WINDW
\$08	-		X origin (word) )
\$0A		•	Yorigin (word) }

# 17.0 QDOS SYSTEM STANDARDS

In order to make best use of the third-party work/both software and hardware currently going on on the QL a number of Sinclair standards have been produced.

1. Floppy disc standard-This covers the physical layout, formatting, directory structure and disk handling of floppy disks under Qdos.

5~

2. Relocatable object file standard-To allow the linking of separately compiled modules, potentially written in different languages.

These standards are available on application to Sinclair Research at the address in the introduction.

### 18.0 QDOS KEYS

The following sections contain keys for various features of Qdos. These keys provide a definition for several of the data structures within Qdos.

#### 18.1 Error Keys

The following keys indicate error messages already defined in the system. A positive error code is taken as an address of a user-supplied error message. See the Concepts manual for a fuller description of the way in which these are used by the procedures built into SuperBASIC.

ERR.NC	-1 operation not complete
ERR NJ	-2 not a valid Job
ERR.OM	-3 out of memory
ERR.OR	-4 out of range
ERR.BO	-5 buffer overflow
ERR.NO	-6 channel not open
ERRINF	-7 file or device not found
ERR EX	-8 file already exists
ERR.IU	-9 file or device in use
ERR.EF	-10 end of file
ERR DF	-11 drive full
ERR, BN	-12 bad device name
ERR.TE	-13 transmission error
ERR.FF	-14 format failed
ERR BP	-15 bad parameter
ERR.FE	-16 file error
ERR.XP	-17 error in expression
ERR.OV	-18 arithmetic overflow
ERR.NI	-19 not implemented (yet)
ERR.RO	-20 read only
ERR.BL	-21 bad Line (syntax error in BASIC)

### 18.2 System Variables

The following list gives the offset of each system variable from the base of the system variables (whose position can be found using the MT.INF trap), together with the length of the variable.

SV_IDENT \$00 word identification word 28000

The following variables are the pointers which define the current state of the Qdos memory map.

SV_CHEAP	\$04	Long	base of common heap area	
SV_CHPFR	\$08	Long	first free space in common heap area	
SV_FREE	\$0C	long	base of free area 🦇 🛛 28	
SV_BASIC	\$10	Long	base of basic area 🤝 🖉 280%	
SV_TRNSP	\$14	long	base of transient program area	
SV_TRNFR	\$18	Long	first free space in transient program area	~
SV_RESPR	\$1C	Long	base of resident procedure area	$\sim$
SV_RAMT	\$20	Long	top of ram (+1)	
SV RAND	\$2E	word	random number	

SV_POLLM	\$30	word	count of poll interupts missed
SV_TVMOD	\$32	byte	O if not TV display
SV_SCRST	\$33	byte	screen status (O = active)
SV_MCSTA	\$34	byte	current value of display control register
SV_PCINT	\$35	byte	current value of interrupt control/mask register
		-	
SV_NETNR	\$37	byte	network station number
The follow	ving sy	ystem vari	ables are pointers to the list of tasks and drivers.
SV_I2LST	\$38	long	pointer to list of interrupt 2 drivers
SV PLIST	\$3C	lona	pointer to list of polled tasks
SV SHLST	\$40	Long	pointer to list of scheduler tasks
SV_DRLST	\$44	Long	pointer to list of device drivers
SV_DDLST	\$48	Long	pointer to list of directory device drivers
	<b>.</b>		
SV_KEYQ	\$40	Long	pointer to a keyboard queue
SV_TRAPV	\$50	long	pointer to the trap redirection table
The follow The slave entries.	ring sy block	vstem vari tables ha	ables are pointers to the resource management tables. ve 8 byte entries, whilst the others have 4 byte
SV BTPNT	\$54	Long	pointer to most recent slave block entry
SV BTBAS	\$58	long	pointer to base of slave block table
SV_BTTOP	\$5C	Long	pointer to top of slave block table
-	***		
SV_JBIAG	\$6U \$60	word	current value of Job tag
SV_JBMAX	\$62	word	nignest current Job number
SV_JBPN1	\$64	Long	pointer to current Job table entry
SV_JBBAS	\$68	Long	pointer to base of Job table
SV_JBIOP	\$6C	Long	pointer to top of Job table
SV CHTAG	\$70	word	current value of channel tag
SVCHMAX	\$72	word	highest current channel number
SV CHPNT	\$74	Long	pointer to last channel checked
SV CHBAS	\$78	Lona	pointer to base of channel table
SV_CHTOP	\$7C	Long	pointer to top of channel table
The follow and about SV_ARDEL,	ing va othe SV_ARF	riables co r aspects RQ and SV	ontain information about how to treat the keyboard, of the IPC and serial port communications. SV_CAPS, _CSUB can safely be poked.
SV CAPS	\$88	word	caps Lock 163976
SV ARBUF	\$8A	word	autorepeat buffer
SV ARDEL	\$8C	word	autorepeat delav
SV ARFRQ	\$8E	word	autorepeat 1/freq
SV ARCNT	\$90	word	autoreneat count
SV COCH	\$92	word	keyboard change queue character code
SV SOUND	\$96	word	sound status
SV SERIC	\$00 \$08		receive channel 1 mieue address
SV SERVC	\$9C	long	receive channel 2 mans address
	\$A0	byte	7X8302 transmit mode (includes baudnote)
	\$A0	Jyre	rubrouting to jump to an CADS Daugrate)
2V_4300	ΨН⊆ \$\c	LUNG	Subructine to jump to on CARDLUCK
GV_LITHOV	Ψ <b>ΜΟ</b> Φ λ Ο	word	velue of emitching timeout (two characters)
OV FOTAT	Φ <b>Α</b> Ο Φ Λ Λ	word	Value of Switching Lineout (two characters)
av_raiAl	⊅АА	WOLO	rtashing cursor status

\$EE which drive is running? byte

SV_MDRUN

SV_MDCNT	\$EF	byte	microdrive run-up run-down counter
SV_MDDID	\$F0	8 bytes	drive ID*4 of each microdrive
SV_MDSTA	\$F8	8 bytes	status O= no pending ops
SV_FSDEF	\$100	16*long	pointers to file system physical definition
SV FSLST	\$140	Long	pointer to list of file channel definitions

The following area, between \$180 and \$480 is reserved for the supervisor stack. There is no explicit stack protection in the code, although the stack should be of sufficient size for most normal purposes.

# 18.3 SuperBASIC Variables

Note that the system variable SV_BASIC points to the bottom of the SuperBASIC area, where its job header, which is \$68 bytes long, is located. The value of A6 used during the interpreter points to the address immediately above the job header, which contains a set of variables formatted as shown in this table.

The first part of the area holds the pointers to the various areas of memory used by the interpreter: it defines the partitioning of SuperBASIC's own area of memory.

BV_START	0		start of pointers
BV_BFBAS	\$00	long	buffer base
BV_BFP	\$04	long	buffer running pointer
BV_TKBAS	\$08	long	token list
BV_TKP	\$0C	Long	
BV_PFBAS	\$10	long	program file
BV_PFP	\$14	long	
<b>BV_NTBAS</b>	\$18	Long	name table
BV_NTP	\$1C	long	
BV_NLBAS	\$20	long	name list
BV_NLP	\$24	Long	
BV_VVBAS	\$28	Long	variable values
BV_VVP	\$2C	Long	
BV_CHBAS	\$30	Long	channel table
BV_CHP	\$34	Long	
BV_RTBAS	\$38	Long	return table
BV_RTP	\$3C	long	
<b>BV_LNBAS</b>	\$40	Long	line number table
BV_LNP	\$44	Long	
RV CHANCE	\$10		change of direction marker
BV_GRANGE	Ψ <b>4</b> 0		change of affection marker
BV_BTP	\$48	long	backtrack stack during parsing
BV_BTBAS	\$4C	Long	- · · -
BV_TGP	\$50	long	temporary graph stack during parsing
BV_TGBAS	\$54	long .	
BV_RIP	\$58	long	arithmetic stack
BV_RIBAS	\$5C	Long	
BV_SSP	\$60	long	system stack (real one!)
BV_SSBAS	\$64	long	-
BV_ENDPT	\$64	end of p	pointers
	<b>Aa a</b>	•	
BATTINOW	\$68 \$58	word	current line number
BV_LENGTH	\$6A	word	current length

	BV_STMNT	\$6C	byte	current statement on Line
	BV CONT	\$6D	byte	continue (\$80) or stop (0) processing
	BV INLIN	\$6 E	byte	processing in-line cleuse or not
	<del>-</del>		-	Loop (1), other (\$FF), not [0]
	BV SING	\$6F	bvte	single line execution on (\$FF) or off (0)
	BY INDEX	\$7N	word	name table row of last inline loop index read
•		\$79	long	first free space in variable value table
		\$70 \$70	long	saved sp for out/mem to on back to
	BV_355AV	Ψ/C	Long	30460 Sh 191 976, Wow of 36 7500 of
	gap or o			
		e ውጪ		
	BV_RAND	9 RU	Long	
	BATCOWCH	\$84	Long	command channet
				which line symbols to stant often
	BV_NXLIN	\$88	word	which line number to start after
	BV_NXSTM	\$8A	byte	Which statement to start after
	BV_COMLN	\$88	byte	command line saved (PFF) or not (U)
	BV_STOPN	\$8C	word	which stop number set
	BV_EDIT	\$8E	byte	program has been edited [\$FF] or not [U]
	BVBRK	\$8F	byte	there has been a break (O) or not (\$80)
	BV UNRVL	\$90	byte	need to unravel (\$FF) or not (0)
	BV CNSTM	\$91	bvte	statement to CONTINUE from
	BV_CNLNO	\$92	word	line to CONTINUE from
	DY_ONCHO	ŦŪĽ		
		\$Q/I	word	current DATA line number
		¢04	hute	current DATA statement number
	BV_DASIM	900 07	Uyue	part DATA itom to pead
	BATIW	\$97	бусе	HEXL DATA I Lem to read
	DI OUTUD	***		inline loop index to CONTINUE with
	BATCNIND	\$98	word	
	BV_CNINL	\$9A	byte	Inline loop flag for continue
				to the star tight (ATT) as man [O]
	BV_LSANY	\$98	byte	whether checking [ist [arr] or not [0]
	BV_LSBEF	\$9C	word	invisible top line
	BV_LSBAS	\$9E	word	bottom line in window
	BV_LSAFT	\$A0	word	invisible bottom line
	BV LENLN	\$A2	word	Length of window line
	BV MAXLN	\$A4	word	max nr of window lines
				The 2 words immediately following this will be
				overwritten on changing lenln and maxln
	BV TOTIN	\$A6	word	nr of window lines so far
	BV_TOTER	<del>T</del> I (O		
	and of 2			
	yap ut c			
		\$ለለ	hvte	whether AUTO/EDIT on (\$FF) or off (0)
	BV_AUTU	ФА <u></u>	byte	print from prick (SEE) or leave in buffer (0)
	BV_PRINT	ΦAB ¢AC	Dyte	line number to adit part
	BATEDLIN	\$АС Ф.4.5	word	(The humber to eart next
	BV_EDINC	\$AE	word	increment on east range
				-5 AA is this to proton to PROC
	BV_TKPOS	\$BU	Long	pos of A4 in thirst on entry to Froo
	BV_PTEMP	\$B4	Long ·	temp pointer for 60_PR00
	BV_UNDO	\$B8	byte	undo rt stack IMMEDIATELY than redo procedure
	BV_ARROW	\$B9	byte	down (\$FF) or up [O1] or no [OU] arrow
	BV_LSFIL	\$BA	word	fill window when relisting at least to here
	BV WRLNO	\$BC	word	when error line number
	BV WRSTM	\$BE	bvte	when error statement
	BV WRINI	\$RF	byte	when error inline (\$FF) or not (0)
			-,	

BV_WHERR	\$C0	byte	processing when error(\$80) or not (0)
gap of 1			
BV_ERROR BV_ERLIN	\$C2 \$C6	Long word	last error code line number of last error
BV_WVNUM BV_WVEAS	SCB SCA	word Long	number of watched (WHEN) variables base of WHEN variable table wrt VVBAS
EV_END	\$100	top of I	BV area

. . 18.4 Offsets On BASIC Channel Definitions

The following section gives the format of an entry in the SuperBASIC channel table. These entries can be monitored or modified by user-defined SuperBASIC procedures which need to have a channel attached using a '#n' construct.

CH.ID	\$00		channel id
CH.CCPY	\$04	float	current cursor position, y
CH.CCPX	\$0A	float	current cursor position, x
CH.ANGLE	\$1.0	floet	turtle angle
CH.PEN	\$16	byte	pen status (up or down)
CH.CHPOS	\$20	word	character position on line
CH.WIDTH	\$ <u>22</u>	word	width of Line in characters
CH.SPARE	\$24		spare
CH.LENCH	\$28		Length of a channel definition block

# 18.5 Job Header And Save Area Definitions

The location of the job table can be found by looking at the system variables SV_JBBAS and SV_JBTOP. Each entry in the table is a longword pointing to a block of \$68 bytes in the format given here.

JB_LEN*	\$00	Long	total length of job area
JB_START	\$04	long	start address on activation (usually 0)
JB_OWNER	\$08	Long	job ID of the owner of this job
JB HOLD	\$0C	Long	ptr to byte to be cleared when job released
JB TAG≉	\$10	word	tag for this job. allocated by MT.CJOB
JB PRIOR	\$12	bvte	current accumulated priority:
		- <b>,</b> ·	set to zero when the job is executing, incremented
on each			
			scheduler call if the job is active but not
executing			·
JB PRINC	\$13	bvte	priority increment (the actual priority of the lob)
		· • •	set to zero if the job is inactive
			SuperBASIC activates jobs at priority \$20
JB STAT*	\$14	word	iob status
			$0 \Rightarrow \text{not suspended}$
			>0 => number of frame times to release
			-1 =  suspended
			-2 =  waiting for another inh to finish
JB BELA6	\$16	hvte	MSB set if next tran #2 or #3 has addressing
relative t	τη Δ6	5,00	
JB WELAG	\$17	hvte	set if there is a lob waiting on completion of this
о <u>р_</u> <u>с</u> о	÷ • •	5,00	
	\$18	long	Inb TD of waiting Job
IB TRAPV	\$10	long	Dointer to trap redirection vectors
.18 00	\$20	Long	save offset of DD
JB_D1	\$2/		save offset of D1
.IB D2	\$28		save offset of D2
JB_D3	\$20		save offset of D2
	\$30		save offset of DA
.18 D5	\$34		save offset of D5
18 D6	\$38		save offect of DG
00_00 10 07	430 430		save offect of B7
	ΨΟ <u>Γ</u> Φ <i>Ι</i> Ω		save uliset of M
UD_AU	Ф4Ю ФЛЛ		Save offset of M
JD_AI	₽ <del>44</del>		SAVE UTTSEL OF AL

\$48	save offset of A2
\$4C	save offset of A3
\$50	save offset of A4
\$54	save offset of A5
\$58	save offset of AS
\$5C	save offset of A7
\$5C	save offset of USP
\$60	save offset of SR
\$62	save offset of PC
\$68	
	\$48 \$40 \$50 \$54 \$58 \$50 \$50 \$50 \$60 \$62 \$68

· .

Thus the job identified by <Job-ID> starts at ([SV_JBBAS)+4*<Job_ID>.W}, and the most significant word of <Job-ID> must match the tag held at 10H on from this address (otherwise that job no longer exists). A negative <Job-ID> implies that the job no longer exists, as does a value of <Job-ID>.W which is greater than the length of the job table held in SV_JBMAX.

Entries marked by * should not be modified. Other entries may be modified by a trap, or may be changed directly with caution.

# 18.6 Memory Block Table Definitions

The following keys define the format of the start of a slave block.

BT_STAT	\$80	byte	drive ID / status byte – see below
BT_PRIOR	\$01	byte	block príority
BT_SECTR	\$02	word	sector number (microdrive*2)
BT_FILNR	\$04	word	file number (microdrive) ) logical
BT_BLOCK	\$06	word	block number (microdrive) ) location
BT_END	\$08		

The most significant 4 bits of the status byte contain the pointer to the physical device block SV_FSDEF, the least significant are the status codes:

BT.UNAV	0000000B	block	is unavailable to file system
BT.EMPTY	00000001B	block	is empty
BT.RREQ	00001001B	block	required to be read from microdrive
BT.TRUE	00000011B	block	is a true representation of file
BT.AVER	00001011B	block	is awaiting verify
BT.UPDT	000001118	block	is updated

Status code masks:

BT.ACTN	00001100B	check for read or write request
BT.INUSE	00001110B	check if a file block in use

Bits of status codes:

٠<u>.</u>

BTFILE	0	1 if a file block
BTACCS	1	1 if contents may be accessed
BT. WREQ	2	1 if block required to be written
BTRDVR	3	1 if block required to be read / verified

# 18.7 Channel Definitions

The position of a channel definition block corresponding to a given channel ID can be found using a similar method to that used for finding the block for a job described in section 3.1. The relevant system variables are SV_CHBAS and SV_CHMAX.

Channel definition header for all channels:

CH_LEN	\$00	Long	length of definition block
CH_DRIVR	\$04	Long	address of driver
CH_OWNER	\$08	Long	owner job
CH_RFLAG	\$0C	Long	address to be set when space released
CH_TAG	\$10	word	channel tag
CH_STAT	\$12	byte	status - O OK, negative waiting -1 A1 abs, \$80 A1 rel A6
CH_ACTN	\$13	byte	stored action for waiting job
CH_JOBWT CH_END	\$14 \$18	Long	ID of job waiting on IO

Extended channel definition for plain serial queues:

CH_QIN	\$18	long	pointer t	0	input queue (	or zero)
CH_QOUT	\$1C	long	pointer t	0	output queue	(or zero)
CH QEND	\$20					

Device driver header:

CH_NEXT	\$00	long	pointer to next driver
CH_INOUT	\$04	Long	entry for input and output
CH_OPEN	\$08	Long	entry for open
CH_CLOSE	\$OC	Long	entry for close

The following are for directory devices (file system) only:

CU DENAM #4.4 Land appendix appendix for some	
CH_HEMAM \$14 Long entry reserved for rename	

CH_FORMT \$1C long entry for format medium CH_DFLEN \$20 long length of physical definition block CH_DRNAM \$24 2+n bytes drive name

18.8 File System Definition Blocks

File system channel definition block format:

FS_NEXT\$18longFS_ACCES\$10byteFS_DRIVE\$10byteFS_FILNR\$1EwordFS_NBLOK\$20wordFS_NBYTE\$22wordFS_EBLOK\$24wordFS_EBYTE\$26wordFS_CBLOK\$28longFS_UPDT\$20byte	<pre>link to next file system channel access mode drive ID file number block containing next byte next byte in block end of file (block) end of file (byte in block) pointer to table for current slave block set if file is updated</pre>
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

# Page 140

FS_FNAME FS_SPARE FS_END	\$32 \$58 \$A0	name 2+3 72 bytes	6 file name
The common	part	of a phys	ical definition block
FS.NMLEN	\$24		max length of file name
FS.HDLEN	\$40		length of file system header
FS_DRIVR	\$10	long	pointer to driver
FS_DRIVN	\$14	byte	drive number
FS_MNAME	\$16	word+10	bytes medium name
FS_FILES	\$22	byte	number of files open

.

•ugaar²

.

18.9 Screen Driver Data Block Definition

This is the format of the block handed to a screen driver operation.

SD_XMIN SD_YMIN SD_XSIZE	\$18 \$1A \$1C	word word word	window top LHS window size
SD_YSIZE	\$1E	word	
SD_BURWU	\$20 ¢00	word	border width Pursen pacifier
SD_XPOS	\$24	word	
SD XINC	\$26	word	cursor increment
SD_YINC	\$28	word	
SD_FONT	\$2A	2*long	font addresses
SD_SCRB	\$32	long	base address of screen
SD_PMASK	\$36	Long	paper colour mask
SD_SMASK	\$3A	Long	strip colour mask
SD_IMASK	\$3E	Long	ink colour mask
SD_CATTR	\$42	byte	character attributes
SD_CURF	\$43	byte	cursor flag D=suppressed, >O=visible
SD_PCOLR	\$44	byte	paper colour byte
SD_SCOLR	\$45	byte	strip colour byte
SD_ICOLR	\$46	byte	ink colour byte
SD_BCOLR	\$47	byte	border colour byte
SD_NLSTA	\$48	byte	new line status (>O implicit, <o explicit)<="" td=""></o>
SD_FMOD	\$49	byte	fill mode (O=off, 1=on)
SD_YORG	\$4A	float	graphics window y-origin
SD_XORG	\$50	float	graphics window x-origin
SD_SCAL	\$56 ¢50	float	graphics scale factor
	906 00	Long	pointer to Till Duffer
	40U 40U	tung	line length in bytes
OD [_] LTHEL	ΨΟΥ	MOLU	tine tength in bytes

SD_END \$68

# 18.10 Queue Header Definitions

The following is the format of the header of a queue manipulated using the system's built-in queue handling routines.

Q_EOFF	\$00	bit	'end of file flag (MSbit)
Q_NEXTQ	\$00	long	link to next queue
Q_END	\$04	long	pointer to end of queue
Q_NEXTIN	\$08	Long	pointer to next location to put byte in
Q_NXTOUT	\$0C	Long	pointer to next location to take byte from
Q_QUEVE	\$10	-	start of queue

# 18.11 Arithmetic Interpreter Operation Codes

The following are the codes for the operations which can be performed on the QL through the vectored routines which access the arithmetic interpreter.

\$00	terminator byte
\$02	nearest integer to top of stack (tos)
\$04	truncate tos to integer
\$06	nearest long integer to tos
\$08	integer tos to floating point
\$0A	add tos to next on stack (nos)
\$0C	subtract tos from nos
\$0E	multiply tos by nos
\$10	divide tos into nos
\$12	positive value of tos
\$14	negate tos
\$16	duplicate tos
\$18	cosine
\$1A	sine
\$1C	tangent
\$1E	cotangent
\$20	arcsine
\$22	arccosine
\$24	arctangent
\$26	arccotangent
\$28	square root
\$2A	natural log
\$20	Logarithm to base 10
\$2E	exponential
\$30	nos to power of tos
\$30	highest valid opcode
\$00	load operation bit
\$01	store operation bit
	\$00 \$02 \$04 \$05 \$08 \$00 \$00 \$00 \$12 \$10 \$12 \$14 \$16 \$18 \$14 \$16 \$18 \$14 \$16 \$18 \$14 \$16 \$18 \$14 \$16 \$18 \$1A \$1C \$12 \$14 \$16 \$12 \$12 \$14 \$16 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$14 \$16 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12 \$12

# 18.12 IPC Link Commands

These can be used with the MT.IPCOM trap.

RSET_CMD	0	system reset
STAT_CMD	1	report input status
OPS1_CMD	2	open RS232 channel 1
OPS2_CMD	3	open RS232 channel 2
CLS1_CMD	4	close RS232 channel 1
CLS2_CMD	5	close RS232 channel 2
RDS1_CMD	6	read RS232 channel 1
RDS2_CMD	7	read RS232 channel 2
RDKB_CMD	8	read keyboard
KBDR_CMD	9	keyboard direct read
INSO_CMD	10	initiate sound process
KISO_CMD	11	kill sound process
MDRS_CMD	12	microdrive reduced sensitivity
BAUD_CMD	13	change baud rate
RAND_CMD	14	random number generator
TEST_CMD	15	test

18.13 Hardware Keys

The following are the addresses of the registers within the QL hardware.

PC_CLOCK PC_TCTRL PC_MCTRL PC_IPCRD PC_IPCWR PC_INTR PC_TDATA PC_TRAK1 PC_TRAK2 MC_STAT	\$18000 \$18002 \$18020 \$18020 \$18003 \$18021 \$18022 \$18022 \$18023 \$18023 \$18063	real time clock in seconds (long word) transmit control microdrive control/status and IPC status IPC read is the same IPC write interrupt control/status transmit data microdrive read track 1 microdrive read track 2 display control	
The follow	ing is the form	at of the interrupt register.	
PC.INTRG	\$01	gap interrupt	
PC.INTRI	\$02	interface interrupt	
PC.INTRT	\$04	transmit interrupt	
PC.INTRF	\$08	frame interrupt	
PC.INTRE	\$10	external interrupt	
PC.MASKG	\$20	gap mask	
PC.MASKI	\$40	interface mask	
PC.MASKT	\$80	transmit mask	
The following is the format of the transmit control register.			
PCSERN	3	serial port number	
PCSERB	4	O=serial IO	
PCDIRO	7	direct output	
PC.BMASK	000001118	baud rate mask	
PC.NOTMD	111001118	all bits except mode control	
PC.MDVMD	000100008	microdrive mode	
PC.NETMD	000110008	network mode	
The follow	ing is the form	at of the microdrive control/status register.	
PCSEL	0	microdrive select bit	
PCSCLK	1	microdrive select clock bit	
PCWRIT	2	microdrive write	
PCERAS	3	microdrive erase	
PCTXFL	1	microdrive Xmit buffer full	
PCRXRD	2	microdrive read buffer ready	
PCGAP	3	gap	
PCDTR1	4	DTR on port 1	
PCCTS2	5	CTS on port 2	
Write mask	s: .		
PC.READ	0010B	read [or idle] microdrive	
PC.SELEC	0011B	select bit set	
PC.DESEL	0010B	select bit not set	
PC.ERASE	1010B	erase on / write off	
PC.WRITE	1110B	erase and write	

The following is the format of the display control register.

MCBLNK	1	bit 1 blanks display
MC.,M256	3	bit 3 sets 256 mode
MC.SCRN	7	bit 7 sets screen base

÷
### 18.14 Trap Keys

This section gives a summary of all of the Qdos traps, together with their access keys passed in DD. All keys are in hex.

18.14.1 Trap 1 Keys (manager Traps) -

MT.INF	\$00	get system information
MT.CJOB	\$01	create a job
MT.JINF	\$02	get information on job
MT.RJOB	\$04	remove a job
MT.FRJOB	\$05	force remove a job
MT.FREE	\$06	find out how much free space there is
MT.TRAPV	\$07	set pointer to trap redirection vectors
MT.SUSJB	\$08	suspend a job
MT.RELJB	\$09	release a job
MT.ACTIV	\$0A	activate a job
MT.PRIOR	\$0B	set a job priority
MT.ALLOC	\$OC	allocate a bit of a heap
MT.LNKFR	\$0D	release a bit of a heap
MT.ALRES	\$0E	allocate resident procedure area
MT.RERES	\$0F	release resident procedure area
MT.DMODE	\$10	set display mode
MT.IPCOM	\$11	send IPC command
MT.BAUD	\$12	set baud rate
MT.RCLCK	\$13	read clock
MT.SCLCK	\$14	set clock
MT.ACLCK	\$15	adjust clock
MT.ALBAS	\$16	allocate Basic area
MT.REBAS	\$17	release Basic area
MT.ALCHP	\$18	allocate space in common heap
MT.RECHP	\$19	release space in common heap
MT.LXINT	\$1A	link in external interrupt handler
MT.RXINT	\$1B	remove external interrupt handler
MT.LPOLL	\$1C	link in polled task
MT.RPOLL	\$1D	remove polled task
MT.LSCHD	\$1E	link in scheduler task
MT.RSCHD	\$1F	remove scheduler task
MT.LIOD	\$20	link in IO driver
MT.RIOD	\$21	remove IO driver
MT.LDD	\$22	link in directory driver
MT.RDD	\$23	remove directory driver
-		

18.14.2 Trap 2 Keys (I/O Management Traps) -IO.OPEN \$01 open channel IO.CLOSE \$02 close channel IO.FORMT \$03 format medium IO.DELET \$04 delete file IO.OPEN D3 keys:

IO.OLD	۵	open old (	exclusive) file or device
IO.SHARE	1	open old (	shared) file
ID.NEW	2	open new (	exclusive) file

IO.OVERW 3 overwrite (or open new) file IO.DIR 4 open directory

•...

Trap 3 Keys [I/O Traps] -18.14.3 check for pending input IO.PEND \$00 \$01 fetch a byte IO.FBYTE \$02 fetch a line of bytes ID.FLINE fetch a string of bytes \$03 IO.FSTRG edit a line \$04 IO.EDLIN send a byte IO.SBYTE \$05 \$07 send a string of bytes ID.SSTRG external operation (A3) \$09 SD.EXTOP pixel based size / position enquiry \$0A SD.PXENQ character based size / position enquiry \$0B SD.CHENQ define window border \$OC SD.BORDR \$0D define window SD.WDEF SD.CURE \$0E enable cursor \$0F SD.CURS suppress cursor absolute position \$10 SD.POS tab (horizontal position) SD.TAB \$11 SD.NL \$12 newline \$13 previous column SD.PCOL \$14 next column SD.NCOL SD.PROW \$15 previous row SD.NROW \$16 next row set pixel position SD.PIXP \$17 SD.SCROL \$18 scroll whole window scroll top of window \$19 SD.SCRTP scroll bottom of window \$1A SD.SCRBT SD.PAN \$1B pan window SD.PANLN \$1E pan cursor line pan RHS of cursor line SD.PANRT \$1F \$20 clear whole window SD.CLEAR clear top of window \$21 SD.CLRTP clear bottom of window SD.CLRBT \$22 clear cursor line \$23 SD.CLRLN clear to right of cursor \$24 SD.CLRRT set fount addresses SD.FOUNT \$25 recolour a window SD.RECOL \$26 set paper colour SD.SETPA \$27 set strip colour SD.SETST \$28 set ink colour SD.SETIN \$29 set flash on/off \$2A SD.SETFL set underline on/off SD.SETUL \$2B SD.SETMD \$2C set write mode set character size SD.SETSZ \$2D \$2E fill block SD.FILL \$2F SD.DONL do pending newline \$30 set point in window SD.POINT \$31 draw line SD.LINE \$32 draw arc SD.ARC \$33 draw ellipse SD.ELIPS \$34 set graphics scale SD.SCALE \$35 set fill mode/vectors SD.FLOOD set text cursor using graphics coords SD.GCUR \$36 SD.ROP \$37 rasterop \$38 points in pixel coords SD.DOT Lines in pixel coords SD.LIN \$39 check all pending operations FS.CHECK \$40 FS.FLUSH \$41 flush buffers position file pointer (absolute) FS.POSAB \$42

Page 147

position file pointer (relative) FS.POSRE \$43 FS.MDINF \$45 information about medium \$46 FS.HEADS set file header FS HEADR \$47 read file header FS.LOAD \$48 load file FS.SAVE \$49 save file

#### 18.15 List Of Vectored Routines

The following is a list of the vectored routines, together with the addresses of their associated vectors. All keys are in hex add m/c procs/fns to BASIC \$110 BP.INIT assign TDS to variable \$120 BP.LET \$11A reserve space on RI stack BV.CHRIX \$112 get word parameters to RI stack CA.GTINT \$114 get floating point numbers CA.GTFP CA.GTSTR \$116 get strings \$118 get long integers CA.GTLIN ASCII binary to byte CN.BTOIB \$104 ASCII binary to Long \$108 CN.BTOIL \$106 ASCII binary to word CN.BTOIW \$EC get ASCII date and time CN.DATE \$EE get ASCII day of week CN.DAY \$100 ASCII to floating point CN.DTOF \$102 ASCII to integer CN.DTOI CN.FTOD \$F0 floating point to ASCII \$10A ASCII hex to byte CN.HTOIB \$10E ASCII hex to Long CN.HTOIL \$10C ASCII hex to word CN.HTOIW byte to ASCII binary CN.ITOBB \$F4 \$F8 Long to ASCII binary CN,ITOBL word to ASCII binary CN.ITOBW \$F6 \$F2 word integer to ASCII CN.ITOD byte to ASCII hex CN.ITOHB \$FA Long to ASCII hex \$FE CN.ITOHL word to ASCII hex CN.ITOHW \$FC \$122 decodes a device name IO.NAME set up a queue \$DC IO.OSET test status of queue IO.QTEST \$DE IO.QIN \$E0 put byte into queue \$E2 extract byte from queue IO.GOUT put EOF marker into queue \$E4 IO.QEOF IO.SERQ \$E8 direct queue handling general IO handling IO.SERIO \$EA The MD routines are indexed by \$4000. \$124 read a sector MD.READ write a sector MD.WRITE \$126 MD.VERIN \$128 verify a sector MD.SECTR \$12A read a sector header \$C0 allocate common heap space MM.ALCHP allocate an area in a heap MM.ALLOC \$D8 Link free space back into heap MM.LNKFR \$DA releases common heap space \$C2 MM.RECHP \$11C executes an operation RI.EXEC \$11E executes a list of operations RI.EXEC8 UT.CON \$C6 set up console window \$E6 compares two strings UT.CSTR

UT.ERR	\$CC	write error message to channel
UT.ERRO	\$CA	write error message to channel zero
UT.LINK	\$D2	link an item into a list
UT.MINT	\$CE	convert integer to ASCII, put on chan
UT.MTEXT	\$D0	send message to channel
UT.SCR	\$C8	set up screen window
UT.UNLNK	\$D 4	unlink an item from a list
UT.WINDW	\$C4	set up window using supplied name

• -

#### 19.0 DOING BUSINESS WITH SINCLAIR

The purpose of this section is to encourage those thinking of developing commercial software for the QL to consider offering it to Sinclair Research for publishing, promotion and distribution. There are various options offered to software houses, with varying degrees of Sinclair involvement and support.

The first option is that of full publication and manufacture by Sinclair, whereby the new product is taken as a master with draft documentation, packaged in Sinclair packaging style and sold under the Sinclair Logo in all the outlets stocking Sinclair hardware products. The software house is thereby released completely from the tasks of production, packaging, promotion, distribution and sale. For such a proposal to be financially viable, Sinclair has to obtain an exclusive licence for the product on Sinclair computers, and Sinclair will pay a percentage royalty on every unit sold. The software house remains free, of course, to develop the software for other computers, should it wish to do so.

The second option is for the software house to give Sinclair an exclusive licence to distribute the product in Sinclair packaging, but to sell the product to Sinclair as a fully packaged finished product to Sinclair specification. In this way the software house remains responsible for production and packaging, with Sinclair undertaking promotion, distribution and sale.

The third option is for the software house to retain responsibility for production, packaging, promotion, distribution and sale of the product, but allowing Sinclair to offer the product for sale in addition. This method provides the software house with an opportunity to increase its sales, as the product will be promoted in all Sinclair Mail Order literature. As orders are received, they will be passed to the software house, and Sinclair will require a percentage commission on orders generated in this way. Under this option, Sinclair packaging is not used for the product and so it remains very much the software house's 'own brand'.

Further details of the above options are given later on in this section, but first, the procedure for offering software to Sinclair is dealt with, together with Sinclair methods of review and appraisal.

#### 19.1 How To Offer A Product To Sinclair

When a software house offers a product to Sinclair for publication, two main areas have to be examined.

The first of these areas is the product concept. Under this heading, answers must be provided to such questions as:

What is the product? What does it do? For what type of market is it intended? Does it exist?

If it exists:

How is it selling? Methods of Sale? Volumes to date? What machine does it run on?

If it does not exist:

What kind of sales are anticipated? Based on what kind of information? Are there any other products like it and if so which?

Obviously, some of the questions listed above assume that the product does not already exist for the QL or any other Sinclair computer. However, if it does run on some other computers, the second area to be examined would be concerned with how the product might be adapted to make use of the QL's features.

Specifically:

How would the product change?

What kind of pricing structure is envisaged?

What volume of sales are expected with respect to a low-cost computer such as the QL?

Would the target market change at all and if so, how?

Apart from considering the two areas described above, the product would need to be reviewed by Sinclair. For such a review to take place, the software house would need to send either:

 The product itself, running on the QL, together with draft documentation. It need not be finished and completely bug free, so long as it is sufficiently complete to be able to be put out for review.

or

2. The product running on another machine, preferably on Apple II, Macintosh or an IBM PC.

or

-----

3. A detailed product proposal on paper if the product exists only as a

design. Such a proposal should cover at the very least the product concept and the proposals for the QL version of it.

19.2 Where Software Products Should Be Sent For Review

- Business software or proposals should be sent to the Business Software Editor, at the address given in the Introduction to this manual.
- 2. Educational software or proposals should be sent to the Educational Software Editor, at the same address.
- 3. Anything that does not fall clearly into either of these two catagories, (e.g., games, compilers, utilities, expert systems etc.), should be sent to the Software Manager, at the same address.

#### 19.3 How Products Are Reviewed And What Sinclair Are Looking For

#### 1. Games and entertainment software

Software of this type is generally reviewed by outside reviewers, often sixth formers. They are looking for originality, graphics, excitement, variety and pace. The software is judged under these five categories. The reviewers also compare the software to other similar products, and finally try to identify any bugs which may require fixing together with any improvements which may be made.

As the computer games market is both extremely competitive and overcrowded, Sinclair can only consider absolutely top quality products for distribution. At the same time, the QL has expanded the range of possibilities in the context of entertainment software, thus any new ideas for using computers at home for entertainment and leisure activities would be reviewed with great interest.

#### 2. Compilers and Utilities

Technical products of this kind will be reviewed internally in the first instance by Sinclair software engineers. They will judge the product for its completeness, the adequacy of its documentation, the speed at which it runs on the QL and its technical competence. In some cases where the product is of a very specialist nature it would be put out for review by an independent consultant.

3. Educational Software

Educational products, either for school, polytechnic, university or home use, will be reviewed internally at first, and possibly also by Sinclair educational consultants. The following categories are of particular interest to Sinclair:

- Software which caters for specific university and polytechnic markets.
- 2. Software which provides adult home education in fields previously uncatered for.
- 3. Software which actually teaches rather than tests foreign Languages such as French, German or Spanish.
- 4. Software which teaches people how to expand their potential for different employment markets, for example, teaching touch typing, word processing, how to understand accounts, how to program etc.
- 5. Expert systems and authoring systems, especially if they have application software running under them which can also be sold.

#### 4. Business Software

Business software will be reviewed internally unless it caters for a specific vertical market in which case Sinclair may seek permission to have the product reviewed in detail by an independent consultant. When possible business packages are being considered, both the company and the product will be examined very carefully. Thus the following are particularly sought after:

- 1. Established suppliers of business products with a respected name in the business market.
- Products which would benefit from distribution in wider markets and at a lower price than at present.
- Suppliers who can, if necessary, provide any direct support needed by their product to Sinclair customers, possibly at additional cost.
- 4. A secure financial backing which will ensure that the company will not disappear after Sinclair have launched the product, Leaving no support for it.

19.4 Contractual Options In Dealing With Sinclair Research

In the introduction to this section several possible contractual options were described, which will now be explored in more detail.

1. Distribution in Sinclair packaging

Royalty contract - every software house which offers a product to Sinclair Research for distribution in Sinclair packaging under the Sinclair name, will be asked to sign a Licence Agreement of the type shown in Appendix A. This agreement allows for the grant of an exclusive licence to Sinclair Research for the distribution and sale of the specified software products, in return for a royalty which is normally 20% of the selling price.

2. Distribution of finished goods

Those software houses from whom Sinclair agree to buy a complete finished product packaged to Sinclair specifications, will be asked to sign a second contract in addition to the Software Licence Contract described above. This second contract would provide for the supply and purchase of manufactured goods on an 'at cost plus' basis. In this way, a packaging specification would be agreed upon for the product, and Sinclair would nominate approved suppliers of each component of that packaging. The software house would then purchase these components from the nominated supplier at a price previously negotiated between Sinclair and the supplier. The cost of the product would then be passed on to Sinclair, the software house having added a fixed margin as their handling fee for controlling production.

#### 3. Sinclair approved products

Under this option, the product would neither be sold in Sinclair packaging nor would it carry the Sinclair name. It would instead be packaged in the software house's own packaging under its own name. It would, however, be promoted as a Sinclair endorsed product in the Sinclair catalogue. Orders would be sent to a special PO Box at Sinclair's despatching warehouse and would then be forwarded direct to the software house for fulfilment. Sinclair would, of course, expect to be paid a percentage commission on orders generated in this way, which would normally be equivalent to 15% of the retail selling price.

#### 19.5 Promotion And Distribution

#### 1. Sinclair packaged software

As might be expected, software carrying the Sinclair logo attracts the bulk of Sinclair promotional activities. In particular, all software carrying the Sinclair logo and name will:

- be offered initially to all Qlub members directly, possibly at a small discount as an introductory offer;
- be carried in a catalogue which will be included with every QL shipped;
- be launched to the trade and specialist press, and included in advertising campaigns from time to time;
- be the subject of special promotions which will be considered for vertical market software;
- 5) offered the possibility of consideration for bundling contracts from time to time. This can be a very lucrative way of ensuring that the software reaches the widest possible market;
- 6) be offered to our local area offices and distributors all over the world, for translation into foreign languages;
- 7) be similarly offered to our Boston Office for publication and distribution in the United States.

#### 2. Sinclair endorsed products

Where a product is not distributed in the Sinclair packaging, but is being promoted and offered for sale through Sinclair, then it is likely to be promoted using methods i] and ii] only, though from time to time, where appropriate, other methods of promotion and marketing will be considered. To attract the full range of Sinclair's marketing `activities a product needs to be offered for distribution in both the Sinclair packaging and brand name.

#### 19.6 Summary

Many sofware houses writing software for personal computers today are concerned about the possible dilution of effort that is entailed when a product has to be packaged, promoted, marketed and sold as well as developed. Sinclair Research are known for their ability to obtain media coverage and for their marketing and distribution capabilities.

In the case of the QL, Sinclair believe that software houses can be offered distribution opportunities without equal. The Qlub will enable direct contact to be retained with customers on a far larger scale than previously possible with other Sinclair computers. It is proposed to use the Qlub Newsletters as a method of informing customers of every new product launched in advance of the general public. Small discounts will be offered which will make the product attractive to the customer, but will not begin to approach the kind of discounts Sinclair would need to give should the product be offered through a distributor or a retailer.

It is hoped that software houses will feel that to offer software to Sinclair in one of the ways described above will prevent many of the problems previously associated with bringing their products onto the market place.

#### 20.0 BIBLIOGRAPHY

1. MC68000 16/32-bit microprocessor programmer's reference manual.

Published by Prentice-Hall for Motorola. ISBN 0-13-566795-X.

Contains instruction set details for the MC68000 and MC68008, including permissible addressing modes and bus cycle diagrams. Some hardware detail is included, but no timing diagrams.

2. Motorola Semiconductors 16-bit microprocessors data manual - 1983.

Published by Motorola Ltd., York House, Empire Way, Wembley, Middlesex.

Contains the hardware reference for the MC68008.

<u>،</u>

A1 stack see arithmetic stack	
access layer	
of device driver	19,20,21,22
of directory drive	23-27
add-on	
card ROM	39
cards	38,39
hardware	35
peripherals	35
RAM	35,38
ROM	7,35,38,39
allocation	
heap	6,14,86
memory	6,7,14,19
alphabets, special	41
area flood	69,104
arithmetic	
interpreter operation	
codes	101
stack	29,33,79
array storage	31
atomic actions	9
auto-repeat	18
•	
baud	36,45,103
blocks	
physical	23
slave	6,26,98
BOOT	
device driver	10
file	10
border	17,65
BP.INIT	32,39,78,105
BP.LET	33,78,105
buffer	29
bus error	9
business	106-109
BV.CHRIX	14,33,79,105
CA.GTFP	33,79,105
CA.GTINT	33,79,105
CA.GTLIN	33,79,105
CA.GTSTR	33,79,105
CAPSLOCK	18
change queue character	18
channel	15
close	15,18,21,24,25
console	16,18
definition block	19,23,99
ID	12,15
number	33
open	15,18,21,24-25
table	29,33-34
superBASIC	6,97
character conversion	80,81

......

character set	40
change queue	18
freeze screen	18
local	40
spacing	16
character size	73,75,104
clock	36
real-time	35,36
CN.BTOIB	80,105
CN. BTOIL	80,105
CN.BTOIW	80,105
CN.DATE	36,80,105
CN.DAY	36,60,105
CN.DTOF	80,105
EN.DTOI	80,105
CN.FTOD	81,105
CN . HTOIB	80,105
CN HTOTI	80.105
	80.105
CN TTOBB	81,105
CN ITOBI	81,105
CN TTOBW	81,105
CN TTOD	81,105
CN TTOHR	81,105
CN TTOHI	81,105
CN TTOHW	81,105
code	0,,
initialisation	19,20
nocition-independent	12
postrictions	32
	17.74
border	17
ink	17
naner	17
strin	17
command interpreter	11
common head	5.6
allocation	6.14.86
release	87
console	16
T/D	16-18.28
console channels	16
special properties	18
contracts	108
coordinate system	
aranhics	16
nivel	16
CPU interface	38-39
CTS	36
cursor	73
flashing	18
increment	17
position	17
P00,0,0,0	
date	80
definition block	
channel	19,23,99
device driver	19-20
directory device	

-

.

	linkage	23
	file system	99
	physical	23
dev	ice	15
	decoding	19,82
	name	15
dev	ice driver(s)	14,15,19-22
	access laver	19,20,21-22
	BOOT	10
	huilt-in	28
	console	28
	definition block	19-20
	director	23-27.37
	initialization	19-20
	mersey allocation	19
	memory actocation	28
	microurive	37
	network	02 04
	non-directory	49 40 00
	physical layer	13,13,20
	pipe	28
	screen	28
	serial 1/0	28
	serial network link	28
	user defined	13
	user supplied	19
dir	ectory device driver(s)	23-27
	access Layer	24
	initialisation	23
	linkage block	23
	microdrive	37
dis	play	
	control	35-36
	modes	16,46
	RAM	5,35
dis	play control register	36
dis	tribution	108-109
dra	W	72
DTR		36
err	or	
0	bus	9
	kevs	93
	messades	89.93
~~~	action processing	9-10
EVE	c	12
		12
EXE	u_w 	38
exp	ansion	00 44 49
ext	ensions, opeorating system	11,10
ext	ernal interrupt	9,20
e : 1	_	
111		10
		16
		10
	TORMAT T/O	10
		10
	pointer	10
	program	29
	shared	24
fil	e delete	24-25

file system definition blocks	99 17
tlag characteristics	39
flashing	18,35,36
floating point storage	30,31
format routine	24,26-27
fount	70
frame interrupt	9
free memory	0,0,14 18
Treeze screen character	16.58.104
ES ELISH	16,58,104
FS.HEADR	59,104
FS.HEADS	59,104
FS.LOAD	60,104
FS.MDINF	60,104
FS.POSAB	61,104 61 104
	62.104
functions	32
Linkina	32
superBASIC	13
graphics	17,72
coordinate system	10
operations	10
hardware	35,102
add-on	35
heap	14
allocation	6,14,86
common	0,0,00,07 1 <i>1</i>
linking free space into	87
mechanism	6,14
management	- 44
setting up	14
user	14
initialisation	
code	19,20
device driver	19-20
directory device driver	23
Qdos	5-10,93-105
system management	40
tables	10
Thout (0utput (1/0)	15-18.21.22.24.25
console	16-18.28
file	16
queue	18
screen	16-18,28
serial	15,19,28,36,84
Input/UUTput Sub-System	30.31
Integer storage Intelligent Perinheral	00,01
controller	
8049 (IPC)	36,48
link commands	101

interfacing	29-34
interrupt	13,19
auto-vectored	9
external	9,20
frame	9
level 7	10
non-maskable	10
polling	20
traps for	9-10
interrupt servers	9
I/O see Input/Output	
IO.CLOSE	55,103
IO.DELET	24,00,100
IO.EDLIN	18,62,104
IO.FBYTE	63,104 40 69 404
IO.FLINE	10,00,104 EC 400
	00,100 00,100
IO.FSIRG	03,104 7 55-57
1/O management traps	7,00-07
close channel	00,100 EE 400
delete file	00,100 50 100
format mealum	407
keys	100
open channel	01 00 105
	21,02,100
	EA 10A
IU.PENU	83 105
	83 105
	83 105
	83 105
	83,105
TO SEVIE	71.64.104
TO SEBIO	22.84.105
TO SEBO	22.84.105
TOSS see Input/Output	
Sub-system	
TO SSTRG	65,104
I/O traps	7,13,58-77
absolute position	73,104
character based	
size/position	
enquiry	73,104
check all pending	
operations	58,104
check for pending input	64,104
clear part or whole	
window	66,104
define window 🛬	77,104
define window border	65,104
edit a Line	62,104
enable cursor	67,104
external operation	68,104
fetch a byte	63,104
fetch a line of bytes	63,104
fetch a string of	
bytes	63,104
fill block	68,104
flush buffers	58,104

Ρ	а	a	е	•	1	6	2	
	_	- 27	_			_	_	

	information about	
	medium	60,104
	kevs	104
	load file	60,104
	newLine	73,104
	next column	73,104
	next row	73,104
	pans part or whole	
	window	71,104
	pixel based size/	
	position enquirer	73,104
	plots and draws	
	verious lines and	
	arcs	72,104
	position file pointer	
	(absolute)	61,104
	position file pointer	
	(relative)	61,104
	previous column	73,104
	, previous row	73,104
	read file header	59,104
	recolour a window	74,104
	save file	62,104
	scroll part or whole	
	window	74,104
	send a byte	64,104
	send a string of bytes	65,104
	set character size	
	and spacing	76,104
	set character size	75.104
	set file header	59,104
	set fill mode vectors	69,104
	set flash and under-	-
	score	75,104
	set found addresses	70,104
	set nixel position	71,104
	set screen colours	76,104
	set write mode	75,104
	SUDDress cursor	67,104
	tab (borizontal	
	nosition)	73.104
TPC	see Intelligent Perinher:	al
TLO	controller	
inhís	3]	7.11-13
100(1	active	11-12
	format	12
	header	29.97
		9.12
	ipactive :	11
	start-un	11-12
	suspended	11
	table	12
	tree	47,49
kevbo	ard	
	auto-repeat	8
	control	36
	non-English language	40

special functions type-shead KEYROW	18 18 36,40
line number table	29 14 90
Linking functions	32
procedures	32
machine code procedures	13
programming	11-13
Manager traps	7,42-54
activate a job	42,103
adjust clock	42,103
allocate a bit of a	44 103
allocate BASIC area	43,103
allocate resident	
procedure area	44,103
allocate space in	
common heap	43,103
create a job	45,103
find how much free	16 103
force remove a job	47,103
aet information on job	49,103
get system information	47,103
keys	103
link external interrupt	
handler	50,103
link in directory	50 103
link in T/O driver	50,103
link in polled task	50,103
link in scheduler task	50,103
read clock	5 0, 103
release a bit of a heap	49,103
release a job	51,103
release BASIC area	51,103
release resident	52 103
release space in	
common heap	51,103
remove directory driver	53,103
remove external	
interrupt_handler	53,103
remove 1/U driver	53,103
remove job	53 103
remove scheduler task	53,103
send IPC command	48,103
set a job priority	50,103
set baud rate	45,103
set clock	53,103
set display mode	46,103
set puncer to trap redirection vector	54,103

. .

54,103 suspend a job 35 Master chip 37,85,105 MD.READ 8,37,85,105 MD.SECTR 37,85,105 MD VERIN 37,85,105 MD.WRITE 25 medium name memory 6,7,14,19 allocation 98 block table 19 device driver 5,6,14 free 5-7, 35 map organisation in superBASIC 29 15,16,26,28,37 microdrives 85 microdrive support routines 14,86,105 MM.ALCHP 14,86,105 MM.ALLOC 14,87,105 MM_LNKFR 14,87,105 MM.RECHP 36,42,103 MT.ACLCK 42,103 MT.ACTIV 14,43,103 MT.ALBAS 6,14,43,103 MT.ALCHP 6,44,103 MT_ALLOC 14,44,103 MT.ALRES 36,45,103 MT.BAUD 45,103 MT.CJOB 16,35,36,46,103 MT.DMODE 46,103 MT.FREE 47,103 MT_FRJOB 6,40,47,103 MT.INF 36,40,48,103 MT.IPCOM 49,103 MT.JINF 19,23,50,103 MT.LDD 19,50,103 MT.LIOD 49,103 MT.LNKFR 19,23,50,103 MT.LPOLL MT.LSCHD 19,23,50,103 19,23,50,103 MT.LXINT 50,103 MT.PRIOR 36,50,103 MT.RCLCK 19,51,53,103 MT.RDD 14,51,103 MT_REBAS 6,14,51,103 MT.RECHP 51,103 MT.RELJB -14,52,103MT.RERES <u>ي</u> MT.RIOD 19,53,103 MT.RJOB 52,103 19,53,103 MT. RPOLL 19,53,103 MT.RSCHD 19,53,103 MT.RXINT MT.SCLCK 36,53,103 54,103 MT.SUSJB 9,54,103 MT.TRAPV

19,21,23,82,105

name

decode

	list pointer table network newline non-English version codes NTSC	29,30 30 29-30,32,78 28,37 15,17 40-41 40 40
	on-board RAM ROM operating system extensions to operations executing lists of	35 35 5 11,13 88
	execution of ownership	88 106
	PAL pan parameter passing parameters, actual peripheral card addressing peripheral cards peripheral chip physical definition block physical layer device driver pipe pixel coordinate system plot polling interrupt priority procedures Linking SuperBASIC program file programming promotion publication	40 17,71,104 32 33,79 39 38-39 35 23 13,19,20 15,28 16 72 20 11,50,51 32 32 11,13 29 35-37 108-109 106
	Qdos initialisation keys routines queue[s] asynchronous handling header I/O tyne-abead	5 93-105 7-9 83 19 84 100 18 18
-	RAM add-on base display on-board screen test	5,14 35,38 5 5,35 35 35 10

real-time clock 35,36 74 recolouring 5,6,7,13,14 resident procedure area 32 restrictions on code 29 return list 88,105 RI.EXEC 88,105 RI.EXECB RI stack see arithmetic stack 8,15,3 ROM 7,35,38,39 add-on 28 format 35 on-board 35 plug-in RS232 see serial I/O 97 save area 20 scheduler loop screen 76 colour 16-18,28 I/O 35 RAM screen character output 17 operations 28 screen driver 100 datablock 74 scrolling 18,72,104 SD.ARC 17,65,104 SD.BORDR 17,73,104 SD.CHENQ 17,66,104 SD.CLEAR 17,66,104 SD.CLRBT 17,66,104 SD.CLRLN SD.CLRRT 17,66,104 SD.CLRTP 17,66,104 17,67,104 SD.CURE 17,67,104 SD.CURS 18,72,104 SD.ELIPS 18,68,104 SD.EXTOP 17,68,104 SD.FILL 18,69,104 SD.FLOOD SD.FOUNT 17,70,104 18,72,104 SD.GCUR 18,72,104 SD.LINE 73,104 SD.NCOL 73,104 SD.NL 73,104 SD.NROW 17,71,104 SD.PAN 17,71,104 SD.PANLN 17,71,104 ٠. SD.PANRT 73,104 SD.PCOL SD.PIXP 71,104 18,72,104 SD.POINT 73,104 SD.POS 73,104 SD.PROW 17,73,104 SD.PXENQ 17,74,104 SD.RECOL 18,72,104 SD.SCALE 17,74,104 SD.SCRBT 17,74,104 SD.SCROL

SD.SCRTP	17,74,104
SD.SETFL	17,75,104
SD.SETIN	17,76,104
SD.SETMD	17,75,104
SD.SETPA	17,76 ,1 04
SD.SETST	17,76,104
SD.SETSZ	17,76
SD.SETUL	17,75,104
SD.TAB	73,104
SD.WDEF	17,77,104
serial I/O	15,19,28,36,84
device driver	28
serial network Link	28
slave block	6,26,98
table	26
slaving	16.24.26-27
coftware	
buciness	108
commercial	106
commenterat	lities 107
compiters, att	107-108
	107
encercariment	107
games	107_109
review of	107-108
sound control	50
Stack	00 23 70
arithmetic	23,33,/3
supervisor	30
user	55 E 40
start-up	44
Job	10
system	20-21
storage	21
array Stasting point	20.21
TLOBLING POINC	20.21
integer	24
string	21
substring	- 6 90
strings, comparison	01 03
string storage	04
substring storage	507
SuperBASIC	5,6-7
channel table	0
format	57
data area	13
function	32
initialisation	10
interfacing .	29-34
memory organis	ation 29
procedures and	-
functions	11,13
program	5
traps	/
variables	5,94-95
work area	ə,6-7,29
supervisor	7 0 00
mode	, ya ya s
stack	Э
suspended job	11

syst	em	
· ·	job table	12
	management tables	5,6
	initialisation	10
	start-up	10
	variables	5,6,12,93-94
	base	5.93
	initialisation	10
tahl	es	
<i>.</i>	channel	29,33-34
	ich	12
	line number	29
	memory black	98
		29-30.32.78
	name aveter monogoment	5610
احمد	system management	11 13 19
Cask	sub-spei interpunt	20
	external interrupt	20
	polling interrupt	20
	scheduler Loop	
time	e-out	18,22,42
toke	in list	
tran	sient program area	5,6,7,11,13,14,45
	(-)	7_0
trap		7 0
	# U	7,0
	#1 #0	7,3 7
	#2 "0	7 0
	#3	7,3
	#4	7,10 a
	errors in	0 10
	hardware interrupts	
	Input/Uutput	7,13,30-77
	input/Uutput control	7,00-07
	keys	103-104
	manager	7,42-54
	redirection	9
	software error	9
	SuperBASIC	7
	user	9
type	e, name table	29,30
type	e-ahead queue	18
user	•	0.44
	code	5,14 44
	heap	14
	traps	9
user	stack	39
UT.C	CON	92,105
UT.C	STR	89,105
UT.E	ERR	89,105
UT.ERRO		89,105
UT.L	_INK	90,105
UT.M	INT	91,105
UT.MTEXT 91,105		91,105
UT.9	SCR	92,105
υτ.ι	JNLNK	90,105
UT.V	VINDW	92,105

value pointer	30
variables	
SuperBASIC	6,94-96
system	5,6,10,12,93-94
variable values area	29,30
vectored routines	7,8,33,78-92,105
error handling	8
video	40
for monitor operation	40
for TV operation	40
windows	16,17
border	17,65
clearing	66
colour	17,74
overlap	17
position	17
properties and	
operations	17
setting up	92
size	17
ZX8301	35
789302	35

Sinclair QL Preservation Project (SQPP)



On January 12th 1984 Sir Clive Sinclair presented the Sinclair QL Professional Computer in a typical Sinclair-extravaganza type launch event at the Intercontinental Hotel, Hyde Park Corner, London. This was exactly 12 days earlier than Steve Jobs presented the Apple Macintosh.

The QL still is a very good example of an innovative, stylish, powerful and underestimated product. On one hand it failed in the market but on the other hand it influenced many developments which ended in many of today's computers.

2009 was the year of its 25th anniversary in which month by month new activities were launched.



Jan 12th – 25th Launch anniversary day. Message spread to VIP, community and media. http://tinyurl.com/ql-is-25



Feb 19th – Massive 11 pages coverage of the QL in the April Issue of Personal Computer World (PCW) magazine. http://www.pcw.co.uk



Mar 12th – Sinclair QL Preservation Project (SQPP) launched, starting with Documents/Publications from Sinclair Research Ltd and various computer magazines of the years 1984 to 1986. http://tinyurl.com/sqpp25

2014 is the year of the 30th anniversary. Check out the brand new website <u>http://www.qlis30.org.uk/</u>. Activities include THE MOVIE, THE STORY, THE REPOSITORY, THE DISTRIBUTION and much more to come. Stay tuned...

QL forever!

Urs König (aka QLvsJAGUAR) http://www.qlvsjaguar.homepage.bluewin.ch http://www.youtube.com/QLvsJAGUAR https://plus.google.com/104042128125238901905/posts